MECHANISMS OF THROMBOGENESIS IN ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

Han Sung Lim MBBS, FRACP

Department of Cardiology Royal Adelaide Hospital and Discipline of Physiology The University of Adelaide

A thesis submitted to The University of Adelaide in

fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

December 2011

To my wife Lufee

and our daughter Gloria

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	XII
DECLARATION	XV
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	XVI
PUBLICATIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS TO LEARNED SOCIETIES	XVIII
PRIZES AND AWARDS DURING CANDIDATURE	XXIV

CHAPTER ONE

LITERATURE REVIEW

1.1	INTRODUCTION1
1.1.1	Epidemiology of Atrial Fibrillation1
1.1.1.1	Incidence and Prevalence1
1.1.1.2	Predisposing Conditions2
1.1.2	Epidemiology of Stroke4
1.1.3	Atrial Fibrillation and Stroke5
1.1.4	Emerging Epidemic and Health Burden7
1.2	MECHANISMS OF THROMBOGENESIS IN ATRIAL FIBRILLATION
1.2.1	Abnormal Blood Flow9
1.2.1.1	Blood Stasis9
1.2.1.2	Atrial Mechanical Remodeling11
1.2.2	Abnormal Blood Constituents14
1.2.2.1	Platelets14

1.2.2.2	2 Coagulation Cascade	18
1.2.3	Abnormal Vessel Wall	20
1.2.3.1	1 Endothelial Dysfunction	20
1.2.3.2	2 Structural Remodeling	23
1.2.3.3	3 Inflammation	25
1.3	INTRACARDIAC VERSUS PERIPHERAL SAMPLING	28
1.4	RATE VERSUS RHYTHM CONTROL IN RELATION TO STROKE AND CLI	NICAL
	OUTCOMES	29
1.4.1	Evidence from Clinical Trials	30
1.4.2	Limitations of Existing Clinical Trials	32
1.5	CATHETER ABLATION FOR ATRIAL FIBRILLATION	34
1.5.1	Techniques for Ablation and Clinical Outcome	34
1.5.2	Complications Related to Atrial Fibrillation Ablation	36
1.5.3	Catheter Ablation and Stroke Outcome	36
1.5.3.1	1 Peri-procedural Stroke	36
1.5.3.2	2 Long Term Stroke Outcome	37
1.6	EXISTING THERAPEUTIC OPTIONS FOR STROKE PREVENTION IN A	TRIAL
	FIBRILLATION	39
1.6.1	Antiplatelet Therapy	39
1.6.1.1	1 Aspirin	39
1.6.1.2	2 Aspirin and Clopidogrel	40
1.6.2	Anticoagulation Therapy	40
1.6.2.1	1 Vitamin K Antagonist Therapy (Warfarin)	40

1.6.2.2	Limitations of Vitamin K Antagonist Therapy	42
1.7	NEWER ANTITHROMBOTIC THERAPIES FOR STROKE PREVENTION	43
1.7.1	Pharmacological Antithrombotic Therapies	43
1.7.1.1	Direct Thrombin Inhibitors	43
1.7.1.2	Factor Xa Inhibitors	46
1.7.2	Novel Non-Pharmacological Therapy	48

CHAPTER TWO

PLATELET ACTIVATION AND ENDOTHELIAL DYSFUNCTION IN PATIENTS WITH ATRIAL FIBRILLATION: IMPORTANCE OF CO-MORBID CONDITIONS

2.1	OVERVIEW
2.2	INTRODUCTION
2.3	METHODS
2.3.1	Study population52
2.3.2	Definitions53
2.3.3	Electrophysiology Study and Ablation54
2.3.4	Study Protocol54
2.3.5	Statistical analysis56
2.4	RESULTS57
2.4.1	Patient Characteristics57
2.4.2	Platelet Activation58
2.4.3	Endothelial Dysfunction58
2.5	DISCUSSION

2.5.1	Lone AF and Platelet Activation	.60	
2.5.2	Lone AF and Endothelial Dysfunction	62	
2.6	STUDY LIMITATIONS	63	
2.7	CONCLUSIONS	63	
Table.		65	
Figure	Figures67		

CHAPTER THREE

THRO	MBOGENESIS IN THE HUMAN LEFT ATRIUM IN PATIENTS WITH ATRIAL
FIBRIL	LATION: IMPACT OF ATRIAL RATES AND ATRIO-VENTRICULAR DYSSYNCHRONY
3.1	OVERVIEW71
3.2	INTRODUCTION72
3.3	METHODS74
3.3.1	Study Population74
3.3.2	Electrophysiology Study and Ablation75
3.3.3	Study Protocol75
3.3.4	Blood Sampling and Analysis76
3.3.5	Statistical Analysis77
3.4	RESULTS78
3.4.1	Patient Characteristics78
3.4.2	Thrombin Generation79
3.4.3	Platelet Activation80
3.4.4	Endothelial Dysfunction80

3.4.5	Inflammation	
3.5	DISCUSSION81	
3.5.1	Major Findings	
3.5.2	Rapid Atrial Rates	
3.5.3	Possible Mechanisms82	
3.5.4	Atrio-ventricular Dyssynchrony83	
3.5.5	Difference in Substrate84	
3.5.6	Markers of Endothelial Dysfunction and Inflammation85	
3.6	STUDY LIMITATIONS85	
3.7	CONCLUSIONS	
Tables		
Tubles		

CHAPTER FOUR

EFFECT OF ATRIAL FIBRILLATION ON ATRIAL THROMBOGENESIS IN HUMANS: IMPACT OF RATE AND RHYTHM

4.1	OVERVIEW	102
4.2	INTRODUCTION	103
4.3	METHODS	104
4.3.1	Study Population	104
4.3.2	Electrophysiology Study and Ablation	105
4.3.3	Study Protocol	106
4.3.4	Blood Analysis	107

4.3.5	Statistical Analysis108			
4.4	RESULTS109			
4.4.1	Patient Characteristics109			
4.4.2	Platelet Activation109			
4.4.3	Thrombin Generation109			
4.4.4	Endothelial Dysfunction110			
4.4.5	Platelet-derived Inflammation110			
4.4.6	AF versus Pacing110			
4.5	DISCUSSION111			
4.5.1	Left Atrial Platelet Activation with AF and Pacing111			
4.5.2	Left Atrial Thrombin Generation with AF and Pacing113			
4.5.3	Endothelial Dysfunction with AF Induction113			
4.5.4	Inflammation with AF Induction114			
4.5.5	Mechanisms of Left Atrial Thrombogenesis in AF: the Fulfilment of Virchow's			
	Triad115			
4.5.6	Mechanisms of Thrombogenesis in Atrial Flutter117			
4.5.7	Clinical Implications118			
4.6	STUDY LIMITATIONS118			
4.7	CONCLUSIONS119			
Table.				
Figure	Figures122			

CHAPTER FIVE

TIME COURSE OF INFLAMMATION, MYOCARDIAL INJURY AND PROTHROMBOTIC RESPONSE FOLLOWING RADIOFREQUENCY CATHETER ABLATION FOR ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

5.1	OVERVIEW
5.2	INTRODUCTION134
5.3	METHODS136
5.3.1	Patient Selection136
5.3.2	Peri-procedural Care136
5.3.3	Ablation Procedure137
5.3.4	Blood Collection
5.3.5	Markers of Inflammation, Myocardial Injury and Thrombosis138
5.3.6	Statistical Analysis139
5.4	RESULTS140
5.4.1	Patient and Procedural Characteristics140
5.4.2	Time Course of Inflammation, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic
	Markers140
5.4.3	Correlation between Inflammatory, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic
	Markers141
5.4.4	Predictors of Rise for Inflammatory, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic
	Markers141
5.4.5	AF Recurrence142
5.5	DISCUSSION143

5.5.1	Main Findings	143	
5.5.2	Inflammation Post RF ablation for AF	143	
5.5.3	Myocardial injury post RF ablation for AF	144	
5.5.4	Inflammation and AF recurrence	145	
5.5.5	Thrombotic Risk Post Ablation	146	
5.5.6	Clinical Implications	147	
5.6	STUDY LIMITATIONS	148	
5.7	CONCLUSIONS	148	
Tables		150	
Figures	gures		

CHAPTER SIX

SUCCESSFUL CATHETER ABLATION AND MAINTENANCE OF SINUS RHYTHM DECREASES PLATELET ACTIVATION AND IMPROVES ENDOTHELIAL FUNCTION IN PATIENTS WITH ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

6.1	OVERVIEW	166
6.2	INTRODUCTION	167
6.3	METHODS	168
6.3.1	Study Population	168
6.3.2	Catheter Ablation Procedure	169
6.3.3	Post Ablation Follow-up	170
6.3.4	Blood Sampling and Analysis	171
6.3.5	Statistical Analysis	172

6.4	RESULTS	173
6.4.1	Baseline Patient and Procedural Characteristics	.173
6.4.2	Platelet Activation Following Catheter Ablation	174
6.4.3	Endothelial Function Following Catheter Ablation	174
6.5	DISCUSSION	175
6.5.1	Platelet Activation after Successful Reversion to Sinus Rhythm	175
6.5.2	Endothelial Function after Successful Reversion to Sinus Rhythm	177
6.6	STUDY LIMITATIONS	179
6.7	CONCLUSIONS	179
Table.		.180
Figure	S	.183

CHAPTER SEVEN

SUMMARY	186
JOHNAAT	

CHAPTER EIGHT

FUTURE DIRECTIONS191

CHAPTER NINE

FERENCES

ABSTRACT

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the commonest sustained heart rhythm disorder in clinical practice. Non-valvular AF confers a 5-fold increased risk of stroke. Stroke in AF is mainly due to thromboembolic phenomenon from the left atrium (LA). It is well known that atrial mechanical dysfunction contributes to thrombus formation. However, patients with AF are also known to exhibit a prothrombotic state and endothelial dysfunction, further contributing to this thromboembolic risk.

There is debate as to whether the prothrombotic state and endothelial dysfunction seen in patients with AF are due to AF per se or the patients' concurrent comorbidities. Chapter 2 examined the LA milieu in patients with lone non-valvular AF compared to patients with AF and comorbidities and controls. The study demonstrated increased platelet activation in the LA compared to the periphery in patients with lone AF. There was a step-wise increase in endothelial dysfunction in the lone AF cohort and AF with comorbidities compared to controls, indicating that both AF per se and its concurrent comorbidities contribute to endothelial dysfunction and thrombotic risk.

Chapter 3 investigated the effect of rapid atrial rates in patients with AF compared to patients with supraventricular tachycardia. The study demonstrated rapid atrial rates increased LA platelet activation and thrombin generation in patients with AF. Left atrial thrombogenesis was markedly accentuated with atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony. In contrast, rapid atrial rates did not result in abnormal changes in patients with supraventricular tachycardia. These findings suggest rapid atrial rates, atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony and the abnormal substrate in patients with AF contribute to LA thrombogenesis in these patients.

The relative contribution of the atrial rate or rhythm to LA thrombogenesis is unknown. Chapter 4 examined the effects of atrial rate and abnormal rhythm on LA thrombogenesis and demonstrated both rapid atrial rates and AF result in increased platelet activation and thrombin generation in the LA. However, AF also induced endothelial dysfunction and inflammation, not seen with rapid atrial rates alone. These findings suggest that while rapid atrial rates increase the thrombogenic risk, abnormal rhythm may further potentiate this risk.

Catheter ablation therapy has emerged as an effective strategy for rhythm control in patients with AF. However, radiofrequency ablation is known to cause an increase in various markers of inflammation and patients are at risk of peri-procedural thromboembolic events. Chapter 5 examined inflammatory, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers in AF patients undergoing catheter ablation during the periprocedural period. The study demonstrated that patients exhibit an inflammatory response within the first few days post-ablation, and that this response predicted immediate AF recurrence. Prothrombotic markers were elevated one week postablation and may contribute to the increased peri-procedural thrombotic risk. Whether catheter ablation for AF confers a benefit on prevention of future thromboembolic stroke is a vital question. Chapter 6 demonstrated that successful catheter ablation and maintenance of sinus rhythm leads to a decrease in platelet activation and improvement in endothelial function. These findings suggest that the prothrombotic state in patients with AF can be reduced with successful maintenance of sinus rhythm following catheter ablation.

DECLARATION

This work contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution to Han Lim and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made in the text. I give consent to this copy of my thesis when deposited in the University Library, being made available for loan and photocopying, subject to the provisions of the Copyright Act 1968. The author acknowledges that copyright of published works contained within this thesis (as listed below) resides with the copyright holder(s) of those works.

Han Sung Lim

December 2011

Willoughby SR, Roberts-Thomson RL, Lim HS, Schultz C, Prabhu A, De Sciscio P, Wong CX, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Atrial platelet reactivity in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm*. 2010;7:1178-1183

Wong CX, Lim HS, Schultz CD, Sanders P, Worthley MI, Willoughby SR. Assessment of endothelial function in atrial fibrillation: Utility of peripheral arterial tonometry. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol*. 2011

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank Professor Prashanthan Sanders, my primary supervisor, for his mentorship and support during these doctoral years. His passion and pursuit of excellence in both clinical care and academia is a personal inspiration. I am also thankful to my co-supervisors, Dr Scott Willoughby, for his guidance and encouragement throughout this entire period, and Dr Matthew Worthley for his support and advice. I am grateful for the support received from the Medical Postgraduate Scholarship from the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia, which was a timely encouragement, and the Divisional Postgraduate Scholarship and Earl Bakken Scholarship from the University of Adelaide. I am also indebted to the patients who volunteered their additional time for the purpose of research. Seeing their quality of life improve through the course of follow up was an added inspiration to the research work.

The clinical electrophysiology training at the Royal Adelaide Hospital with Drs Glenn Young, Kurt Roberts-Thomson and Richard Hillock was exceedingly rewarding and I admire their dedication to teaching and knowledge of their chosen field. I enjoyed working and sharing the journey with co-fellows Drs Dennis Lau, Muayad Alasady, Darryl Leong, Gautam Sharma, Narayanan Namboodiri, Hany Abed, Rajiv Mahajan, Sachin Nayyar and Anand Ganesan. Their diverse backgrounds have tremendously enriched the fellowship experience. Special thanks go to Ms Carlee Schultz for her ready assistance with the many concurrent projects and Ms Cheryl Gan for her invaluable contribution in the area of enzyme linked immunosorbent assays. Additional thanks go to Mr Jerry Dang and Dr Adhiraj Chakrabarty for their assistance in the research experiments. My sincere appreciation goes to Mr Tom Sullivan and Dr Anthony Brooks for statistical support, and Professor Karlheinz Peter for his help in the initial setting up of flow cytometry testing. I am also grateful to the staff of the Cardiovascular Investigation Unit, Royal Adelaide Hospital and Centre for Heart Rhythm Disorders, University of Adelaide, in particular Ms Judith Hunt, Ms Lauren Wilson, Ms Melissa Middeldorp and Ms Aimie Paukner, whose professional yet friendly attitudes have made the research all the more enjoyable.

A special thanks to my parents Ban Beng and Chang Mee Lim, whose unyielding love and support have been a constant encouragement. Mum's pursuit of academia and intellectual interests has always been an inspiration to me. I would also like to thank my parents-in-law Kin Siong and Lee Hung Wong who offered enormous support during Lufee's pregnancy. I treasure the special bond with my brother Chris, Ee Lyn and James, Annie, Trevor, Noah and Jacob throughout this period.

Most importantly, I would like to thank my beloved wife Lufee whom this thesis is dedicated. This PhD journey encompasses our miraculous meeting in Adelaide, courtship, marriage and beginning of a new family, and would not be possible without her constant support and loving understanding. I am sure we will remember fondly our time in Adelaide and the friends we made here. Above all, thanks to God, who has proven Himself time and time again to be faithful and sovereign in all circumstances.

PUBLICATIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS TO LEARNED SOCIETIES

Chapter One

- Manuscript: Willoughby SR, Roberts-Thomson RL, Lim HS, Schultz C, Prabhu A, De Sciscio P, Wong CX, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Atrial platelet reactivity in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm*. 2010; 7: 1178-1183
- 2. Manuscript: Wong CX, Lim HS, Schultz CD, Sanders P, Worthley MI, Willoughby SR. Assessment of endothelial function in atrial fibrillation: Utility of peripheral arterial tonometry. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol*. 2011; *In Press*
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 31st Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2010, Denver, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2010; 7: S442)
- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand
 57th Scientific Meeting August 2009, Sydney, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2009; 18: S133)
- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand
 S8th Scientific Meeting, August 2010, Adelaide, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2010; 19: S228-22)

Chapter Two

- Manuscript: Lim HS, Willoughby SR, Schultz C, Alasady M, Dang J, Gan C, Lau DH, Leong DP, Brooks AG, Roberts-Thomson KC, Young GD, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Platelet Activation and Endothelial Dysfunction in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation: Importance of Co-Morbid Conditions. Submitted for publication.
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 32nd Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2011, San Francisco, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2011)
- Presentation: Presented at the European Society of Cardiology Congress, 2010, Stockholm, Sweden and published in abstract form (European Heart Journal 2010)
- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand 58th Scientific Meeting, August 2010, Adelaide, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2010; 19: S89)

Chapter Three

 Manuscript: Lim HS, Willoughby SR, Schultz C, Alasady M, Gan C, Lau DH, Leong DP, Roberts-Thomson KC, Young GD, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Thrombogenesis in the Human Left Atrium in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation: Impact of Atrial Rates and Atrio-Ventricular Dyssynchrony. Submitted for publication.

- Presentation: Presented at the European Society of Cardiology Congress, 2010, Stockholm, Sweden and published in abstract form (European Heart Journal 2010)
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 31st Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2010, Denver, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2010; 7: S261)
- Presentation: Presented at the 3rd Asia Pacific Heart Rhythm Society Scientific Sessions, Jeju Island, Korea, October 2010 and published in abstract form (Journal of Arrhythmia 2010; 26:1)

Chapter Four

 Manuscript: Lim HS, Willoughby SR, Schultz C, Gan C, Alasady M, Lau DH, Leong DP, Brooks AG, Young GD, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Effect of Atrial Fibrillation on Atrial Thrombogenesis in Humans: Impact of Rate and Rhythm. Submitted for publication.

- Presentation: Presented at the American Heart Association Scientific Sessions
 2010 in Chicago, United States of America and published in abstract form (Circulation 2010)
- Presentation: Presented at the European Society of Cardiology Congress, 2011,
 Paris, France and published in abstract form (European Heart Journal 2011)
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 32nd Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2010, San Francisco, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2011)
- Presentation: Presented at the 4th Asia Pacific Heart Rhythm Society Scientific Sessions, Fukuoka, Japan, September 2011 and published in abstract form (Journal of Arrhythmia 2011)
- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand
 58th Scientific Meeting, August 2010, Adelaide, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2010: 19: S90)
- Presentation: Presented at the Medical Grand Round, Royal Adelaide Hospital,
 2010. Finalist for the 2010 Nimmo Prize for Full-Time Research

Chapter Five

- Manuscript: Lim HS, Willoughby SR, Dang J, Schultz C, Alasady M, Lau DH, Leong DP, Mahajan R, Wong CX, Roberts-Thomson KC, Young GD, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Time Course of Inflammation, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic Response Following Radiofrequency Catheter Ablation for Atrial Fibrillation. Submitted for publication.
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 32nd Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2011, San Francisco, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2011)
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 31st Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2010, Denver, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2010: 7: S155)
- Presentation: Presented at the Heart Rhythm Society 30th Annual Scientific Sessions, May 2009, Boston, United States of America and published in abstract form (Heart Rhythm 2009: 6: S412)
- Presentation: Presented at the 4th Asia Pacific Heart Rhythm Society Scientific Sessions, Fukuoka, Japan, September 2011 and published in abstract form (Journal of Arrhythmia 2011)

- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand 58th Scientific Meeting, August 2010, Adelaide, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2010: 19: S105)
- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand
 57th Scientific Meeting August 2009, Sydney, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2009; 18: S133)

Chapter Six

- Manuscript: Lim HS, Willoughby SR, Schultz C, Chakrabarty A, Alasady M, Lau DH, Leong DP, Roberts-Thomson KC, Young GD, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Successful Catheter Ablation and Maintenance of Sinus Rhythm Decreases Platelet Activation and Improves Endothelial Function in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. Submitted for publication.
- Presentation: Presented at the Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand
 57th Scientific Meeting August 2009, Sydney, Australia and published in abstract form (Heart, Lung and Circulation 2009; 18: S134)

PRIZES AND AWARDS DURING CANDIDATURE

- National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia Medical Postgraduate Scholarship, 2009-2011
- 2. Cardiac Society of Australia and New Zealand Travel Award, 2010
- 3. Nimmo Prize Finalist for Full-time Research, Royal Adelaide Hospital, 2010
- National Heart Foundation of Australia (South Australia) EO Myers Trust Fund Travel Award, 2010
- 5. Postgraduate Travel Fellowship Award, Faculty of Health Sciences, The University of Adelaide, 2010
- National Heart Foundation of Australia (South Australia) EO Myers Trust Fund Travel Award, 2009
- Faculty of Sciences Divisional Scholarship, Postgraduate Scholarship, The University of Adelaide, 2008
- Biotronik Educational Grant for Asia Pacific Heart Rhythm Society Conference Registration, 2011
- 9. National Heart Foundation of Australia Travel Award, 2011

CHAPTER ONE

LITERATURE REVIEW

1.1 INTRODUCTION

1.1.1 Epidemiology of Atrial Fibrillation

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the commonest sustained heart rhythm disorder encountered in clinical practice. It affects more than 2 million people in America and more than 6 million people in Europe.^{1, 2} The prevalence and incidence of AF is increasing, with the estimated number of patients diagnosed with AF in America expected to rise to more than 12 million by 2050.³ In Australia, the number of persons with AF was estimated at 165,000, with this number expected to rise substantially due to ageing of the population and the increasing prevalence of AF with age.^{4, 5} Indeed, in the last decade, in Australia, AF has become a more common reason for admission to hospital than heart failure.

1.1.1.1 Incidence and Prevalence

The prevalence of AF in the general population is about 1%.^{1, 6} This prevalence increases substantially with age. AF is uncommon prior to the age of 60, with 0.1% prevalence at age less than 55, but doubling in prevalence every decade of life, increasing to almost 10% for octogenarians.¹ AF is very common in the elderly. The median age of AF patients is 75 years, with about 70% of patients between 65 and 85 years.^{3, 6} Currently about 36% of patients with AF are 80 years or older, but it is estimated that by 2050 this figure will increase to more than 50%.¹

Based on the Framingham Heart Study, the lifetime risk for developing AF is 1 in 4 for men and women 40 years of age and older.⁷ This lifetime risk for developing AF remains high (1 in 6) after excluding patients with a history of congestive heart failure (CHF) or myocardial infarction (MI). Similarly, the Rotterdam Study, a populationbased prospective cohort study, found the lifetime risk of developing AF at the age of 55 years to be 24.8% in men and 22.9% for women.⁸

Males have a 1.5 fold increased risk of developing AF than females, after adjusting for age and other predisposing factors.⁹ However, this difference was no longer evident in the older age groups, with the male and female prevalence being almost equal in ages 70-79 in the Cardiovascular Health Study.¹⁰ After the age of 75, about 60% of the people with AF are women. As life expectancy is longer in women, the absolute total number of men and women with AF is eventually about equal.⁶

1.1.1.2 Predisposing Conditions

Among the traditional cardiovascular risk factors, hypertension [odds ratio (OR) 1.5 for men and 1.4 for women] and diabetes (OR 1.4 for men and 1.6 for women) are significant independent risk factors for AF, after adjusting for age and other predisposing conditions.¹¹ Equally, the Renfrew/Paisley study found patients with a systolic blood pressure \geq 169 mmHg to have a 2.1 fold risk of developing AF.¹² Due to its high prevalence, hypertension accounts for 14% of AF in the population, higher than any other risk factor.^{9, 11} Cigarette smoking was significant only in women (OR 1.4) when adjusted for age.¹¹ Alcohol binge drinking is well known to trigger acute episodes of AF.¹³ Several studies have also linked long term heavy alcohol consumption (\geq 35 drinks per week in the Copenhagen City Heart Study, and approximately >3 drinks per day in the Framingham Study) to developing AF (OR 1.5).^{14, 15} Of the cardiovascular conditions associated with AF, congestive heart failure (CHF) (OR 4.5 for men and 5.9 for women) and valvular heart disease (OR 1.8 for men and 3.4 for women) confer a significant risk to the development of AF, after adjusting for other risk factors.¹¹ Myocardial infarction (OR 1.4) was significantly associated with AF development only in men.¹¹

Recently, several novel risk factors have been identified to contribute to the development of AF, including obesity and obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA). Every 1-unit increase in body mass index (BMI) was found to increase AF risk by 4%, with the overall adjusted hazard ratio (HR) being 1.5 for obese men and women.¹⁶ This finding, of note, was mediated mainly by left atrial dilatation. OSA, through several other mechanisms, is linked with high AF recurrence and prevalence.^{17, 18}

Beyond clinical risk factors, several echocardiographic findings have been found to be predictive of AF. These include left atrial enlargement (HR 1.39 per 5-mm increment), left ventricular (LV) fractional shortening (HR 1.34 per 5% decrement) and LV hypertrophy (HR 1.28 per 4-mm increment).^{19, 20}

The genetics behind AF is heterogenous. Specific monogenic forms of AF have been reported, linked to chromosome 10q, and certain mutations in potassium channel genes, but these represent the minority of AF cases.^{21, 22} However, a familial link to common AF has also been demonstrated, with parental AF increasing the risk for their offspring developing AF by 1.85-fold, even after exclusion of other predisposing factors.^{23, 24}

The clinical sequelae of AF include thromboembolic stroke, CHF, cognitive dysfunction and increased mortality.²⁵⁻²⁷ In subjects from the original cohort in the Framingham Heart Study, AF was associated with an increased mortality risk from 1.5-fold (in men) to 1.9-fold (in women), after adjusting for age and other cardiovascular conditions.²⁷ In Australian subjects over 60 years, the relative mortality in patients with AF is 1.92-fold for all causes, and 3.78-fold for deaths from stroke.⁴ AF confers substantial morbidity and mortality chiefly through its most feared complication – stroke.

1.1.2 Epidemiology of Stroke

Stroke causes approximately 10% of all deaths worldwide and is the second leading cause of death in people aged over 60.²⁸ The incidence of new strokes was 731,000 in 1996 in the United States.²⁹ In Australia, stroke affects more than 50,000 people each year.³⁰ Mortality from stroke is high, with about 20% of stroke victims dying in the first 28 days of a new event.³¹ It is a leading cause of serious disability and morbidity, in the world and in Australia.^{32, 33} After a first-ever stroke, the cumulative risk of recurrent stroke in 10 years is about 43%, and of being disabled or deceased is 86%.^{34,}

³⁵ Similar to many other countries, stroke is a leading cause of disease burden in Australia.³⁶

Risk factors for ischaemic stroke may be classified as modifiable and non-modifiable. Non-modifiable risk factors include age, gender, ethnicity and genetic influences. Similar to AF, the prevalence of stroke doubles with each decade after the age of 55, with the prevalence of stroke for individuals older than 80 years at 27%.^{37, 38} In general, stroke is more prevalent in men, except in the young.^{39, 40} Blacks and Hispanics record a higher incidence of stroke, followed by Caucasians and Asians.³⁸ Family history of stroke, transient ischaemic attack (TIA) or MI is associated with 1.4 to 3.3-fold increased risk of stroke.⁴¹

Modifiable risk factors for ischaemic stroke include hypertension (above 140/90 associated with a 2-fold increased risk for developing heart disease and stroke), diabetes (2- to 6-fold increased risk of ischaemic stroke), smoking (1.9-fold increased risk of ischaemic stroke) and AF.^{40, 42, 43} The Framingham Study found that the age-adjusted incidence of stroke was more than 2-fold with coronary heart disease, more than 3-fold with hypertension, more than 4-fold in the presence of cardiac failure, and a near 5-fold in the presence of AF.²⁵

1.1.3 Atrial Fibrillation and Stroke

Atrial fibrillation increases the risk of stroke by a factor of 5.²⁵ In patients with rheumatic valvular heart disease, this risk is increased 17-fold.⁴⁴ In persons with

coronary heart disease or cardiac failure, AF doubles the risk of stroke for men and trebles the risk in women.²⁵ Moreover, there seems to be a compound effect with age, AF and stroke. In other cardiovascular conditions, attributed risk of stroke decreased with age. However, with AF the attributable risk of stroke increases significantly with advancing age, from an annual risk of stroke attributable to AF increasing from 1.5% for those aged 50-59 years to 23.5% for those aged 80-89 years.²⁵ In people over age 75, AF is the most important single cause of ischaemic stroke. These data reveal that not only do the elderly comprise the majority of AF patients, but they are particularly susceptible to stroke when AF is present.^{25, 45}

The risk of ischaemic stroke in patients with non-valvular AF averages 5% per year. This annual risk is closer to about 8% in patients aged 75 years or older.⁴⁶ AF accounts for 15-20% of all ischaemic strokes.^{47, 48} Ischaemic stroke in AF is mainly due to thromboembolic phenomenon from the left atrium (LA).² Atrial fibrillation accounts for about 50% of all cardioembolic emboli, thought to originate from LA thrombus.⁴⁹ A review of the literature in 1996 suggested that the predominant site of thrombi originate from the LA appendage – more than 90% of cases in non-rheumatic AF and in 57% of cases in rheumatic AF.⁵⁰ However, up to a quarter of strokes in patients with AF may be caused by intrinsic cerebrovascular diseases, complex atherosclerotic plaques in the proximal aorta, carotid artery disease, and other sites of cardiac emboli.²

In a pooled analysis of five randomised controlled studies by the AF Investigators, the major risk factors for stroke in patients with AF were previous stroke or transient ischaemic attack (TIA) [Relative risk (RR) 2.5], diabetes (RR 1.7), history of hypertension (RR 1.6), heart failure (RR 1.4) and advanced age (RR 1.4 continuous, per decade). Based on this and data from the Stroke Prevention and Atrial Fibrillation (SPAF) scheme, the CHADS2 index was formed, which assigns 1 point for CHF, hypertension, age more than 75 years and diabetes, and 2 points for prior stroke or TIA.⁵¹ The stroke rate per 100 patient-years without antithrombotic therapy increased by a factor of 1.5 for each 1-point increase in CHADS2 score.⁵¹

AF related stroke is more severe and more likely to be fatal. Data from the Framingham Study found AF-related stroke nearly twice as likely to be fatal than non-AF related stroke (30-day mortality 25% vs. 14%).⁵² Furthermore, survivors of AF-related stroke had more severe functional deficits and longer hospital stay. During follow up, stroke recurrence was found to be more frequent in AF-related stroke.

1.1.4 Emerging Epidemic and Health Burden

The prevalence of AF is increasing at an exponential rate. This is partly explained by increasing prevalence with advancing age (doubling with each decade), and also by our ageing population. New-onset AF also doubles with each decade, independent of predisposing conditions. The increasing prevalence of CHF, MI, valvular heart disease, hypertension, diabetes and other newfound risk factors such as obesity and obstructive sleep apnoea will continue to fuel this increase.

7

Atrial fibrillation already accounts for approximately one third of all hospitalisations due to heart rhythm disorders. Moreover, the number of hospitalisations due to AF has increased by 144% in the last 20 years.⁵³ In Australia, the principal diagnosis of "atrial fibrillation and flutter" by ICD-10 at discharge from public hospitals has increased from 27,245 to 38,296 from 1999 to 2005.³⁰ AF is responsible for more than 1% of health-care expenditure in the United Kingdom, and in America annual direct expenditures for AF is estimated to be about US\$ 7 billion.^{12, 54}

A significant share of the health care costs is due to treatment, hospitalisation and rehabilitation of thromboembolic stroke patients associated with AF.⁵⁵ In Australia, 2% of recurrent health expenditure (AU\$ 922 million) is for stroke.³⁰ The total lifetime cost burden to the Australian society for stroke, for a year, have been estimated at AU\$ 2 billion.⁵⁶

With the increasing prevalence of AF, stroke, predisposing cardiovascular conditions, newfound risk factors such as obesity and OSA, coupled with an ageing population, the health burden of AF and its consequences will be enormous.

1.2 MECHANISMS OF THROMBOGENESIS IN AF

Thrombus formation in AF is complex and multi-factorial. However, one may investigate thrombogenesis in AF through the perspective of Virchow's Triad. Virchow's Triad proposes that 3 conditions should be met for thrombus formation – abnormal blood flow, abnormal blood constituents and abnormalities of the vessel

wall.⁵⁷ All of these three criteria are present in AF – blood flow stasis in the LA, a prothrombotic state and endothelial wall dysfunction. Furthermore, there is increasing evidence that these factors interact with one another towards the formation of thrombus.

1.2.1 Abnormal Blood Flow

1.2.1.1 Blood Stasis

In AF, blood stasis occurs due to a dilated LA and the absence of atrial systole. AF predisposes to progressive dilatation of the LA.⁵⁸ Enlarged LA dimensions are associated with endothelial dysfunction and a prothrombotic state in non-rheumatic lone AF patients.⁵⁹ Dilatation of the LA is linked to more stasis and thrombosis in a study of valvular AF patients.⁶⁰ Atrial size is found to be an independent risk factor for stroke in non-valvular AF.⁶¹ Left atrial appendage thrombus is associated with both dilatation and poor left atrial appendage contraction.⁶² LA appendage size from echocardiographic studies (LA appendage area >6 cm²) and determined at the time of surgery have also been found to relate to increased thromboembolic risk.^{61, 63}

Evidence towards the contribution of blood flow to thrombus formation is also seen in patients with mitral valvular disease. AF in rheumatic mitral stenosis increases the risk of stroke by 17-fold, whereas moderate to severe mitral regurgitation may actually decrease the risk of stroke in non-rheumatic AF.^{44, 64}

Decreased blood flow in the LA and LA appendage can be visualized by transoesophageal echocardiography with the evidence of spontaneous echo contrast (SEC). This appearance of "smoke" or a swirling density in the LA is thought to be related to fibrinogen and erythrocyte aggregation.^{65, 66} To further quantify this phenomenon, Fatkin et al. described the use of a grading system to classify the severity of LA SEC, ranging from 0 (none) to 4+ (severe).⁶⁷

Left atrial SEC is found in AF patients with LA dilatation, decreased LA appendage flow velocity and LV dysfunction.^{67, 68} In contrast, mitral regurgitation was observed to diminish SEC.⁶⁷ In a study by Black et al., LA SEC was independently related to haematologic parameters such as haematocrit, fibrinogen concentration and LA dilatation, signifying an increased prothrombotic state in addition to blood stasis.⁶⁸ In transthoracic and transoesophageal echocardiographic studies of patients with AF, the presence of SEC is strongly associated with clinical predictors of stroke, LA appendage thrombus and embolic events.^{67, 69}

LA appendage function has also been assessed by pulsed doppler transoesophageal echocardiography by measuring the LA appendage emptying velocity (LAAEV). Blood flow within the LA appendage is described as being quadriphasic, with 2 outflow patterns during ventricular dilatation and atrial systole, and 2 corresponding inflow patterns during ventricular systole and possibly due to atrial elasticity.⁷⁰ In AF, LA appendage flow patterns have been further divided into those with an active "sawtooth" pattern, and those with no identifiable flow waves at all.⁷¹

The Stroke Prevention in AF (SPAF) III study showed that LAAEV less than 20 cm/s correlated strongly with LA SEC and was associated with a 2.6-fold increased risk of stroke.^{69, 72} Of note, LAAEV is lowest in patients with AF, slightly higher in patients with atrial flutter (with a regular filling and emptying pattern), and highest in patients with normal sinus rhythm.⁷³ Further factors contributing towards the risk of thromboemboli include thrombus size and relative mobility. Clots which are more mobile, pedunculated or more than 1.5 cm in diameter are easily dislodged and increase the risk of thromboembolism.⁷⁴

1.2.1.2 Atrial Mechanical Remodeling

Atrial mechanical remodeling is the impairment of atrial contractile function, or atrial mechanical dysfunction, induced by atrial arrhythmias. Echocardiographic studies have demonstrated that contractile function of the atria is impaired after electrical cardioversion.⁷⁵⁻⁷⁸ Thromboembolic phenomenon after electrical cardioversion was initially thought to be due to dislodgement of a preexisting clot with the resumption of atrial contraction. However, echocardiographic studies by Black et al. and Fatkin et al. of AF patients undergoing direct current cardioversion reported occurrence of thromboembolic complications even in patients without demonstrable LA thrombus prior to cardioversion.^{75, 76} Transoesophageal echocardiography showed that immediately following cardioversion, atrial fractional shortening was depressed in all patients and new and increased development of SEC was observed as early as 10 seconds.^{75, 76} Cardioversion of chronic atrial arrhythmias is also associated with

decreased LAAEV and reduction in mitral A wave velocity.^{62, 79} This phenomenon has been termed atrial mechanical "stunning" and predisposes to blood stasis and the development of thromboembolic stroke after cardioversion of AF.^{62, 75, 76, 79, 80}

The time course of atrial mechanical remodeling predisposing to thrombus formation and stroke in AF has not been fully characterized. Current guidelines recommend anticoagulation pre and post cardioversion for AF episodes lasting more than 48 hours, presuming atrial mechanical remodeling takes longer than 48 hours to develop.⁸¹ This is largely based on previous observational echocardiographic studies.⁸¹⁻⁸⁴ Fatkin et al. observed LA appendage function to be depressed in AF patients post cardioversion for \geq 72 hours.⁷⁶ Stoddard et al. observed that LA thrombus does occur in patients with acute AF <3 days in duration.⁸⁴ Furthermore, the frequency of LA thrombus in patients with a recent embolic event was comparable between those with acute and chronic AF.⁸⁴

In a canine model of rapid atrial pacing, Altemose et al. demonstrated a progressive decline in LA fractional shortening and LAA contractile velocity over 5 hours. These changes were demonstrable at 15 minutes into pacing, with LA fractional shortening decreasing by approximately 31%.⁸⁵ Left atrial fractional shortening plateaued at 180 minutes and LAA contractile velocity plateaued at 120 minutes during the 5 hour course.⁸⁵ These findings in a canine model are further supported by Louie et al. who documented that 60 minutes of pacing induced AF resulted in significantly reduced LA contraction velocities (64 ± 22% of baseline) upon spontaneous reversion of AF to
sinus rhythm.⁸⁶ Similar human studies in this area are limited. In a study of LA mechanical function after brief duration AF by Sparks et al., the development of SEC was observed within 30 seconds of AF in patients with significant structural heart disease, which rapidly resolved after termination of AF.⁸⁷ However, no significant change in LAAEV was observed in that study. In another human study, Daoud et al. demonstrated that 15.3 \pm 3.8 minutes of induced AF was sufficient to result in atrial contractile dysfunction following cardioversion, demonstrated by decreased LAAEV from 70 \pm 20 cm/s to 63 \pm 20 cm/s.⁸⁸ Manning et al. showed that the degree of contractile dysfunction was related with the previous duration of AF, and that complete recovery after prolonged duration of AF may take up to 1 month.⁸⁹

Although atrial mechanical remodeling due to atrial arrhythmias could largely be attributed to structural changes in the atria, the observation that atrial mechanical dysfunction can occur even with short durations of AF suggests further underlying functional or cellular mechanisms as a result of the arrhythmia. In the study by Daoud et al., AF-induced atrial contractile dysfunction was attenuated by verapamil, suggestive of underlying cellular calcium overload.⁸⁸ Schotten et al. demonstrated the reduced atrial contractility in patients with chronic AF was due to alterations in the L-type calcium channel and increased calcium extrusion from the cell due to upregulation of the sodium-calcium exchanger.^{90, 91} Remarkably, contractile force was restored by high extracellular calcium, proposing that the atrial contractile apparatus was preserved, and that the mechanical dysfunction was in fact functional.⁹⁰

This finding was further maintained by Sanders et al. who found that atrial mechanical stunning associated with short duration AF could be reversed by atrial pacing and isoproterenol, in contrast, long-duration AF resulted in an attenuated response to the maneuvres.^{92, 93} In that study, isoproterenol resulted in further improvement in atrial mechanical function beyond that seen with increased atrial rates, producing almost complete resolution of SEC.⁹² This raises the question whether the additional positive effects of isoproterenol seen were due to its β -adrenergic effects on the endothelium and NO synthesis, inferring the additional influences of endothelial function.^{94, 95}

1.2.2 Abnormal Blood Constituents

Circulating platelets and the coagulation cascade play an important role in the development of thrombus. Various parts of these components and other blood constituents have been shown to be abnormal in AF, contributing to thrombogenesis by virtue of fulfilling Virchow's Triad.

1.2.2.1 Platelets

Platelets contribute to thrombogenesis through their activation, interaction with the endothelium, adherence to the site of local endothelial injury and aggregation.⁹⁶ Platelets are intimately related to the endothelium and can be physiologically inhibited by healthy endothelium via several factors or activated when it is damaged or dysfunctional. Platelets may further localize and adhere to damaged endothelium via binding to underlying exposed collagen or Von Willebrand's factor (vWF), thus initiating thrombus formation.⁹⁷ Platelets are also activated potently by thrombin.

Abnormal platelet activation in patients with valvular and non-valvular AF have been documented with higher levels of β-thromboglobulin, which are discharged from alpha granules of activated platelets, compared to controls.⁹⁸⁻¹⁰¹ Patients with chronic AF were also found to have increased plasma soluble P-selectin (sP-sel), another index of platelet activation, compared to controls.¹⁰² The patients in the same study were also found to have increased levels of soluble thrombomodulin (sTM), vWF (both markers of endothelial dysfunction) and fibrinogen. Abnormal platelet activation measured by sP-sel and fibrinogen were significantly correlated. The authors concluded that the persistent prothrombotic state with the lack of diurnal variation in chronic AF may contribute to stroke in these patients (Li-Saw-Hee et al. 2000).¹⁰² sP-sel is also found to be elevated in paroxysmal and permanent AF patients compared to healthy controls in other studies, with higher levels seen in permanent AF compared to paroxysmal AF.^{103,}

The amount of P-selectin expressed on platelets (pP-sel) has also been directly measured by cell lysis in a separate study of chronic AF patients. Lower levels of pP-sel, an alpha granule protein expressed on the surface when platelets are activated, were seen in AF patients compared to controls, potentially representing depletion after platelet activation.¹⁰⁵

Other markers indicative of platelet activation include platelet-derived microparticles (PMPs), small membranous vesicles derived from platelets after activation or

apoptosis, but still retaining prothrombotic properties. Platelet-derived microparticles were elevated in two studies, one comprising persistent and permanent AF patients and another study comprising paroxysmal and permanent AF patients compared to healthy controls.^{106, 107} However, in both studies there was no significant elevation in AF patients when compared to controls with cardiovascular risk factors. Soluble glycoprotein V, a platelet membrane surface glycoprotein, was also found to be abnormally high in patients with AF, implying a change in platelet physiology such as activation.¹⁰¹

Soluble CD40 ligand (sCD40L) is raised in a range of cardiovascular diseases and is a predictor of adverse cardiovascular events.¹⁰⁸⁻¹¹⁰ Soluble CD40L is generally thought to be platelet derived, and when exposed to CD40 expressing vascular cells (including endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells and monocytes/macrophages), induces expression of P-selectin and E-selectin adhesion molecules, various inflammatory mediators and tissue factor.^{108, 109, 111} Circulating levels of sCD40L are found to be raised in patients with AF, and correlated with raised vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), angiopoetin-2 (Ang-2) and tissue factor, markers of angiogenesis and thrombosis, but were not significantly correlated with other assessments of platelet activation.^{107, 112}

Increased platelet adhesion has also been demonstrated in another study cohort of paroxysmal and permanent AF patients. Significantly increased platelet adhesion was observed in AF patients without antithrombotic therapy compared to healthy controls, and was significantly reduced upon commencement of aspirin or warfarin therapy.¹¹³ Increased platelet adhesion was significantly correlated with age but not to other stroke risk factors.

Although platelet activation in patients with AF is well-documented in numerous studies, the extent of contribution due to AF per se or from cardiovascular comorbidities is harder to distinguish.^{103, 106, 107} In a study of paroxysmal and permanent AF patients, AF patients had higher levels of platelet activation measured by surface expression of CD62P, CD63 and sP-sel, when compared to healthy controls, but these differences were no longer significant in comparison to controls with cardiovascular comorbidities.¹⁰³ The authors concluded that platelet activation in AF may be predominantly due to its underlying comorbidities rather than AF per se, or that platelet activation may contribute to thrombogenesis in AF in a less direct way.¹⁰³

Utilising immunohistochemistry, platelet adhesive thrombus formation have been visualized in the endocardium of overloaded human left atrial appendages taken from cardiac surgery. Levels of platelet adhesive thrombus formation correlated significantly with sites of increased endocardial vWF expression, which were found more in the left atrial appendage compared to the right.¹¹⁴

Anticoagulation with warfarin is known to decrease the risk of stroke in AF by 64% in clinical studies.¹¹⁵ Although this decrease is substantial, risk of stroke is not completely reduced. In the recent Atrial Fibrillation Clopidogrel Trial with Irbesartan for

Prevention of Vascular Events (ACTIVE-A) trial, the addition of clopidogrel to aspirin decreased the absolute risk of ischaemic stroke by a further 0.9%, but this was accompanied by an increased risk of major haemorrhage.¹¹⁶ Why is there a "residual risk" of stroke with our current antithrombotic agents? Several studies of platelet function have shown that certain indices of platelet activation are not effectively reduced by warfarin or aspirin.^{101, 113} The issue of aspirin resistance could also account for differential levels of platelet inhibition in different patients.^{117, 118} Furthermore, aspirin seems to have a limited effect on direct platelet adhesion on the subendothelium (largely mediated via fibrinogen), shear-induced platelet aggregation mediated by vWF and platelet aggregation in response to agonists.¹¹⁹⁻¹²¹ This leads to the need for newer antithrombotic agents, both in targeting platelets and the coagulation cascade.

1.2.2.2 Coagulation cascade

The coagulation system is regarded as the predominant pathway for thrombus generation in AF.¹²²⁻¹²⁴ The importance of the coagulation pathway is evidenced by the efficacy of warfarin anticoagulation and the newer direct thrombin and factor Xa inhibitors in stroke prevention.^{47, 125-127} Raised levels of fibrinogen and D-dimer have been reported in patients with chronic AF.¹²⁸ In another study, plasma D-dimer is raised in patients with AF compared to control patients without AF.¹²⁹ In both the AF and non-AF group in that study, there were no significant differences in plasma D-dimer between patients with and without concurrent organic heart diseases, suggesting that AF itself may be more important than concurrent risk factor in the

development of intravascular clotting.¹²⁹ Increased peripheral levels of fibrinogen, Ddimer, plasminogen activator (t-PA) and plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI) have also been reported in the subset of lone chronic AF.⁵⁹

Raised levels of fibrinogen are found to positively correlate with spontaneous echocardiographic contrast (SEC) in the LA, which is strongly linked to increased risk of thromboembolic stroke.^{65, 69} Left atrial SEC also correlated with increased prothombin fragment 1 and 2 and fibrinopeptide A in another study.¹³⁰ Decreased LA appendage emptying velocity is correlated with SEC score, D-dimer, brain natriuretic peptide and TAT levels.¹³¹ Raised levels of D-dimer are found to predict LA appendage thrombi, and low levels of D-dimer are useful in excluding atrial thrombi in patients with AF.^{132, 133} Plasma D-dimer levels do not change with age and remained low in patients with chronic AF receiving anticoagulant therapy, another study found.¹³⁴ In contrast, high D-dimer levels >150 ng/ml predicted thromboembolic events in patients with AF, in a study of 500 patients with non-valvular AF followed up for 2 years.¹³⁵

Increased thrombin generation reflected by elevated TAT levels have been found in the LA in patients with mitral stenosis and AF.¹³⁶ In rapidly paced rat atria, there is downregulation of thrombomodulin and tissue factor pathway inhibitor in the atrial endocardium, suggesting that local coagulation imbalance on the endothelial surface of the atrium may predispose to thrombus formation in the atrial cavity.¹³⁷ In another study, Akar et al. found increased thrombin generation and platelet activation with AF from blood samples taken from the coronary sinus, which also drains from the LA.¹³⁸

Nakamura et al. showed in LA appendages of patients with non-valvular AF that atrial endothelial injury induced overexpression of tissue factor, a key component that triggers the coagulation cascade.¹²⁴ Thus local interactions between circulating coagulation proteins, platelets, an abnormal endothelium and atrial mechanical dysfunction together contribute to thrombogenesis at the atrial level, creating a thrombogenic LA milieu. This may explain the propensity for LA thrombus formation and cardioembolic stroke seen in patients with AF.

1.2.3 Abnormal Vessel Wall

1.2.3.1 Endothelial Dysfunction

Patients with AF are increasingly recognised to exhibit a state of endothelial dysfunction. Impaired flow-mediated dilatation and increased peripheral levels of von Willebrand factor (vWF), a marker of endothelial dysfunction, are found in patients with AF.^{59, 139-144} Raised vWF levels were independently associated with clinical risk factors for stroke in AF such as advancing age, prior cerebral ischaemia, recent heart failure and diabetes, and were predictive of subsequent cardiovascular events even after adjusting for clinical predictors.^{139, 145}

The endothelium further interacts with abnormal blood flow. Blood flow varies across different vessels and chambers. Shear forces are shown to be maximal at the vessel wall in laminar flow. These shear stresses affect the endothelial wall, affecting secretion of nitric oxide (NO), prostacyclin and other mediators of vascular tone.^{146, 147} These mediators, including von Willebrand factor (vWF), endothelin, and various

adhesion molecules (ICAM-1 and VCAM-1), depending on their levels, may also be prothrombotic.¹⁴⁸ Shear forces at the endothelium may also activate platelets, which interact closely with the endothelium and coagulation cascade. In low-shear areas, blood stasis allow for fibrin clot formation.

Local endothelial changes have also been demonstrated in patients with AF from surgical and autopsy series. ^{114, 124, 149, 150} Frustaci et al. found abnormal atrial histology including inflammatory infiltrates and patchy fibrosis even in lone paroxysmal AF patients.¹⁵⁰ Nakamura et al. described a state of 'persistent myocarditis' with infiltration of the LA endocardium by activated T cells in patients with non-valvular AF and cardiogenic thromboembolism.¹²⁴ Masawa et al. described a 'rough and wrinkled' macrosopic appearance of the LA endocardium associated with oedematous and fibrous thickening, suggestive of atrial thrombosis, in patients (majority with AF) who had died of cerebral embolism.¹⁵¹ Small areas of thrombotic aggregations and endothelial denudation were commonly seen under scanning electron microscopy.¹⁵¹ Through the use of scanning electron microscopy, Goldsmith et al. could directly visualize atrial appendage endothelial damage in patients with mitral valve disease.¹⁴⁹ Plasma vWF levels correlated with these ultrastructural changes in the atrial endocardium.¹⁴⁹ The changes were more advanced in patients with AF, although not statistically significant.¹⁴⁹ Shirani et al. observed significant endocardial thickening with fibrous and elastic tissue (endocardial fibroelastosis) in the LA appendage of patients with chronic AF, suggesting that LA appendage remodeling may contribute to the increased risk of thrombus formation and embolism.¹⁵² In another study, Fukuchi et al. documented increased immunoreactive vWF in the atrial endothelium of patients with mitral valve disease, and that there was a significant correlation between the immunohistochemical grade for vWF and degree of platelet adhesion/thrombus formation.¹¹⁴

Patients with persistent AF for more than 4 months are also found to have increased levels of asymmetric dimethyl arginine (ADMA).¹⁵³ ADMA is an endogenous inhibitor of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) and is known to result in endothelial dysfunction in experimental human studies.¹⁵⁴ Nitric oxide (NO) has potent antithrombotic properties on the endothelium and inhibits platelet and monocyte adhesion.¹⁵⁵ Nitric oxide released from platelets further inhibits platelet recruitment to a growing thrombus.¹⁵⁶ There is also evidence that ADMA mediates endothelial dysfunction through oxidative stress.^{157, 158} Clinically, ADMA has been associated with numerous cardiovascular risk factors and is a predictor of total and cardiovascular mortality in cardiovascular patients.^{159, 160}

Induction of AF has been shown to upregulate ADMA in a porcine AF model, at rapid atrial pacing rates of 600 bpm.¹⁵³ This finding is also consistent with other animal models of AF by rapid atrial pacing. In a porcine model, Cai et al. demonstrated decreased eNOS expression and atrial NO levels with induction of AF, but this was not seen in controls of atrial pacing at 100bpm.¹⁶¹ In a canine model by Liu et al., AF resulted in significantly increased ADMA levels, decreased plasma NO levels, increased protein arginine methyltransferase (PRMT) type I expression and decreased dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase (DDAH) activity.¹⁶² Minamino et al. found decreased NO levels and increased P-selectin expression on platelets in a canine model of AF.¹⁶³ Reduced levels of NO associated with increased P-selectin expression was a risk factor for silent cerebral infarction in patients with AF.¹⁶³ Decreased NO levels have also been found with AF in humans from coronary sinus sampling.¹³⁸ These findings collectively indicate that ADMA and the NO pathway may play a pivotal role in regulating endothelial function and thrombogenesis in AF.

1.2.3.2 Structural Remodeling

Atrial structural changes, such as those found in the normal process of ageing, are known to cause heterogeneity in atrial conduction and predispose to AF, perhaps explaining the sharp increase in incidence of AF with age. However, AF is now recognized to itself produce structural changes in the atria, thus giving a further explanation of the progressive nature of this arrhythmia.

Progressive LA dilatation is seen in patients with AF, through increased compliance and loss of contractile function.^{58, 164} With LA dilatation, the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system is activated, together with upregulation of angiotensin II, transforming growth factor β1 (TGF-β1), connective tissue growth factor and platelet-derived growth factor, in turn triggering more fibrosis.¹⁶⁵ Biatrial enlargement and extensive fibrosis in patients have been demonstrated in patients with chronic AF.¹⁶⁶ Furthermore, varying degrees of fibrosis and hypertrophied cells separated by thick layers of fibrosis have been observed in rheumatic AF patients undergoing cardiac surgery.¹⁶⁷ In another

study, Frustaci et al. described lymphomononuclear infiltrates with necrosis of the adjacent myocytes in atrial biopsies of patients with lone paroxysmal AF, suggesting inflammation as a trigger for fibrosis and cause for certain cases of AF.¹⁵⁰

At the atrial myocyte level, structural changes seen include 1) cell hypertrophy, 2) perinuclear glycogen accumulation, 3) loss of sarcoplasmic reticulum and break down of the contractile apparatus, 4) mitochondrial shape and size changes and 5) changes in nuclear chromatin distribution.^{164, 167} These changes closely resemble those seen in hibernating ventricular myocardium when subjected to chronic ischaemia, and both have been termed "dedifferentiation", towards a more fetal stage of development. However, this structural remodeling may be considered due to physiological adaptation to chronic calcium overload, rather than pure degeneration.¹⁶⁴

At the cell to cell level, myocardial conduction between cells is facilitated by gap junctions. Loss and change in distribution (heterogeneity) of these gap junction proteins, for example Connexin 40, may contribute to the promotion of AF.^{164, 168}

The extracellular matrix is a layer of scaffolding support for myocytes, and may also contribute to structural changes in AF. Abnormal plasma levels of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and their inhibitors [tissue inhibitor of MMPs (TIMPs)] and growth factors (TGF- β 1) have been found in patients with AF.¹⁶⁹⁻¹⁷¹ These proteins are important in that they regulate collagen and matrix degradation. Furthermore, MMPs

and TIMPs may also contribute to thrombosis, as shown by their link to prothrombin fragments 1 and 2.¹⁶⁹

Finally, the LA appendage itself undergoes structural remodeling in the presence of AF. This is evidenced by larger LA appendage volumes, larger luminal surfaces, reduction in pectinate muscles, significant endocardial thickening and endocardial fibroelastosis, resulting in a smooth luminal surface and encasement of pectinate muscles, found in chronic AF patients.¹⁵²

1.2.3.3 Inflammation

Inflammation is being increasingly recognized to play a significant role in the genesis and perpetuation of AF.^{150, 172} Atrial biopsies of patients with lone AF have exhibited features of myocarditis - inflammatory infiltrates and patchy fibrosis - on histopathology.¹⁵⁰ In a rabbit pacing model, the appearance of adherent leukocytes were found in the LA appendage, further implying a role in atrial thrombus formation.¹⁷³ C-reactive protein (CRP) elevation is found in a stepwise fashion in patients with increasing AF burden.¹⁷⁴ Moreover, CRP elevation at baseline predicts patients at increased risk of future development of AF.^{174, 175} Studies also show that high-sensitivity-CRP (hs-CRP) decreases with successful cardioversion and maintenance of sinus rhythm (SR) in AF patients.¹⁷⁶ Following curative ablation for atrial flutter and successful ablation for long-standing persistent AF, there is a decrease in CRP levels, suggesting that atrial arrhythmias and AF itself may cause an inflammatory response.^{177, 178} Inflammation has also been linked to stroke in AF patients, with high levels of interleukin-6 (IL-6) found to be an independent predictor of stroke and the composite end point of stroke and death.¹⁷⁹

Studies linking AF recurrence post catheter ablation to inflammation have yielded varying results. Koyama et al. noted that immediate AF recurrence was linked to inflammation, and patients who experienced immediate AF recurrence post ablation subsequently had greater AF-free rate at 6 months, while Richter et al. reported AF recurrence within 48 hours of ablation as a predictor of poor long term outcome.^{180, 181} In another study, Lellouche et al. observed that patients with a higher CRP level post ablation were associated with lower arrhythmic recurrences at one month, but was not associated with late recurrences.¹⁸² These findings suggest different mechanisms underlying the occurrence of immediate, early and late recurrence of AF post ablation. A recent study showed transient administration of steroids for 3 days after ablation reduces immediate AF recurrence and late recurrence at 14 months.¹⁸³ Other preliminary studies have found that ameliorating this post ablation inflammatory response by steroids and anti-inflammatories reduces the incidence of early arrhythmic recurrences.^{184, 185} However, the specific time course of the inflammatory and prothrombotic response following catheter ablation for AF has not been studied before.

There are limited studies examining local cardiac levels of inflammation in patients with AF. One study failed to demonstrate a significant difference in intracardiac and extracardiac inflammatory markers in patients with AF. However the study comprised different subsets of AF patients, some with concurrent comorbidities, which may have obscured the result.¹⁸⁶ A study by Marcus et al. of patients undergoing curative AF ablation found that patients in AF compared to SR exhibited a positive trans-cardiac (LA minus coronary sinus) CRP gradient, suggesting that AF resulted in sequestration of inflammatory cytokines in the heart.¹⁸⁷ However, in another study of patients with paroxysmal AF, Akar et al. did not find any differences in hs-CRP and IL-6 levels from coronary sinus sampling after 15 minutes of AF induction.^{138, 188}

The CD40/CD40 ligand system has been proposed to provide a link between inflammation and thrombosis.¹⁰⁸ Elevated platelet expression of CD40 has been found in patients with persistent AF.¹⁸⁹ CD40 ligand on activated platelets plays a pivotal role in the inflammatory response by inducing endothelial secretion of chemokines and expression of adhesion molecules, and also via platelet-leukocyte interactions.^{190, 191} In addition, CD40 engagement on endothelial cells promotes tissue factor dependent procaogulant activity.¹¹¹ Soluble CD40 ligand is raised in a number of cardiovascular settings and is an important mediator in the pathogenesis of atherothrombotic disease. ¹⁰⁸⁻¹¹⁰ Elevated soluble CD40 ligand levels predict mortality in patients with acute coronary syndromes.¹¹⁰ Consequently, the CD40/CD40 ligand system may provide an important link between inflammation and thrombogenesis in patients with AF.¹⁰⁸

1.3 INTRACARDIAC VERSUS PERIPHERAL SAMPLING

Abnormalities in coagulation markers, platelet activation and markers of endothelial function have been described in various subsets of AF.^{59, 103, 106, 107, 123, 192} However, some studies have yielded conflicting results.¹⁰³ One of the reasons behind variable results from these studies involves the sampling site.

Peripheral blood samples may not necessarily reflect the intracardiac milieu. This is described in numerous cardiac interventional studies comparing coronary sinus sampling to peripheral sampling.¹⁹³ It is well documented in animal studies that AF induces local changes in prothrombotic markers and endothelial dysfunction. In a porcine model of AF, Cai et al. demonstrated marked decrease in endocardial NO bioavailability and increase in PAI-1 expression in the LA with the induction of AF.¹⁶¹

In valvular AF, Yamamoto et al. demonstrated increased local thrombin generation reflected by elevated TAT levels in the LA in patients with mitral stenosis and AF.¹³⁶ Chen et al. demonstrated increased LA platelet P-selectin expression in patients with rheumatic mitral stenosis and AF.¹⁹⁴ The regional increase in LA platelet activation was significantly related to the severity of mitral stenosis, but was not reflected in peripheral venous blood samples.¹⁹⁴

Akar et al. demonstrated local cardiac platelet activation and prothrombotic markers with the induction of AF.¹³⁸ Increased platelet activation, thrombin generation and decreased nitric oxide production was documented from coronary sinus sampling after

AF induction.¹³⁸ Importantly, these changes were seen only in the coronary sinus samples and were not reflected in the peripheral samples from the femoral vein.¹³⁸ Willoughby et al. demonstrated differential atrial platelet reactivity in patients with AF.¹⁸⁸ Nineteen patients with AF undergoing ablation were studied. Left atrial platelet P-selectin levels were significantly elevated compared to the right atrium and platelet aggregation was significantly elevated compared to the right atrium and femoral vein.¹⁸⁸ These findings suggest that local factors such as abnormal blood constituents, abnormal blood flow and endothelial dysfunction contribute to regional differences in prothrombotic activity and may explain the propensity for LA thrombus formation in patients with AF. To date, there are very limited studies in human non-valvular AF that have sampled directly from the LA.

1.4 RATE VERSUS RHYTHM CONTROL IN RELATION TO STROKE AND CLINICAL OUTCOMES

Management of AF involves 3 aims – rate control, rhythm control and prevention of thromboembolic stroke. Rate control strategies include pharmacotherapy such as beta-blockers, calcium channel blocking agents, digoxin, atrio-ventricular node ablation with pacing. Rhythm control strategies include anti-arrhythmic agents, electrical cardioversion, catheter ablation, and surgical techniques.

Logically, rhythm control is thought to be more effective in managing AF and its complications. This is based on the hypothesis that restoration of normal sinus rhythm would lead to better atrial systolic function, improved cardiac haemodynamics, less stasis in the left atrium and subsequently less risk of thrombus formation and stroke. Reversion to sinus rhythm would also theoretically lead to reduced heart rates, improved exercise tolerance and better quality of life. However, currently there is limited evidence to show that controlling rhythm is superior in decreasing overall mortality, thromboembolic stroke or symptoms when compared to rate.

1.4.1 Evidence from Clinical Trials

There are six randomized trials till date comparing outcomes of patients in AF treated with a rate vs. rhythm control strategy. The AFFIRM (Atrial Fibrillation Follow-up Investigation of Rhythm Management) trial enrolled 4060 patients, followed over a period of 5 years.¹⁹⁵ There was no significant difference in the primary endpoint (overall mortality) between the rhythm-control group versus the rate-control group. Conversely, there was a trend towards lower mortality in the rate-control group (21.3% vs. 23.8%, p=0.08) vs. the rhythm-control group. Moreover, hospitalization rates were higher in the rhythm-control group. Ischaemic stroke rate was 7.1% in the rhythm-control group and 5.5% in the rate-control group (p=0.71).¹⁹⁵ These findings were confirmed in a recent multicentre prospective randomized trial of 1376 patients with AF and CHF, followed for a mean of 37 months, with the primary endpoint being time to death from cardiovascular causes.¹⁹⁶ Rate of death from cardiovascular causes was 27% in the rhythm-control group compared to 25% in the rate-control group (p=0.59). Stroke rate (3% vs. 4%) and rate of worsening heart failure (28% vs. 31%) were also similar in the rhythm-control group compared to the rate-control group.

The Strategies of Treatment of AF (STAF) study enrolled 200 patients with persistent AF with a mean follow-up of 19.6 months.¹⁹⁷ The combined primary endpoint of death, cardiopulmonary resuscitation, cerebrovascular event and systemic embolism was not significantly different for rhythm-control vs. rate-control (9/100, 5.54%/year vs. 10/100, 6.09%/year, p=0.99). Hospitalisations were more frequent in the rhythm-control group. Of note, 18 out of the 19 primary endpoints from both groups occurred when patients were in AF (p=0.049).¹⁹⁷

The Rate Control versus Electrical Cardioversion for persistent AF (RACE) trial randomized 522 patients with a mean follow-up of 2.3 years, and again found rate-control not inferior to rhythm control, with the primary endpoint being a composite of death from cardiovascular causes, heart failure, thromboembolic complications, bleeding, pacemaker implantation and severe adverse drug effects.¹⁹⁸ In fact, there was a trend favouring the rate-control group (17.2% vs. 22.6%) with regards to the composite primary endpoint. Thromboembolic complications also appeared lower in the rate-control group (5.5%) compared to the rhythm-control group (7.9%, p=ns). Interestingly, at the time of the occurrence of the primary endpoint, 72% of the patients had AF.¹⁹⁸

In the How to Treat Chronic AF (HOT CAFÉ) trial, 205 patients were studied over an average of 1.7 years.¹⁹⁹ The primary endpoint of all-cause mortality, thromboembolic events and bleeding was not significantly different between the 2 groups. 63.5% of patients in the rhythm control arm remained in sinus rhythm at the end of the study, a

significantly higher proportion compared to other trials. Exercise tolerance improved significantly in the rhythm-control arm, but this did not translate into better quality of life.¹⁹⁹

Lastly, the Pharmacological Intervention in AF (PIAF) trial studied 252 patients, followed over a mean of 1 year.²⁰⁰ The primary endpoint of symptom improvement was not significantly different between the rhythm-control vs. rate-control groups. Although 6-minute walk test was significantly better in the rhythm-control group, overall quality of life assessments did not differ. Hospitalizations and adverse drug effects were more frequent in the rhythm-control group.²⁰⁰

1.4.2 Limitations of Existing Clinical Trials

Although the restoration of sinus rhythm seems to be the logical strategy in managing AF and its thromboembolic complications, clinical trials so far have failed to show a benefit of controlling rhythm over rate in decreasing mortality and thromboembolic stroke. Moreover, patients treated in the rhythm-arm had more frequent hospitalizations (largely due to electrical cardioversions) and adverse drug effects. However, there were several limitations associated with these trials.

Firstly, in the above discussed randomized trials, there was a failure to adequately achieve rhythm control, even with multiple electrical cardioversions and antiarrhythmic drug therapy. Sinus rhythm was not regularly maintained in up to 20-60% of patients in the rhythm-arm of these trials. Secondly, although patients were documented to be in sinus rhythm during follow-up, there is a possibility that asymptomatic episodes of AF were still occurring.^{201, 202}

Thirdly, as reflected in the AFFIRM and RACE trials, anticoagulation was ceased more frequently in patients under the rhythm-control arm, with the assumption that these patients maintained in sinus rhythm. Thromboembolic complications were more likely to occur after the cessation of anticoagulation, regardless of treatment arm. These findings have influenced clinical practice towards the continuation of long term anticoagulation in high risk patients, even when sinus rhythm appears to be restored.

Fourthly, the adverse effects of the anti-arrhythmic drugs may have offset the benefits obtained from rhythm control.²⁰³ Higher hospitalization rates among the rhythm-control group were also heavily influenced by hospitalizations for electrical cardioversions.

Importantly, a large proportion of primary endpoints achieved for patients enrolled in these clinical trials occurred when patients were in AF (95% in STAF, 72% in RACE), raising the issue of potentially better results in the rhythm-control arm if sinus rhythm was more successfully maintained in these patients.^{197, 198} The above mentioned trials compared rhythm-control strategies utilizing pharmacological agents and electrical cardioversion to rate-control strategies using pharmacological agents. The trial results also highlight the limitations of current pharmacotherapy and electrical cardioversion

in maintaining sinus rhythm. An effective method of maintaining sinus rhythm with fewer side effects is still being sought after. Catheter ablation for AF has become an important management option upon the discovery that AF arises from triggers from sites such as the pulmonary veins and that these structures may be isolated, with further modification of the atrial substrate utilizing radiofrequency ablation. However, the effect of catheter ablation for AF on the subsequent risk of thromboembolic stroke remains to be determined.

1.5 CATHETER ABLATION FOR ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

The seminal discovery by Hassaiguerre et al. that AF can be initiated by ectopic beats from the pulmonary veins has led to the development of catheter ablation for AF as an important treatment strategy.²⁰⁴ In this initial study, focal ectopic beats from the pulmonary veins were observed to initiate paroxysms of AF in a cohort of 45 patients. Radiofrequency ablation to abolish these foci resulted in no recurrence of AF in 28 patients (62%) over an average follow-up period of 8 months.²⁰⁴

1.5.1 Techniques for Ablation and Clinical Outcome

The ablation technique has since evolved to circumferential pulmonary vein isolation (with a wider antral approach) in treating patients with paroxysmal AF.^{81, 205} With an end-point of electrical isolation of the pulmonary veins via catheter ablation, successful maintenance of sinus rhythm can be achieved in 60% to 85% of patients with paroxysmal AF.²⁰⁵⁻²⁰⁹ Less commonly triggers may arise from foci other than the pulmonary veins, such as the coronary sinus, superior vena cava, vein of Marshall,

posterior LA wall and interatrial septum.⁸¹ Success rates are improved with multiple procedures and more extensive ablation in selected patients.^{205, 210-212}

In patients with persistent or long-standing persistent AF, the atrial substrate becomes more important, necessitating ablation techniques that target the substrate. There are two general approaches for substrate based ablation, linear ablation and ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms (CFAE). In a study of patients with paroxysmal and persistent AF by Nademanee et al., ablation of CFAE resulted in maintenance of sinus rhythm in 91% of patients at 1-year.²¹³ In a larger cohort of patients with both paroxysmal and persistent AF, this approach yielded a success rate of 81% with multiple procedures over a follow-up period of 2 years.²¹³ In patients with long-standing persistent AF, the success rate was 71%.²¹³ However, other studies have yielded less impressive results. Oral et al. reported success rates of 57% with repeat procedures for long-standing persistent AF using an approach guided by complex electrograms.²¹⁴

Linear ablation alters the substrate for AF by defragmentation and by prevention of large macroreentrant circuits within the atria. In a prospective study of patients with persistent AF, the addition of linear ablation (roof line and mitral isthmus line) to pulmonary veins isolation improved the success rates from 20% to 69% at 15-month follow-up.²¹⁵ The addition of a mitral isthmus line to pulmonary vein isolation improved the one year arrhythmia free rate from $36 \pm 9\%$ to $74 \pm 6\%$ in patients with persistent AF and $62 \pm 6\%$ to $76 \pm 6\%$ in paroxysmal AF in a separate study.²¹⁶

Adjunctive roof and mitral isthmus ablation further reduced AF burden and arrhythmia recurrence at 12-18 month follow up in other studies.^{217, 218} Catheter ablation for persistent and long-standing persistent AF, with the addition of substrate based ablation, has thus achieved success rates of 70% to 95% at medium term follow-up.²¹⁹⁻

1.5.2 Complications Related to Atrial Fibrillation Ablation

In a worldwide survey of catheter ablation for AF, major complications associated with catheter ablation are reported in up to 6% of procedures.²²³ In an updated survey, major complications were reported at a rate of 4.5%.²²⁴ Cardiac tamponade from radiofrequency ablation has been reported at a rate of about 1%.^{205, 225} The incidence of pulmonary vein stenosis was reported between 1% and 10% previously, however this may have decreased by employing a more antral approach towards ablation.^{226, 227} The oesophagus is located directly behind the LA wall and atrio-oesophageal fistula can be a rare but serious complication associated with LA catheter ablation. The reported incidence is between 0.04% and 1% but is associated with more than 50% mortality.^{205, 223, 224} Other complications include stroke, valvular damage, phrenic nerve injury and local access complications.²²⁴

1.5.3 Catheter Ablation and Stroke Outcome

1.5.3.1 Peri-procedural Stroke

Radiofrequency ablation damages the atrial endothelium and results in char formation. Left atrial thrombi have been identified on intracardiac echocardiography

in approximately 10% of patients undergoing catheter ablation.²²⁸ The risk of periprocedural thromboembolic events was 1.1% in a study involving 755 patients who underwent left atrial radiofrequency ablation for paroxysmal or chronic AF.²²⁹ Of note, the majority of thromboembolic events occurred within the 2 weeks after the procedure.²²⁹ Thromboembolic events may be reduced by increased intra-procedural heparin anticoagulation and strict peri-procedural anticoagulation protocols.^{230, 231} Irrigated tip catheters and irrigation of catheter sheaths may further decrease the risk of peri-procedural embolic events.²³²

1.5.3.2 Long Term Stroke Outcome

Limited data exist regarding catheter ablation for AF and long term stroke outcome. In a multicentre non-randomized study involving 3355 patients undergoing catheter ablation for AF, stroke rates in patients who discontinued oral anticoagulation 3 to 6 months after ablation were comparable with patients who continued anticoagulation.²³³ There were 2 ischaemic strokes in 2692 patients who ceased anticoagulation compared with 3 ischaemic strokes in 663 patients who continued anticoagulation at mean follow-up of 28 months (0.07% versus 0.45%, p=0.06).²³³ Patients who continued anticoagulation experienced more major bleeding events compared to patients who ceased anticoagulation (2% versus 0.04%, p<0.0001).²³³ Of note, anticoagulation was ceased only in patients with no AF recurrences without antiarrhythmic medications after prolonged monitoring, patients with other causes of thromboembolic risk continued anticoagulation and anticoagulation was recommenced immediately if arrhythmic recurrence was documented.²³³

In a single centre study of 755 patients undergoing catheter ablation for paroxysmal and chronic AF, the majority of strokes occurred within the first 2 weeks post ablation, and 2 thromboembolic strokes occurred 6 to 10 months after ablation (0.2%) despite anticoagulation.²²⁹ One of the patients had documented recurrence of AF. Patients more than 65 years of age or with prior history of stroke were more likely to remain on anticoagulation regardless of ablation outcome. Notably, warfarin was discontinued in 79% of 256 patients without further stroke risk factors and 68% of 266 patients with \geq risk factor, and none of the patients in whom anticoagulation was ceased sustained a thromboembolic stroke at approximate 2 years follow-up.²²⁹ In another single centre study, long term outcomes of catheter ablation guided by CFAE in patients with AF aged more than 65 and CHADS2 score \geq 1 were reported.²¹³ Among the patients without arrhythmic recurrences who discontinued anticoagulation, annual stroke rate was lower compared to patients with AF recurrences who remained on anticoagulation (0.4% versus 2%, p=0.004).²¹³

A recent multicentre study showed that maintenance of sinus rhythm with a catheter ablation strategy in patients with paroxysmal or persistent AF was associated with a lower risk of stroke and death. Stroke (0.5% per patient-year) and death (0.5% per patient-year) rates were lower in the ablation cohort compared to a control cohort of medically treated AF patients from the Euro Heart Survey (2.8% and 5.3% patient-years respectively; p<0.0001).²³⁴ On multivariate analysis, freedom from AF predicted stroke-free survival (HR 0.30, CI 0.16 to 0.55, p<0.001).²³⁴ In another recent study from

a large prospective registry, AF patients who underwent catheter ablation had lower risk of stroke and death compared to AF patients without ablation.²³⁵ Furthermore, patients treated with catheter ablation for AF were found to have similar long term rates of stroke, dementia and death compared to patients without AF.²³⁵ These data suggest that catheter ablation for AF may result in stroke reduction and potentially confer a mortality benefit. However, importantly, these are observational studies and currently there are no randomized data on this subject.

1.6 EXISTING THERAPEUTIC OPTIONS FOR STROKE PREVENTION IN ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

1.6.1 Antiplatelet Therapy

Based on a meta-analysis of all randomized data from comparisons of all antiplatelet agents and controls, antiplatelet therapy was found to reduce the risk of stroke by 22% (95% CI, 6% to 35%) compared with placebo.¹¹⁵

1.6.1.1 Aspirin

When comparing aspirin alone versus placebo, meta-analysis of 7 trials and 3990 patients showed that aspirin reduced the risk of stroke by 19% (Cl, -1% to 35%), with an absolute risk reduction of 0.8% per year for primary prevention and 2.5% per year for secondary prevention.¹¹⁵ Aspirin was associated with a greater reduction in non-disabling strokes. When considering only ischaemic strokes, aspirin reduced the risk of stroke by 19% (Cl, -1% to 38%).¹¹⁵

1.6.1.2 Aspirin and Clopidogrel

The Atrial fibrillation Clopidogrel Trial with Irbesartan for prevention Vascular Events (ACTIVE) – A trial compared clopidogrel plus aspirin with aspirin alone in patients with AF. In patients who were at increased risk of stroke (≥ 1 risk factor for stroke) and were unsuitable to receive vitamin-K antagonist therapy, the addition of clopidogrel to aspirin resulted in a reduction of major vascular events.¹¹⁶ The combined end point of stroke, myocardial infarction, systemic embolism and vascular death was reduced from 7.6% per year to 6.8% per year with dual antiplatelet therapy.¹¹⁶ The difference was mainly due to a reduction in stroke. Stroke occurred at an annual rate of 2.4% per year in patients receiving clopidogrel added to aspirin and 3.3% per year in patients receiving placebo (relative risk 0.72; 95% CI, 0.62 to 0.83, p<0.001).¹¹⁶ However, major bleeding occurred at a higher rate in patients receiving both clopidogrel and aspirin compared to aspirin alone (2.0% per year versus 1.3% per year).

1.6.2 Anticoagulation Therapy

1.6.2.1 Vitamin-K Antagonist Therapy (Warfarin)

Warfarin therapy has been shown to be effective in both primary and secondary prevention of stroke in patients with AF. A meta-analysis of twenty nine trials including 28,044 patients concluded that adjusted-dose warfarin reduced stroke by 64% (95% CI, 49% to 74%) compared to controls.¹¹⁵ Absolute risk reduction in all strokes with warfarin was 2.7% per year for primary prevention and 8.4% per year for secondary prevention.¹¹⁵ When considering only ischaemic strokes, adjusted-dose warfarin was associated with a 67% (CI 54% to 77%) relative risk reduction. However, the

anticoagulant effect of warfarin is accompanied by increased risk of bleeding. The risk for intracranial haemorrhage was doubled with adjusted-dose warfarin compared to aspirin, with an absolute risk increase of 0.2% per year.¹¹⁵

Adjusted-dose warfarin was observed to be more efficacious than antiplatelet therapy with a relative risk reduction of 39% (CI 22% to 52%) on the basis of meta-analysis from 12 trials.¹¹⁵ A separate meta-analysis of 6 randomized trials comparing warfarin and aspirin an patients with non-valvular AF concluded that patients receiving oral anticoagulant therapy were significantly less likely to experience any stroke (HR 0.55, 95% CI, 0.43-0.71), but were subject to a modest increase in absolute risk of major bleeding.²³⁶ The randomized Atrial fibrillation Clopidogrel Trial with Irbesartan for prevention of Vascular Events (ACTIVE-W) was stopped prematurely after warfarin (INR 2.0-3.0) was found to be superior to clopidogrel (75mg per day) plus aspirin (75-100mg per day).²³⁷ Primary outcome was defined as first occurrence of stroke, noncentral nervous system systemic embolus, myocardial infarction or vascular death. Warfarin therapy was associated with 165 primary events (annual risk 3.9%) compared to 234 events in patients receiving clopidogrel plus aspirin (annual risk 5.6%, relative risk 1.44 [1.18-1.76]).²³⁷ The major benefit of warfarin was less ischaemic strokes (1.00% per year versus 2.15% per year, p<0.001). Rates of major haemorrhage were comparable between the two treatment groups.²³⁷

However, even with almost two-thirds relative risk reduction of stroke on warfarin, one-third of strokes were still being unaccounted for. This may be due to limitation in the efficacy of the drug or a gap in our present understanding in the mechanisms of thromboembolism in these patients.

1.6.2.2 Limitations of Vitamin K Antagonist Therapy

Despite warfarin being the mainstay therapy for stroke prevention in AF patients, it has many limitations. Warfarin therapy carries with it the increased risk of minor and major bleeding. In particular, intracranial haemorrhage has been reported at about 0.3% to 0.6% per year for patients on warfarin.²³⁷⁻²⁴⁰ It is important to note that intracranial haemorrhage accounts for ninety percent of fatal haemorrhages in patients treated with vitamin K antagonist therapy.²³⁸ Perceived risk of bleeding from both patient and physician has been found to heavily influence the implementation of warfarin.²⁴¹ Vitamin-K antagonist therapy is complicated by numerous drug to drug interactions, especially in elderly patients.²⁴¹ Furthermore, food and drug interactions and the inconvenience of dietary restrictions is another disadvantage for patients on vitamin-K antagonist therapy. Treatment on vitamin-K antagonist therapy requires a narrow therapeutic index.²⁴² Bleeding risk is magnified in patients with high international normalized ratio (INR), and clinical outcome and efficacy is compromised or similar to patients on aspirin if the INR is less than 2.0.²⁴² Patients on vitamin-K antagonist therapy require frequent INR monitoring, which is often a source of noncompliance. This also proves difficult for patients living in rural and remote areas with poor access to laboratory services. Many patients on warfarin remain inadequately anticoagulated.²⁴³ Rates of discontinuation and poor adherence, particularly in the elderly, are high. The cumulative incidence of major bleeding in patients \geq 80 years of age was 13.1 per 100 person-years compared to 4.7 for those < 80 years of age, suggesting that rates of bleeding derived from studies of younger cohorts may be underestimating bleeding rates in practice.²⁴⁴ Furthermore, the study showed that 26% of elderly patients stopped warfarin in their first year.²⁴⁴ These limitations may be partly responsible for warfarin being under-used despite clear guidelines for anticoagulation. The warfarin prescription rate for eligible patients is reported to be as low as 15% to 44% in various studies.^{241, 245}

1.7 NEWER ANTITHROMBOTIC THERAPIES FOR STROKE PREVENTION

1.7.1 Pharmacological Antithrombotic Therapies

The numerous limitations associated with vitamin-K antagonist therapy, such as drugdrug and food-drug interactions, narrow therapeutic margin, necessity for frequent blood test monitoring and side effect of bleeding has led to the development of newer antithrombotic pharmacological therapies. These new agents fall into two main groups, the direct thrombin inhibitors and factor Xa inhibitors.

1.7.1.1 Direct Thrombin Inhibitors

The direct thrombin inhibitor Ximelagatran was first evaluated for the prevention of stroke in patients with non-valvular AF in the SPORTIF III and SPORTIF V trials.^{239, 240} Fixed-dose oral ximelagatran without coagulation monitoring was found to be non-inferior to adjusted-dose warfarin therapy in the prevention of thromboembolism in AF patients.²⁴⁰ However the drug was later withdrawn from clinical use due to the

potential of hepatotoxicity. Dabigatran etexilate, another direct thrombin inhibitor, was introduced to clinical use recently.

In the Randomized Evaluation of Long-Term Anticoagulation Therapy (RELY) trial, 18113 patients with AF and at least one risk factor for stroke were randomized to receive either low-dose dabigatran (110mg twice daily) or high-dose dabigatran (150mg twice daily) or to adjusted-dose warfarin (INR 2.0-3.0).¹²⁵ Primary outcome was defined as stroke (including ischaemic or haemorrhagic) or systemic embolism. After a median follow-up of 2.0 years, rates of primary outcome were comparable between patients receiving low-dose dabigatran (1.53% per year) and warfarin (1.69% per year), achieving non-inferiority (relative risk, 0.91; 95% CI 0.74 to 1.11, p<0.001 for non-inferiority).¹²⁵ With high-dose dabigatran, rates of primary outcome were significantly lower (1.11% per year) and appeared superior to warfarin (relative risk, 0.66; 95% CI 0.53 to 0.82, p<0.001 for superiority).¹²⁵

Rates of major bleeding with low-dose dabigatran was significantly lower compared to warfarin (2.87% per year versus 3.57% per year, p=0.003) and on high-dose dabigatran was similar to warfarin (3.32% per year).¹²⁵ Of note, rates of intracranial haemorrhage were significantly lower on both doses of dabigatran (0.12% per year on low-dose dabigatran and 0.10% per year on high-dose dabigatran) compared to warfarin (0.38% per year).¹²⁵ Gastrointestinal bleeding was however higher in patients receiving high-dose dabigatran compared to warfarin (1.51% per year versus 1.02% per year, p<0.001).¹²⁵ Rates of myocardial infarction were also more frequent in patients

receiving dabigatran (0.72% per year for low-dose dabigatran; p=0.07 versus warfarin and 0.74% per year for high-dose dabigatran; p=0.048 versus warfarin) compared to warfarin (0.53% per year).¹²⁵ The underlying mechanism and explanation for this observation remains to be ascertained. In the RELY trial, cardioversion on randomized treatment was permitted, and patients on dabigatran had comparable rates of stroke and bleeding compared to warfarin.²⁴⁶

The RELY trial demonstrated the efficacy of the direct thrombin inhibitor dabigatran across a broad range of patients. However, certain patient groups require particular attention. The first group is elderly patients over the age of 75. Low-dose dabigatran was associated with a similar risk in major bleeding in elderly patients aged over 75 compared to warfarin, and in high-dose dabigatran there was a trend towards increased risk of major bleeding.²⁴⁷ However, the interaction with age was observed for extracranial bleeding and not for intracranial bleeding, with both doses of dabigatran consistently reduced the risk of intracranial bleeding compared to warfarin irrespective of age.²⁴⁷ The second group consists of patients with renal impairment. There was a 2-fold increased risk of major bleeding with dabigatran or warfarin in patients with creatinine clearance <50mL/min compared to patients with creatinine clearance >80mL/min in the RELY trial.²⁴⁷ It should be remembered that patients with creatinine clearance <30mL/min were excluded from the RELY trial. Further limitations of dabigatran include the current lack of an antidote and no direct laboratory measure, although prothrombin time, partial thromboplastin time and thrombin time are prolonged.

1.7.1.2 Factor Xa inhibitors

Factor Xa is a final common pathway for both the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways, and represents an opportune target for anticoagulation therapy. The Atrial fibrillation trial of Monitored Adjusted Dose vitamin-K antagonist, comparing Efficacy and safety with Unadjusted SR34006/Idraparinux (AMADEUS) study was terminated early due to excessive bleeding, particularly intracranial bleeding with idraparinux.²⁴⁸ Several newer factor Xa inhibitors have since been developed.

The Rivaroxaban Once Daily Oral Direct Factor Xa Inhibition Compared with Vitamin K Antagonism for Prevention of Stroke and Embolism Trial in Atrial Fibrillation (ROCKET AF) trial randomized 14,264 patients with non-valvular AF at moderate-to-high risk for stroke to receive either rivaroxaban (20mg daily) or dose-adjusted warfarin.¹²⁶ The primary end point was defined as stroke or systemic embolism. Rates of primary end point were not significantly different in patients receiving rivaroxaban (1.7% per year) compared to warfarin (2.2% per year), with the study achieving non-inferiority (HR 0.79; 95% Cl, 0.66 to 0.96, p<0.001 for non-inferiority).¹²⁶ Rates of major and nonmajor bleeding were similar in the two groups (14.9% per year on rivaroxaban versus 14.5% per year on warfarin, HR 1.03; 95% Cl 0.96 to 1.11; p=0.44). Importantly, there was a significant reduction in intracranial haemorrhage (0.5% versus 0.7%, p=0.02) and fatal haemorrhage (0.2% versus 0.5%, p=0.003) in the rivaroxaban group compared to warfarin.¹²⁶

Apixaban is a direct oral factor Xa inhibitor with a 12-hour half-life and 25% renal excretion.¹²⁷ This new direct oral factor Xa inhibitor has been studied in two large trials. In the Apixaban versus Acetylsalicylic Acid to Prevent Strokes (AVERROES) trial, apixaban demonstrated superiority compared to aspirin with a relative risk reduction of stroke or systemic embolism of 0.46.^{249, 250} In the Apixaban for Reduction in Stroke and Other Thromboembolic Events in Atrial Fibrillation (ARISTOTLE) study, 18201 patients with AF and at least one additional risk factor for stroke were randomized to receive apixaban (5mg twice daily) versus dose-adjusted warfarin. The primary outcome was defined as ischaemic or haemorrhagic stroke or systemic embolism. After a median follow-up of 1.8 years, the rate of primary outcome was 1.27% per year in the apixaban group, compared with 1.60% per year for warfarin (HR 0.79; 95% Cl, 0.66 to 0.95, p<0.001 for non-inferiority; p=0.01 for superiority).¹²⁷ The rate of major bleeding was significantly lower in the apixaban group at 2.13% per year) compared to the warfarin group at 3.09% per year (HR, 0.69; 95% CI, 0.60 to 0.80; p<0.001).¹²⁷ The rate of haemorrhagic stroke was nearly halved in the apixaban group at 0.24% per year compared to warfarin at 0.47% per year (HR, 0.51; 95% CI, 0.35 to 0.75; p<0.001).¹²⁷ As noted by the authors, the predominant effect of apixaban compared to warfarin on stroke prophylaxis was on haemorrhagic stroke rate. The rate of ischaemic or uncertain type of stroke was relatively similar at 0.97% per year for apixaban and 1.06% per year for warfarin (HR, 0.92; 95% CI, 0.74 to 1.13; p=0.42).¹²⁷ In addition, apixaban resulted in lower all-cause mortality compared to warfarin (death from any cause 3.52% per year versus 3.94% per year; HR, 0.89; 95% CI, 0.80 to 0.99; p=0.047).¹²⁷

1.7.2 Novel Non-Pharmacological Therapy

Anticoagulation by vitamin-K antagonist therapy has traditionally been the mainstay therapy for stroke prevention in AF. However, due to the problems associated with warfarin therapy and relative contraindications in a proportion of patients, there has been interest in developing non-pharmacological treatment strategies for stroke prophylaxis in AF. Based on echocardiographic studies, more than 90% of thrombus formation in non-valvular AF is thought to originate from the LA appendage.^{50, 84} This has led to the development of LA appendage occlusion devices as an alternative to warfarin therapy.

The PROTECTION in patients with Atrial Fibrillation (PROTECT-AF) trial was a multicentre randomized non-inferiority trial comparing the LA appendage WATCHMAN closure device to conventional warfarin therapy in patients with non-valvular AF and at least one additional stroke risk factor (CHADS2 score \geq 1).²⁵¹ The 707 eligible patients were randomly assigned in a 2:1 ratio to device closure and subsequent cessation of warfarin or dose-adjusted chronic warfarin therapy. The primary efficacy composite end-point was defined as stroke (ischaemic or haemorrhagic), cardiovascular death and systemic embolism. The primary safety end-point was defined as major bleeding, pericardial effusion and device embolization. The device was successfully implanted in 91% of the patients in whom implantation was attempted.²⁵¹ The primary efficacy end-point was 3.0 per 100 patient-years (95% Crl, 1.9 to 4.5) in the device group and 4.9 per 100 patient-years (95% Crl, 2.8 to 7.1) in the
warfarin group, meeting the non-inferiority end-point.²⁵¹ However, the primary safety end-point occurred more frequently in the device group (7.4 per 100 patient-years, 95% CrI 5.5 to 9.7 versus 4.4 per 100 patient-years, 95% CrI, 2.5 to 6.7, RR 1.69, 1.01 to 3.19).²⁵¹ The majority of complications related to device implantation were periprocedural and occurred early in the study. This highlighted the importance of operator experience. However, serious complications such as pericardial effusions necessitating drainage comprised about 50% of these complications.²⁵¹ In this study, 87% of patients who underwent device implantation were able to cease warfarin at 45 days, and this rate increased to 94% at 12 months.²⁵¹ Although this device may have a role in stroke prophylaxis in patients contraindicated to warfarin therapy, it does not prevent stroke originating from elsewhere apart from the appendage.

CHAPTER TWO

PLATELET ACTIVATION AND ENDOTHELIAL DYSFUNCTION IN PATIENTS WITH ATRIAL FIBRILLATION: IMPORTANCE OF CO-MORBID CONDITIONS

2.1 OVERVIEW

Introduction:

While atrial fibrillation (AF) is associated with increased thromboembolic risk it is still unclear whether this increased risk is due to AF per se or the accompanying comorbidities. Furthermore, the left atrial (LA) milieu in patients with lone nonvalvular AF has not been characterized.

Methods:

Seventy patients undergoing catheter ablation of AF in sinus rhythm (32 lone AF, 38 AF with comorbidities) and 15 patients with left sided accessory pathways serving as controls were prospectively recruited for the study. Blood samples were obtained from the LA, right atrium (RA) and femoral vein (FV) at the start of each procedure immediately after transeptal puncture and before heparin administration. Platelet activation (platelet P-selectin) was measured by flow cytometry and asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) was measured using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay.

Results:

In patients with lone AF, platelet activation was significantly elevated in the LA (Log P-selectin % 2.7 \pm 0.1 vs. 2.5 \pm 0.1; p<0.05) and RA (Log P-selectin % 2.7 \pm 0.1 vs. 2.5 \pm 0.1; p<0.05) compared to the FV. There was no significant difference between sites in

controls (p=0.1). For ADMA, there was no significant difference between sampling sites within lone AF patients (p=0.2) and controls (p=0.8). In patients with AF and comorbidities, ADMA levels were higher in the FV compared to RA and LA (p<0.05). Comparing between groups, there was a significant stepwise increase in ADMA levels from controls to lone AF patients and then patients with AF and comorbidities (p<0.001 between patient groups; Log ADMA μ M/L -1.08 ± 0.27 in controls vs. -0.89 ± 0.24 in lone AF, p<0.01; Log ADMA μ M/L -0.89 ± 0.24 in lone AF vs. -0.80 ± 0.31 in AF and comorbidities, p<0.05).

Conclusions:

Left atrial platelet activation is significantly elevated compared to the peripheral circulation in patients with lone non-valvular AF; suggesting that patients with lone AF may manifest local disease that is not apparent systemically and may explain the greater thrombogenic role of the LA in patients with AF. A stepwise increase was observed for endothelial dysfunction from controls to patients with lone AF and then patients with AF and comorbidities, suggesting both AF per se and its associated comorbidities contribute to endothelial dysfunction and prothrombotic risk.

2.2 INTRODUCTION

The most devastating complication associated with atrial fibrillation (AF) remains that of thromboembolic stroke with a five-fold increased risk in patients with non-valvular AF.²⁵ Patients with AF are known to exhibit a prothrombotic state (including increased platelet activation and coagulation markers), endothelial dysfunction and abnormal blood flow in the left atrium (LA), thus fulfilling Virchow's Triad for thrombus formation.^{102, 123, 131, 136, 153} However, there is ongoing debate as to whether these changes are primarily due to AF per se or due to its associated risk factors.²⁵² Many studies examined patients with AF with concurrent comorbidities such as hypertension, heart failure, coronary artery disease and diabetes, which in themselves may produce a prothrombotic state. Only a few studies have examined patients with lone AF, suggesting that lone AF may in itself confer a prothrombotic state. However, these results remain conflicting.^{59, 143, 253} One of the reasons for the varying results may be due to differences in sampling site. Several studies have shown platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction with local cardiac sampling, not reflected with peripheral sampling.^{138, 188} To date, there has been no study examining the local LA milieu specifically in patients with lone non-valvular AF.

In this study, we determined the prothrombotic properties in patients with lone AF and also AF in the setting of co-morbidities to determine the relative contribution of these factors to the thrombogenic process. We measured platelet expression of Pselectin as a marker of platelet activation and asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) as a marker of endothelial dysfunction in the LA, right atrium (RA) and femoral vein (FV).

2.3 METHODS

2.3.1 Study population

Seventy consecutive patients undergoing catheter ablation of AF in sinus rhythm were prospectively recruited in this study. Patients were screened with continuous monitoring for 48 hours prior to the procedure and included only if they had no

52

arrhythmia lasting >30 seconds during that time to minimize the impact of a recent episode of AF on the patients pro-thrombotic state. Patients were also excluded if they had a previous myocardial infarction, unstable angina, surgery or ablation procedure within the preceding 3 months, congenital heart disease, a history of chronic inflammatory condition, chronic infection, chronic renal failure, chronic liver disease or were on anti-platelet therapy. All patients underwent baseline transthoracic echocardiography and trans-esophageal echocardiography was performed within 2 days prior to the procedure to exclude LA thrombus. All antiarrhythmics were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure. All patients underwent anticoagulation with warfarin to maintain their international normalized ratio (INR) between 2 and 3 for \geq 6 weeks prior to the procedure. Warfarin was stopped 7 days prior to the procedure and substituted with enoxaparin at a dose of 1 mg/kg twice a day until ≥12 hours prior to the procedure. The control group consisted of 15 prospectively recruited patients with left-sided accessory pathways who underwent ablation during the study period. All patients provided written informed consent to the study protocol, which was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Royal Adelaide Hospital.

2.3.2 Definitions

Lone AF was defined as AF in the absence of structural heart disease, or hypertension, diabetes mellitus, coronary artery disease or stroke based on history, physical examination, chest X-ray, routine biochemistry, and transthoracic and transesophageal echocardiography.²⁵⁴ Type of AF was defined according to the Heart Rhythm Society Consensus Statement²⁵⁵ as: paroxysmal AF representing spontaneous arrhythmia

termination within 7 days and persistent AF as AF which was sustained beyond seven days, or lasting less than seven days but necessitating pharmacologic or electrical cardioversion.²⁵⁵

2.3.3 Electrophysiology Study and Ablation

Electrophysiological study and ablation was performed in the fasted state with sedation utilizing midazolam and fentanyl. The technique used for mapping and ablation of AF in our laboratory have been previously described.²⁵⁴ In brief, the following catheters were utilized for the procedure: (i) 10 pole catheter (Daig Electrophysiology) positioned within the coronary sinus; (ii) 10 pole circumferential catheter (Lasso; Biosense-Webster) to map the pulmonary veins; and (iii) 3.5 mm tip externally irrigated ablation catheter (Thermocool, Biosense-Webster) for ablation. All patients underwent circumferential ablation of the pulmonary veins with the endpoint of electrical isolation. Additional substrate modification using either linear ablation (roofline and/or mitral isthmus) and/or ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms (CFAE) was undertaken in patients with long episodes of AF (>48 hours), evidence of structural heart disease or with large LA (largest dimension >57mm).

2.3.4 Study Protocol

For the clinical procedure, a conventional single transeptal puncture was performed using an SLO sheath and a BRK-1 needle (St Jude Medical). The ablation catheter was advanced through the same puncture into the LA. Following transeptal puncture and before intravenous administration of unfractionated heparin, blood samples were simultaneously collected from the peripheral femoral venous sheath (FV, peripheral sample), right atrial sheath (RA) and left atrial sheath (LA). Samples from the RA and LA were collected with care using a slow withdrawal technique with the sheath positioned in the mid chamber. No ablation was performed prior to the completion of the study protocol.

Similarly, in control patients with supraventricular tachycardia undergoing electrophysiologic study and ablation of a left sided accessory pathway, LA, RA and FV samples were obtained immediately after transeptal puncture and before administration of heparin. Following the sampling for the study protocol, all patients received 100 IU/kg of unfractionated heparin as a bolus followed by repeated boluses to maintain the ACT at 300-350 seconds.

Whole Blood Flow Cytometry

Blood was collected utilizing a slow withdrawal technique, with the first 10mLs discarded, and immediately transferred into citrated tubes. Flow cytometry was performed within 24 hours. The surface expression of the platelet activation receptors, CD62P (P-selectin) was determined by flow cytometry using specific monoclonal antibodies. Citrated whole blood was diluted 1:9 in tris-buffered saline (10mM tris, 0.15M sodium chloride) before 5µL antibody per 500µL tris-buffered blood was added. After incubation the sample was fixed by adding 400µL of CellFix solution (BD Biosciences). The presence of platelet expressing ligands was determined using flow cytometry (FACSCanto, Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). Forwards (size-dependent)

scatter and 90° sideways (density-dependent) scatter were set at logarithmic gain and platelets were identified on the basis of size using a platelet immunoglobulin bead suspension. For each sample, platelets were further identified using the plateletspecific CD42b antibody. The control ligand (mouse IgG2a-monoclonal antibody FITC isotype control) was used to detect a nonspecific association and to define the threshold for activation-dependent binding.

All monoclonal antibodies were obtained from BD Biosciences. Data acquisition and analysis was performed with BD FACSDiva Software Version 4.1.2 (Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). The threshold for nonspecific binding (the percentage defined with the IgG-FITC conjugate) was set at 1%. The percentage of platelets expressing CD62P (Pselectin) monoclonal antibody was defined as the fraction exhibiting specific binding.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay

The obtained blood samples were centrifuged at 2500*g* for 15 min at 4°C and stored at -80°C for batch analysis utilising enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Endothelial dysfunction was assessed by measuring asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) (Immunodiagnostik, Bensheim, Germany) as per company instructions.

2.3.5 Statistical analysis

All data are expressed as mean \pm SEM or number (%) for continuous and categorical variables respectively. Continuous variables were compared using analysis of variance. Categorical variables were compared using Fisher's exact or Pearson's chi-square tests

as appropriate. Data were tested for normality and log-transformed as appropriate. To compare the levels between sampling sites of each patient, a linear mixed effects model was fitted to the data. In the model, sampling site was fitted as a fixed effect while individual patients were fitted as a random effect. This model takes into account the samples taken from different sites from each individual patient. Subsequent Bonferroni's post-hoc testing was performed where appropriate. To compare between patient groups, a linear mixed effects model was fitted to the data, with patient group, sampling site, and the interaction between patient group and sampling site fitted as a fixed effect. Where the interaction was not significant, this was removed from the model so that the main effects of patient group and site could be interpreted. Statistical significance was established at p<0.05. All data were analyzed using PASW Statistics 18 (version 18.0.0).

2.4 RESULTS

2.4.1 Patient Characteristics

Baseline characteristics are displayed in table 1. There were 32 patients with lone AF and 38 patients with AF and comorbidities. Patients with left sided accessory pathways were younger compared to AF patients. The lone AF cohort had a higher proportion of patients with paroxysmal AF and a lower proportion of patients on usual warfarin anticoagulation compared to patients with AF and comorbidities. Nearly seventy percent of patients in the AF and comorbidities group had hypertension. Patients with lone AF and AF with comorbidities had larger LA dimensions compared to control patients.

2.4.2 Platelet Activation (P-selectin)

Atrial versus peripheral platelet P-selectin levels

Patients with lone AF displayed significant differences in platelet activation between the 3 sampling sites (p=0.03). Post-hoc analysis showed platelet P-selectin expression was significantly elevated in the LA (Log P-selectin % 2.7 \pm 0.1 vs. 2.5 \pm 0.1; p=0.04) and RA (Log P-selectin % 2.7 \pm 0.1 vs. 2.5 \pm 0.1; p=0.02) compared to the FV, shown in Figure 1. There was no significant difference between LA and RA levels (p=0.8).

In patients with AF and comorbidities, there was increased platelet activation in the LA and RA compared to the FV, although this did not reach statistical significance (p=0.07), shown in Figure 2. In control patients, there was no significant difference between sites (p=0.1), Figure 3.

Platelet activation compared between groups

There were no significant differences in levels of platelet activation measured by P-selectin between the lone AF, AF with comorbidities and control groups (p=0.6 for patient group and site interaction; p=0.2 between patient groups).

2.4.3 Endothelial Dysfunction (ADMA)

Atrial versus peripheral ADMA levels

For ADMA, there was no significant difference between sites in lone AF patients (p=0.2) and controls (p=0.8), see Figures 4 and 6. In patients with AF and

comorbidities, ADMA levels were higher in the FV compared to RA and LA (both p<0.05), shown in Figure 5.

ADMA levels compared between groups

The interaction between patient groups and sampling sites were not significant (p=0.9). However, comparing between groups, there was a significant stepwise increase in ADMA levels from controls to patients with lone AF and then patients with AF and comorbidities (p<0.001 between patient groups; Log ADMA μ M/L -1.08 ± 0.27 in controls vs. -0.89 ± 0.24 in lone AF, p<0.01; Log ADMA μ M/L -0.89 ± 0.24 in lone AF, p<0.01; Log ADMA μ M/L -0.89 ± 0.24 in lone AF vs. -0.80 ± 0.31 in AF and comorbidities, p=0.03), shown in Figure 7.

2.5 DISCUSSION

The main findings of this study were:

- i) Patients with lone non-valvular AF demonstrated significantly increased LA and RA platelet activation compared to the peripheral circulation. This observation was quite distinctive to that observed in the reference group; and implicates the contribution of local atrial processes in patients with lone AF.
- ii) There was no regional increase in atrial ADMA levels detected. Peripheral levels of ADMA were increased in patients with AF and comorbidities compared to the atria. There was a significant stepwise increase in ADMA levels between control patients, patients with lone AF and patients with AF and comorbidities. Thus, comorbid conditions are likely to further enhance the thrombogenic LA in patients with AF.

2.5.1 Lone AF and Platelet Activation

Limited studies have examined prothrombotic markers specifically in the lone AF cohort. Mondillo et al. studied peripheral samples from patients with lone chronic non-valvular AF and found increased indices of platelet (platelet factor 4 and beta-thromboglobulin) and endothelial dysfunction [von Willebrand's factor (vWF)] compared to controls.⁵⁹ Freesteone et al. studied peripheral samples from different subsets of AF (paroxysmal, persistent and permanent) and found endothelial dysfunction (raised vWF) in all AF patients, including in the lone AF subset.²⁵³ Recently, Fu et al. recorded raised soluble P-selectin levels from peripheral sampling in lone AF patients, further demonstrating an increased state of platelet activation in these patients.¹⁴³

Platelet surface expression of P-selectin is commonly used as a marker for platelet activation. The ACTIVE-A trial showed that in patients with AF unsuitable for vitamin-K antagonist therapy, the addition of clopidogrel to aspirin reduced the risk of major vascular events, especially stroke, underscoring the role of abnormal platelet activation in the pathogenesis of stroke in these patients.¹¹⁶ In patients with coronary artery disease, platelet P-selectin is shown to be involved in thrombogenesis and atherogenesis.²⁵⁶ In patients with valvular AF, previous studies have documented increased peripheral levels of P-selectin, with significant improvement after mitral valvuloplasty.²⁵⁷ Peripheral platelet P-selectin expression is also elevated in patients with chronic non-valvular AF.²⁵⁸ Whilst increased platelet P-selectin expression in the

LA has been documented in valvular AF, in particular patients with rheumatic mitral stenosis,¹⁹⁴ to our knowledge, the LA milieu of patients with lone non-valvular AF has not been studied before.

In the current study, we extended previous findings to demonstrate that patients with lone non-valvular AF display significantly increased LA platelet activation compared to the peripheral circulation. This finding may explain discrepancies between results from previous studies due to sampling from a purely peripheral site, or from a heterogenous subset of AF patients. Increased LA platelet activation could imply that lone non-valvular AF is associated with localized disease in the atria that may not be apparent peripherally. Endomyocardial atrial biopsies from lone AF patients have shown abnormal histology with increased inflammatory infiltrates and patchy fibrosis compared to controls.¹⁵⁰ Furthermore, Stiles et al. found that patients with paroxysmal lone AF demonstrated structural atrial abnormalities characterized by loss of myocardial voltage, conduction slowing and prolonged atrial refractoriness.²⁵⁴ Minamino et al. showed that induction of AF was associated with inhibition of NO synthesis and concurrent increased platelet expression of P-selectin in a canine model.¹⁶³ In the same study, patients with AF were found to demonstrate higher platelet P-selectin levels, with an increase in platelet P-selectin associated with an increase in the number of foci of silent cerebral infarction.¹⁶³ Therefore, local processes such as endothelial and structural changes in the atria could predispose to increased platelet activation and prothrombotic activity in the LA, contributing to thromboembolic risk by virtue of Virchow's Triad.^{123, 259}

2.5.2 Lone AF and Endothelial Dysfunction

Asymmetric dimethylarginine is an endogenous inhibitor of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. We did not observe a significant difference in ADMA levels between the atrial and peripheral sites in the lone AF patients, which is similar to several previous studies examining vWF, another marker of endothelial dysfunction in other AF cohorts.^{102, 188} However, in the animal study by Cai et al. left atrial nitric oxide (NO) bioavailability decreased with AF, suggesting that AF results in local endothelial dysfunction which may result in prothrombotic tendencies in the LA.¹⁶¹ Furthermore. Akar et al. demonstrated with acute induction of AF in humans, there was local cardiac endothelial dysfunction, evidenced by decreased NO production from coronary sinus sampling.¹³⁸ The lack of difference between sampling sites for ADMA could be due to a more systemic process of endothelial dysfunction occurring in these patients, sampling at various times of the arrhythmia or the more stable profile of ADMA throughout the circulation. Interestingly, in patients with AF and comorbidities, ADMA levels were actually significantly higher in the periphery compared to the LA and RA, indicating that the concurrent comorbidities may have had a systemic influence on endothelial dysfunction in these patients.

Clinically, ADMA is raised in numerous cardiovascular conditions, including coronary artery disease and heart failure, and is known to predict mortality in cardiovascular patients.^{159, 160} ADMA is also elevated in patients with persistent AF for more than 4 months.¹⁵³ In this study, between the patient groups, we found a step-wise increase in

ADMA levels from control patients, to patients with lone AF then to patients with AF and comorbidities. This finding adds to results from previous studies which found that patients with lone AF are complicated by endothelial dysfunction – with lower levels of NO and higher vWF when compared to controls.^{59, 253} In addition, patients with AF and concurrent comorbidities had a further increase in ADMA levels, which highlights the additional detrimental effect of cardiovascular comorbidities on endothelial function.

2.6 STUDY LIMITATIONS

Firstly, patients with paroxysmal and persistent AF were included in this study, and may have slightly different underlying substrates. Secondly, despite stopping warfarin administration 7 days prior to the procedure, it is not possible to rule out an effect of warfarin or other concomitant medication on platelet activation characteristics. However, regional differences within each individual patient should not be affected. Thirdly, the study was limited by a small sample size, partly due to stringent criteria used to define patients with lone non-valvular AF.

2.7 CONCLUSIONS

Left atrial platelet activation is significantly elevated compared to the peripheral circulation in patients with lone non-valvular AF. These findings suggest that patients with lone AF may manifest local disease that is not apparent systemically and may explain the greater thrombogenic role of the LA in patients with AF. A stepwise increase was observed for endothelial dysfunction in controls, patients with lone AF

and patients with AF and comorbidities, suggesting both AF per se and its associated comorbidities contribute to endothelial dysfunction and prothrombotic risk.

Table 1

Baseline Characteristics of Patient Cohorts

Characteristics	Lone AF	AF with	Controls	P-value
	(n=32)	comorbidities	(n=15)	
		(n=38)		
Age (years)	53.0 ± 11.4	59.1 ± 9.0	37.7 ± 9.9	<0.01*
Male gender	19 (59.4)	26 (68.4)	10 (66.7)	0.3
ВМІ	27.1 ± 7.3	30.0 ± 5.1	25.9 ± 4.1	0.1
Paroxysmal AF	25 (78.1)	13 (34.2)	-	<0.01
<u>Comorbidities</u>				
Congestive heart	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NS
failure				
Hypertension	0 (0)	26 (68.4)	2 (13.3)	<0.01
Diabetes mellitus	0 (0)	6 (15.8)	1 (6.7)	0.3
Previous stroke/TIA	0 (0)	4 (10.5)	0 (0)	1.0
Coronary artery	0 (0)	2 (5.3)	1 (6.7)	0.7
disease				
Medications				
No. of AAD	0.8 ± 0.5	0.7 ± 0.5	0.07 ± 0.3	<0.01 ⁺
Sotalol	7 (21.9)	13 (34.2)	0 (0)	<0.05
Flecainide	11 (34.4)	8 (21.1)	1 (6.7)	0.1
Warfarin (usually)	22 (68.8)	35 (92.1)	0 (0)	<0.01

Echocardiographic

parameters

LA diameter, (mm)	38.8 ± 6.0	43.1 ± 5.9	31.8 ± 1.0	<0.01 [‡]
LA area (cm²)	22.9 ± 5.1	23.8 ± 4.2	18.9 ± 2.9	0.1
LVEF (%)	59.1 ± 5.7	62.5 ± 7.2	64.2 ± 5.9	0.3

Data are mean ± SD or n (%).

*p<0.01 (Control vs. Lone AF); p<0.01 (Control vs. AF and comorbidities)

⁺p<0.01 (Control vs. Lone AF); p<0.01 (Control vs. AF and comorbidities)

[‡]p<0.05 (Control vs. Lone AF); p<0.01 (Control vs. AF and comorbidities); p<0.05 (Lone

AF vs. AF and comorbidities)





Regional Platelet Activation in Lone AF Patients

p=0.03 (Site); Post hoc analyses: *RA vs. FV (p=0.02), **LA vs. FV (p=0.04), LA vs. RA (p=0.8)

FV = femoral vein; RA = right atrium; LA = left atrium (same applies to subsequent figures) NB: Descriptive plot shown. Statistical analyses performed based on logged values using mixed effects models, in which statistical significance was achieved (same applies to subsequent figures)







p=0.07 (Site)



Regional Platelet Activation in Control Patients



p=0.1 (Site)



Regional ADMA Levels in Lone AF Patients



p=0.2 (Site)



Regional ADMA Levels in AF Patients with Comorbidities



p=0.02 (Site); Post-hoc analyses: *FV vs. RA (p=0.01), FV vs. LA (p=0.04), LA vs. RA

(p=0.6)





p=0.8 (Site)



ADMA Levels in Lone AF and AF with Comorbidities Compared to Controls



AF with Comorbidities vs. Control (p<0.01),

AF with Comorbidities vs. Lone AF (p=0.03) NB: Descriptive plot show n. Statistical analyses performed based on logged values

CHAPTER THREE

THROMBOGENESIS IN THE HUMAN LEFT ATRIUM IN PATIENTS WITH ATRIAL FIBRILLATION: IMPACT OF ATRIAL RATES AND ATRIO-VENTRICULAR DYSSYNCHRONY

3.1 OVERVIEW

Introduction:

Patients with atrial fibrillation (AF) exhibit a hypercoagulable state and are at risk of thromboembolic stroke originating from the left atrium (LA). The prothrombotic effects of rapid atrial rates and atrio-ventricular (AV) dyssynchrony in the human LA in patients with AF are yet to be determined.

Methods:

Twelve patients with AF undergoing catheter ablation who presented in sinus rhythm and 8 with supraventricular tachycardia (SVT) due to a left-sided accessory pathway were studied with rapid atrial pacing at 150 bpm. A further 8 patients with AF in sinus rhythm served as controls and did not undergo pacing. Blood samples were taken from the LA, right atrium (RA) and femoral vein (FV) at the start of the procedure immediately after transeptal puncture and repeated at all 3 sites 15 minutes after pacing. Platelet activation (platelet P-selectin), markers of thrombin generation [thrombin-antithrombin complex (TAT)] endothelial dysfunction [asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA)] and platelet-derived inflammation [soluble CD40 ligand (sCD40L)] were measured by flow cytometry and ELISA.

Results:

With rapid atrial pacing, thrombin generation increased significantly in the AF group (Log TAT 1.29 \pm 0.56 mcg/L at 15 min vs. 1.05 \pm 0.34 at baseline; p<0.01), specifically in the LA and RA compared to the FV (both p<0.01). The marked increase was observed particularly in patients with AV dyssynchrony during rapid atrial pacing (p<0.01) compared to patients with 1:1 AV conduction. In contrast, thrombin generation decreased in the SVT group (p<0.01) and control group (p<0.01) with time. Rapid atrial pacing in patients with AF resulted in increased platelet activation over time (Log P-selectin 1.27 \pm 0.10% vs. 1.14 \pm 0.17%; p<0.01). Platelet activation was unchanged in the SVT group (p=0.8) and decreased in the control group with time (p<0.01). ADMA levels and sCD40L levels did not alter significantly with rapid atrial pacing in the AF, SVT and control groups.

Conclusions:

Rapid atrial rates increase LA thrombin generation and platelet activation in patients with AF, and this effect is markedly accentuated with AV dyssynchrony. However, rapid atrial rates did not result in abnormal markers in patients with SVT, suggesting the additional role of abnormal substrate in AF patients.

3.2 INTRODUCTION

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common sustained human heart rhythm disorder and confers a five-fold increased risk of stroke.^{1, 25} While it is well known that atrial mechanical dysfunction is a contributing factor for thrombus formation, in recent times patients with AF are also recognized to exhibit a prothrombotic state and

endothelial dysfunction.¹²³ Studies from patients with implantable devices have linked atrial high rate events and atrial tachyarrhythmia burden to increased thromboembolic stroke risk.^{260, 261} The presence of atrial high rate events lasting at least 5 minutes, described as episodes of non-sustained atrial tachycardia presaging persistent or permanent AF, was correlated with a higher death and stroke rate.²⁶⁰

Rapid atrial pacing induced AF models have been shown to result in loss of local anticoagulant barriers,¹³⁷ induce transient atrial mechanical dysfunction,⁸⁸ and cause local endothelial dysfunction,^{161, 262} contributing to local thrombogenesis. In humans, paroxysmal episodes of AF have been shown to increase thrombogenic markers such as platelet activation.^{138, 263, 264} However, paroxysmal episodes of supraventricular tachycardia (SVT) do not seem to have the same effect.²⁶³ Inconsistent results from previous studies may have been hampered by differing durations of tachyarrhythmia and peripheral versus intracardiac sampling.^{138, 188}

The purpose of this study was to study the effect of rapid atrial rates on markers of thrombogenesis (thrombin generation, platelet activation, endothelial dysfunction and inflammation), directly sampled from the human atria and to compare the effect of rapid atrial rates in patients with AF and patients with SVT.

3.3 METHODS

3.3.1 Study Population

The study consisted of twenty eight patients with a history of AF or SVT who underwent catheter ablation. Twenty consecutive patients with paroxysmal or persistent AF who were in sinus rhythm at least 48 hours by continuous monitoring prior to the procedure were included. Eight consecutive patients with a history of SVT and left-sided accessory pathway who underwent electrophysiological study during the same recruitment period were included. Exclusion criteria were history of valvular heart disease, left ventricular dysfunction, previous myocardial infarction, unstable angina, surgical or ablation procedure within the preceding 3 months, congenital heart disease, chronic inflammatory condition, chronic infection, chronic renal failure, chronic liver disease and patients on antiplatelet agents. All patients provided written informed consent to the study protocol, which was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Royal Adelaide Hospital.

All patients underwent baseline transthoracic echocardiography. Transesophageal echocardiography was performed in AF patients within 2 days prior to the procedure. All antiarrhythmics were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure. Patients with AF underwent anticoagulation with warfarin to maintain their international normalized ratio (INR) between 2 and 3 for \geq 6 weeks prior to the procedure. Warfarin was stopped 7 days prior to the procedure and substituted with enoxaparin at a dose of 1 mg/kg twice a day until \geq 12 hours prior to the procedure. All antiarrhythmics were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure.

3.3.2 Electrophysiology Study and Ablation

Electrophysiological study and ablation was performed in the fasted state with sedation utilizing midazolam and fentanyl. The following catheters were utilized for patients with AF: (i) 10 pole catheter (Daig Electrophysiology) positioned within the coronary sinus; (ii) 10 pole circumferential catheter (Lasso; Biosense-Webster) to map the pulmonary veins; and (iii) 3.5 mm tip externally irrigated ablation catheter (Thermocool, Biosense-Webster) for ablation. Catheters utilized for patients with SVT were: (i) 10 pole catheter (Daig Electrophysiology) positioned within the coronary sinus; (ii) Two quadripolar catheters at the His and the RV apex for diagnostic electrophysiological study (St Jude Medical); and (iii) 3.5 mm tip ablation catheter (Biosense-Webster).

3.3.3 Study Protocol

A conventional single transseptal puncture was performed to access the LA (SLO, St Jude Medical, BRK-1 needle). Following transeptal puncture and 5 minutes after intravenous administration of unfractionated heparin (using a bolus of 100IU/kg), blood samples were simultaneously collected from the peripheral femoral venous sheath (FV, systemic sample), right atrial sheath (RA) and left atrial sheath (LA). Samples from the RA and LA were collected with care using a slow withdrawal technique with the sheath positioned in the mid chamber.

Twelve patients with a history of AF underwent atrial pacing at 150 beats per minute (bpm). Eight patients with a history of SVT and left-sided accessory pathway underwent atrial pacing at 150 bpm. A further 8 patients with a history of AF who presented in sinus rhythm served as controls, who did not undergo pacing. Blood samples were taken during atrial pacing in the AF and SVT groups and in controls from the LA, RA and FV at 5, 10 and 15 minute time points. No ablation was performed prior to the completion of the study protocol.

3.3.4 Blood Sampling and Analysis

Whole Blood Flow Cytometry

Blood was collected utilizing a slow withdrawal technique, with the first 10mLs discarded, and immediately transferred into citrated tubes. Flow cytometry was performed within 24 hours. The surface expression of the platelet activation receptors, CD62P (P-selectin) was determined by flow cytometry using specific monoclonal antibodies. Citrated whole blood was diluted 1:9 in tris-buffered saline (10 mM tris, 0.15 M sodium chloride) before 5µL antibody per 500µL tris-buffered blood was added.²⁶⁵ After incubation the sample was fixed by adding 400µL Cellfix solution. The presence of platelet expressing ligands was determined using flow cytometry (FACSCanto, Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). Forwards (size-dependent) scatter (FSC) and 90° sideways (density-dependent) scatter (SSC) were set at logarithmic gain and platelets were identified on the basis of size using a platelet immunoglobulin bead suspension. For each sample, platelets were further identified using the platelet-specific CD42b antibody. The control ligand (mouse IgG2a-monoclonal antibody FITC

isotype control) was used to detect a nonspecific association and to define the threshold for activation-dependent binding.

All monoclonal antibodies were obtained from BD Biosciences. Data acquisition and analysis was performed with BD FACSDiva Software Version 4.1.2 (Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). The threshold for nonspecific binding (the percentage defined with the IgG-FITC conjugate) was set at 1%. The percentage of platelets expressing CD62P (Pselectin) monoclonal antibody was defined as the fraction exhibiting specific binding.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay

The obtained blood samples were centrifuged at 2500*g* for 15 min at 4°C and stored at -80°C for batch analysis utilising enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Thrombin generation was assessed by measuring Thrombin-antithrombin (TAT) complex (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, Marburg, Germany). Endothelial dysfunction was assessed by measuring asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) (Immunodiagnostik, Bensheim, Germany). Platelet-derived inflammation was assessed by measuring soluble CD40 ligand (sCD40L:R&D Systems, Minneapolis, Minnesota, USA), as per company instructions.

3.3.5 Statistical Analysis

All data are expressed as mean \pm SEM or number (%) for continuous and categorical variables respectively, unless otherwise stated. Continuous variables were compared using Student *t* tests or analysis of variance as appropriate. Categorical variables were

compared using Fisher's exact or Pearson's chi-square tests as appropriate. Data was tested for normality and log-transformed as appropriate. To compare changes in the outcome measures over time between the sites within each group a linear mixed effects model was fitted to the data. In the model, time, sampling site and the interaction between site and time were fitted as fixed effects while individual patients were fitted as a random effect. This model takes the repeated measurements over time into account. Statistical significance was established at p<0.05. All data was analyzed using PASW Statistics 18 (version 18.0.0).

3.4 RESULTS

3.4.1 Patient Characteristics

Baseline characteristics of the three groups are displayed in Table 1. There were no significant differences in patient comorbidities. The SVT patients were significantly younger than the AF-paced and control groups, were on less antiarrhythmic medications and beta blockers, and were not usually anticoagulated on warfarin. However, all antiarrhythmic medications were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure, and warfarin anticoagulation was ceased 7 days prior to the procedure.

With pacing, atrial heart rates were similar between the AF- and SVT-paced groups, but significantly slower in the control group. Ventricular heart rate was 150 bpm in the SVT-paced group, but slightly slower (115.8 \pm 31.4 bpm vs. 150 \pm 0 bpm, p=0.02) in the AF-paced group due to variable AV block in a subset of paced AF patients. The control group had a significantly lower ventricular heart rate.

3.4.2 Thrombin Generation

Thrombin generation (TAT) increased specifically at the LA (p<0.01) and RA (p<0.01) level in the AF-paced group, as shown in Figure 1a. This increase was markedly seen in the LA and RA but not reflected peripherally in the FV. The change in TAT levels was progressive at the atrial sites with time (p<0.01 site and time interaction). In contrast, TAT levels in the SVT-paced group decreased with time (p<0.01) and had no difference between sites (p=0.9), see Figure 1b. Similarly, TAT levels in the control group decreased with time (p<0.01) and had no difference between sites (p=0.2).This is mostly likely due to the administration of heparin, as shown in Figure 1c.

Further examining within the AF-paced group, the marked increase in atrial thrombin generation was found to be more pronounced in patients that had variable AV block during pacing, or AV dyssynchrony. Figure 2a shows the patients within the AF-paced group that had 1 to 1 AV conduction. At 15 minutes, LA (p<0.01) and RA (p<0.01) TAT levels were significantly elevated compared to the FV. There was a change in LA and RA TAT levels compared to the femoral vein over time (p<0.05). However, within the AF-paced group, the patients that exhibited AV dyssnchrony (or variable AV block), had markedly elevated LA (p<0.001) and RA (p<0.001) thrombin generation at 15 minutes compared to the periphery. This was highly significant with the change in atrial levels becoming progressively significant over time, as shown in figure 2b (p<0.001 site and time interaction). Table 2 displays the baseline characteristics between the AF-paced patients that had 1 to 1 AV conduction versus variable AV

block, showing no significant baseline differences between them, apart from ventricular rate during atrial pacing.

3.4.3 Platelet Activation

Platelet P-selectin increased significantly with rapid atrial pacing in the AF-paced group (p<0.01), see Figure 3a. Furthermore, platelet activation was significantly elevated in the LA compared to the periphery (p=0.01) in the AF-paced group. There was no significant difference with rapid atrial pacing in the SVT group (p=0.8 over time, p=0.3 between sites), see Figure 3b. In the control group, platelet activation decreased over time (p<0.01) with no difference between sites (p=0.2), as shown in Figure 3c.

3.4.4 Endothelial Dysfunction

There were no significant differences in ADMA levels in the AF-paced and SVT-paced groups over time (p=0.4 AF-paced; p=0.8 SVT-paced) and between sites (p=0.3 AF-paced; p=0.3 SVT-paced), see Figures 4a and 4b. Within the AF-paced group, there were no significant differences in patients with AV dyssnchrony. In the control group, no difference was detected over time (p=0.1) and between sites (p=0.5), see Figure 4c.

3.4.5 Inflammation

No significant differences over time were seen in sCD40L levels with rapid atrial pacing in the AF-paced (p=0.9) and SVT-paced (p=0.6) groups, see Figure 5a and 5b. Within the AF-paced group, no significant differences were seen in patients who developed AV dyssnchrony. There were no differences between sites observed in the AF-paced (p=0.8) and SVT-paced (p=0.8) groups. No significant differences were observed in the control group over time (p=0.9) and between sites (p=0.1), see Figure 5c.

3.5 DISCUSSION

3.5.1 Major Findings

The present study is the first study to sample directly from the human LA in patients with AF and SVT pre and post a predefined time-period of rapid atrial pacing.

The major findings in this study are:

- 1. Rapid atrial pacing in patients with AF result in increased platelet activation and thrombin generation, specifically in the human LA compared to the systemic circulation.
- 2. Variable degrees of AV dyssynchrony further accentuated atrial thrombin generation.
- 3. Similar rapid atrial rates in patients with SVT do not produce increased thrombogenic markers in the LA or periphery, implying that patients with AF have a different underlying substrate, contributing to the increase in platelet activation and thrombogenic markers with rapid atrial rates.

3.5.2 Rapid Atrial Rates

Studies from patients with implantable devices have linked atrial high rate events to increased thromboembolic stroke risk.^{260, 261} In the TRENDS study, atrial rates more than 175 bpm were quantitatively related to increased thromboembolic risk.²⁶¹ In the MOST study, the presence of atrial high rate events lasting at least 5 minutes were

correlated with a higher death and stroke rate.²⁶⁰ Although these episodes of atrial high rate events may be due to episodes of AF, it was not possible to distinguish between atrial tachycardia, atrial flutter or AF. Hence whether the attributed risk was due to rapid atrial rates or abnormal rhythm remains to be determined.

Studies in humans have found paroxysmal episodes of AF cause abnormal platelet activation and coagulation in a time-dependent manner.^{263, 264} However, these changes were not seen in patients with paroxysmal episodes of SVT.²⁶³ Other studies have found increased platelet activation (P-selectin) in patients with chronic AF, but no difference was found with ventricular pacing at a rate of 120 bpm in the same study.²⁵⁸ Another study found local changes in platelet function and coagulation with acute AF from coronary sinus sampling, but no changes with atrial pacing at 120 bpm.¹³⁸ Some of the inconsistencies in findings may be attributed to sampling from different sites (peripheral versus local sampling), and difference in duration of the arrhythmia. Another possible explanation is the degree of rapid atrial rates. In our study, rapid atrial pacing in AF patients at 150 bpm for 15 minutes produced a significant elevation in thrombogenic markers and platelet activation when directly measured from the LA. Episodes of AF would have shorter cycle lengths/faster atrial rates, and may mediate thrombogenesis in a similar rate-dependent manner.

3.5.3 Possible Mechanisms

Daoud et al. found that several minutes of pacing-induced AF was sufficient to induce atrial contractile dysfunction, which could be attenuated by verapamil, implying that

the acute dysfunction could at least be partially mediated by cytosolic calcium overload.⁸⁸ This has been supported by experimental studies including a Langendorff model demonstrating decreased contractile responsiveness to calcium from transient exposure to high intracellular calcium concentrations.²⁶⁶ Short episodes of rapid atrial rates would theoretically precipitate intracellular calcium overload and lead to atrial mechanical dysfunction along the mechanisms described above, contributing to thrombotic risk.

Other animal studies have demonstrated rapid atrial pacing leading to downregulation of gene expression of thrombomodulin and tissue factor pathway inhibitor, resulting in loss of local anticoagulant barriers, potentially contributing to local thrombogenesis.¹³⁷ Rapid atrial pacing induced AF animal models have also been shown to result in local endothelial dysfunction [decreased nitric oxide (NO) synthase expression and NO production] and an increase in endocardial experession of adhesion molecules.^{161, 262} It remains to be determined whether these effects of local endothelial dysfunction and coagulation imbalance are mediated by rapid atrial rates or abnormal rhythm.

3.5.4 Atrio-ventricular Dyssynchrony

Whilst most previous studies have focused on ventricular rates or atrial rates,^{138, 195, 198, 258, 260, 263} the unique finding from this study is that episodes of rapid atrial rates with AV dyssynchrony were associated with marked increase in LA and RA levels of thrombin generation, not reflected in the peripheral circulation. This finding has not been described before, partly explained by a lack of previous studies sampling from

within the heart. Goette et al. described no increase in P-selectin platelet activation with ventricular pacing at 120 bpm from peripheral sampling.²⁵⁸ Akar et al. described no difference with atrial pacing at 120 bpm (no AV dissociation was reported) from coronary sinus sampling.¹³⁸ From our study, marked increases in LA and RA thrombin generation were seen when rapid atrial rates were seen with AV dissociation, when compared to 1:1 AV conduction. In a previous study, Willoughby et al. demonstrated that LA platelet reactivity was increased compared to the peripheral circulation in patients with AF, and proposed that local LA processes may lead to the propensity for thrombus formation in the atrium.¹⁸⁸ Atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony predisposes to incomplete LA emptying and LA stretch and dilatation, which may result in abnormal flow dynamics and activation of prothrombotic markers.^{123, 267, 268} This could further explain why patients with heart failure and dilated LA are particularly at risk of thromboembolic events.²⁶⁹

3.5.5 Difference in Substrate

Our study found that even amongst patients with 1:1 AV conduction, rapid atrial pacing in patients with AF increased atrial thrombin generation, not seen in the SVT-paced group. Of note, patients with AF had larger LA size compared to SVT patients. This difference in LA size could have contributed to blood stasis and risk of thrombus formation, as described in previous echocardiographic studies.^{58, 59, 61, 268} However, abnormal LA size may also be a marker of underlying substrate abnormalities in the LA of AF patients compared to the SVT patients. Patients with AF are known to have underlying atrial endothelial dysfunction, as demonstrated by increased von-
Willebrand's Factor on immunohistochemistry on the atrial endocardial surface and atrial endocardial changes seen on scanned electron microscopy.^{114, 149} Atrial structural and conduction abnormalities are also described in lone paroxysmal AF, suggesting that these patients have an abnormal atrial substrate.²⁵⁴ Thus, the observation that increased thrombogenic markers with pacing were seen in patients with AF and not in SVT patients underscores the fact that abnormal substrate, as the third component in Virchow's Triad, is important in fulfilling the requirements for thrombogenesis in the LA.¹²³

3.5.6 Markers of Endothelial Dysfunction and Inflammation

Elevated markers of ADMA have been shown in patients with persistent AF from peripheral sampling,¹⁵³ and in acute episodes of AF from left atrial sampling.²⁷⁰ Patients with persistent AF were also found to have elevated sCD40L levels at baseline,¹⁸⁹ and acutely increased sCD40L levels on induction of AF.²⁷⁰ However, in the present study, these changes were not seen with rapid atrial rates alone in both patients with a history of AF and SVT. This supports the concept that the abnormal rhythm in AF may confer additional thrombotic risk via different mechanisms such as endothelial dysfunction and inflammation above that of rapid atrial rates alone.

3.6 STUDY LIMITATIONS

The markedly further increased atrial thrombin generation with AV dyssynchrony compared to 1-to-1 AV conduction in the AF-paced group was a significant finding in our study. However, we were unable to directly compare this to the younger SVT-

paced group as all patients had 1-to-1 AV conduction due to sleek AV node conduction. The atrial pacing rate was limited to prevent AF induction.

With access to the human LA, the study would have been ethically impossible without the administration of heparin. Heparin is known to possibly increase TAT levels by initially enhancing binding before causing irreversible inhibition of thrombin's activity.²⁷¹ In our study, TAT levels in the control group, SVT-paced group and TAT levels from the peripheral samples in the AF-paced group decreased after the administration of heparin. This is consistent with another human study reporting decreased TAT levels after heparin.¹³⁸ Despite decreased TAT levels in controls and in peripheral samples with heparin, atrial levels significantly increased with rapid atrial pacing, indicating new thrombin generation.

3.7 CONCLUSIONS

Rapid atrial rates increased human left atrial thrombin generation and platelet activation in patients with AF. Atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony markedly increased human left atrial thrombogenesis in the setting of rapid atrial rates. In contrast, rapid atrial rates did not result in abnormal changes in SVT patients. These findings suggest that patients with AF have a different substrate which may contribute to thrombogenesis in these patients.

Table 1

Baseline Characteristics of Patient Groups

	AF Pacing group	SVT Pacing	Control group	p-value
	(n=12)	group (n=8)	(n=8)	
Age	53.4 ± 17.3	35.4 ± 10.0	54.9 ± 10.8	<0.05
Male gender (%)	9 (75.0)	6 (75.0)	3 (37.5)	0.23
ВМІ	27.4 ± 5.1	27.4 ± 3.6	28.5 ± 5.0	0.90
<u>Comorbidities</u>				
Hypertension	3 (25.0)	0 (0)	3 (37.5)	0.12
Diabetes Mellitus	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NS
Stroke/ transient	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (16.7)	0.25
ischemic attack				
Usual medications				
Flecainide	4 (33.3)	1 (12.5)	6 (75.0)	<0.05
Sotalol	4 (33.3)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0.15
Beta blocker	1 (8.3)	1 (12.5)	4 (50.0)	<0.05
Calcium channel	2 (16.7)	2 (25.0)	2 (25.0)	0.83

blocker				
Warfarin	8 (66.7)	0 (0)	4 (50.0)	<0.01
Baseline heart rate	68.7 ± 15.4	70.1 ± 7.6	65.8 ± 12.1	0.77
(bpm)				
Atrial rate after 15	150.0 ± 0	150.0 ± 0	65.7 ± 9.2	<0.01
min (bpm)				
Ventricular rate	115.8 ± 31.4	150.0 ± 0	65.7 ± 9.2	<0.01
after 15 min (bpm)				
Echocardiographic				
<u>parameters</u>				
LA diameter	36.1 ± 3.8	32.6 ± 2.6	41.8 ± 6.9	0.07
LA size	22.9±4.1	19.4 ± 2.6	23.5 ± 6.4	0.29
RA size	18.8 ± 3.5	16.6 ± 1.3	21.3 ± 5.1	0.51
LVEF	59.9 ± 7.7	60.2 ± 10.1	60.3 ± 4.9	0.43

Data are mean ± SD or n (%).

Table 2

Patient Characteristics of 1-To-1 and Variable AV Conduction within the AF

Pacing Group

	1-to-1 AV	Variable AV	p-value
	conduction	conduction	
	(n=7)	(n=5)	
Age	49.9 ± 18.6	58.4 ± 15.8	0.4
Male gender (%)	5 (71.4)	4 (80.0)	0.6
ВМІ	27.8 ± 3.5	27.1 ± 6.5	0.9
<u>Comorbidities</u>			
Hypertension	1 (14.3)	2 (40.0)	0.4
Diabetes Mellitus	0 (0)	0 (0)	NS
Stroke/ transient ischemic	0 (0)	0 (0)	NS
attack			
Usual medications			
Flecainide	3 (42.9)	1 (20.0)	0.4
Sotalol	2 (28.6)	2 (40.0)	0.7
Beta blocker	1 (14.3)	0 (0)	0.6

Calcium channel blocker	1 (14.3)	1 (20.0)	0.7
Warfarin (usually)	4 (57.1)	4 (80.0)	0.6
Baseline heart rate (bpm)	72.3 ± 10.8	61.8 ± 12.3	0.2
Atrial rate after 15 min (bpm)	150 ± 0	150 ± 0	NS
Ventricular rate after 15 min	150 ± 0	90.8 ± 21.2	<0.01
(bpm)			
Echocardiographic parameters			
LA diameter	34.8 ± 3.7	38.0 ± 4.2	0.4
LA size	24.2 ± 4.1	21.8 ± 4.2	0.4
RA size	19.9 ± 1.8	17.7 ± 4.8	0.5
LVEF	55.4 ± 5.3	63.4 ± 7.9	0.1

Data are mean ± SD or n (%).





Thrombin Generation with Atrial Pacing in AF Patients

p<0.001 (site and time interaction)

Post-hoc analyses:

At 5 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p=0.06); LA vs. RA (p=0.09)

At 10 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p<0.001); LA vs. RA (p=0.2)

At 15 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p<0.001); LA vs. RA (p=0.4)

P = peripheral (femoral vein); RA = right atrium; LA = left atrium (same applies

to subsequent figures)



Thrombin Generation with Atrial Pacing in SVT Patients



p=0.9 (site)

p<0.01 (time)

Post-hoc analyses: 10 min vs. baseline (p<0.01), 15 min vs. baseline (p<0.01)

p=1.0 (site and time interaction)





p=0.2 (site)

p<0.01 (time)

Post-hoc analyses: 10 min vs. baseline (p=0.02), 15 min vs. baseline (p<0.01)

p=1.0 (site and time interaction)





Thrombin Generation with Atrial Pacing and 1:1 AV Conduction in AF Patients

p=0.0497 (site and time interaction)

Post-hoc analyses:

At 5 min: LA vs. P (p=0.08); RA vs. P (p=0.3); LA vs. RA (p=0.5)

At 10 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p<0.01); LA vs. RA (p=0.5)

At 15 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p<0.01); LA vs. RA (p=0.4)



Thrombin Generation with Atrial Pacing and Variable AV Conduction in AF Patients



p<0.001 (site and time interaction)

Post-hoc analyses:

At 5 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p=0.06); LA vs. RA (p=0.06)

At 10 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p<0.001); LA vs. RA (p=0.2)

At 15 min: LA vs. P (p<0.001); RA vs. P (p<0.001); LA vs. RA (p=0.6)



Platelet Activation with Atrial Pacing in AF Patients



p=0.01 (site)

Post-hoc analyses: LA vs. P (p=0.01), RA vs. P (p=0.7), LA vs. RA (p=0.1)

p<0.01 (time)

Post-hoc analyses: 15 min vs. baseline (p<0.01)

p=0.4 (site and time interaction)



Platelet Activation with Atrial Pacing in SVT Patients

p=0.3 (site); p=0.8 (time); p=1.0 (site and time interaction)





p=0.2 (site)

p<0.01 (time); Post-hoc analyses: 5 min vs. baseline (p<0.01), 10 min vs. baseline (p<0.01), 15 min vs. baseline (p<0.01)

p=0.5 (site and time interaction)





ADMA Levels with Atrial Pacing in AF Patients

p=0.3 (site); p=0.4 (time); p=0.4 (site and time interaction)

Figure 4b

ADMA Levels with Atrial Pacing in SVT Patients



p=0.3 (site); p=0.8 (time); p=1.0 (site and time interaction)





p=0.5 (site); p=0.1 (time); p=1.0 (site and time interaction)



Soluble CD40L Levels with Atrial Pacing in AF Patients



p=0.8 (site); p=0.9 (time); p=0.1 (site and time interaction)



Soluble CD40L Levels with Atrial Pacing in SVT Patients



p=0.8 (site); p=0.6 (time); p=0.9 (site and time interaction)





p=0.1 (site); p=0.9 (time); p=0.5 (site and time interaction)

CHAPTER FOUR

EFFECT OF ATRIAL FIBRILLATION ON ATRIAL THROMBOGENESIS IN HUMANS: IMPACT OF RATE AND RHYTHM

4.1 OVERVIEW

Introduction:

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is associated with increased risk of thromboembolic stroke. However, the mechanism of thrombogenesis in AF remains poorly characterised. In particular, the relative contribution of the atrial rate or rhythm to left atrial (LA) thrombogenesis is not known.

Methods:

Thirty-six patients with AF undergoing catheter ablation in sinus rhythm were studied; 14 were induced into AF (AF group), 14 patients atrial paced at 150bpm (Pacing group) and 8 served as controls. Blood samples were taken from the LA, right atrium (RA) and femoral vein (FV) after transeptal puncture at baseline, and 15 minutes after AF, pacing or in controls. Platelet activation (P-selectin) was measured by flow cytometry. Markers of thrombin generation (thrombin antithrombin [TAT] complex), endothelial dysfunction (asymmetric dimethylarginine [ADMA]) and platelet-derived inflammation (soluble CD40 ligand [sCD40L]) were measured using ELISA.

Results:

There were no significant differences in baseline characteristics apart from more females in the control group. Platelet activation (P-selectin) increased significantly with both AF (p<0.01) and pacing (p<0.01), but decreased in controls (p<0.05). Thrombin generation (TAT) increased specifically in the LA compared to the periphery with both AF (p<0.01) and pacing (p<0.01), but decreased in controls (p<0.01). With AF, ADMA and sCD40L levels increased significantly at all sites (p<0.01 for both), but both were not altered with pacing (p=0.8 ADMA; p=0.8 sCD40L) or in controls (p=0.3 ADMA; p=0.5 sCD40L).

Conclusions:

Rapid atrial rates and AF in humans both result in increased platelet activation and thrombin generation. Prothrombotic activation occurs to a greater extent in the human left atrium compared to the systemic circulation. AF also induces endothelial dysfunction and inflammation. These findings suggest that while rapid atrial rates increase the thrombogenic risk, abnormal rhythm may further potentiate this risk.

4.2 INTRODUCTION

Atrial fibrillation (AF) confers a five-fold increased risk of stroke in the absence of valvular heart disease.²⁵ Although epidemiological studies have linked various clinical and echocardiographic risk factors to stroke, the exact mechanism of increased risk of stroke in AF remains poorly understood. While the heightened risk of stroke after cardioversion has been attributed to atrial mechanical dysfunction, increasingly it is recognized that AF may in itself exhibit a prothrombotic state.¹²³ There have been suggestions that atrial flutter, a more organized rhythm, may also be associated with an increased risk of stroke.⁹³ However, the mechanisms by which rapid atrial rates

and/or rhythm contributes to left atrial (LA) thrombogenesis have not been well studied.

Several studies have found baseline regional differences in platelet activation and hypercoagulability in the LA compared to the systemic circulation in patients with valvular and non-valvular AF,^{136, 188} suggesting local contributing factors. Animal studies have demonstrated increased platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction with acute AF.^{161, 163} However, the effect of AF on thrombogenesis in the human LA has never been studied before.

We hypothesized that acute onset AF results in increased prothrombotic risk (by platelet activation, thrombin generation, endothelial dysfunction and inflammation), within the human atria. Furthermore, we aimed to distinguish whether this effect was rate or rhythm related.

4.3 METHODS

4.3.1 Study Population

The study consisted of thirty six patients with a history of AF who underwent catheter ablation. Consecutive patients with paroxysmal or persistent AF who were in sinus rhythm (SR) for \geq 48 hours prior to the procedure by continuous monitoring were included. Exclusion criteria were history of valvular heart disease, left ventricular dysfunction, previous myocardial infarction, unstable angina, surgical or ablation procedure within the preceding 3 months, congenital heart disease, chronic inflammatory condition, chronic infection, chronic renal failure, chronic liver disease and patients on antiplatelet agents. All patients provided written informed consent to the study protocol, which was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Royal Adelaide Hospital, Adelaide, Australia.

All patients underwent baseline transthoracic echocardiography and transesophageal echocardiography within 2 days of the procedure. All antiarrhythmics were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure. All patients underwent anticoagulation with warfarin to maintain their international normalized ratio (INR) between 2 and 3 for \geq 6 weeks prior to the procedure. Warfarin was stopped 7 days prior to the procedure and substituted with enoxaparin at a dose of 1 mg/kg twice a day until \geq 12 hours prior to the procedure.

4.3.2 Electrophysiology Study and Ablation

Electrophysiological study and ablation was performed with sedation utilizing midazolam and fentanyl. The technique used for mapping and ablation of AF in our laboratory have been previously described.²⁵⁴ In brief, the following catheters were utilized for the procedure: (i) 10 pole catheter (Daig Electrophysiology) positioned within the coronary sinus; (ii) 10 pole circumferential catheter (Lasso; Biosense-Webster) to map the pulmonary veins; and (iii) 3.5 mm tip externally irrigated ablation catheter (Thermocool, Biosense-Webster) for ablation. All patients underwent circumferential ablation of the pulmonary veins with the endpoint of electrical isolation. Additional substrate modification using either linear ablation (roofline

and/or mitral isthmus) and/or ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms (CFAE) was undertaken in patients with long episodes of AF (>48 hours), evidence of structural heart disease or with large LA (largest dimension >57mm).

4.3.3 Study Protocol

For the clinical procedure, a conventional single transeptal puncture was performed using an SLO sheath (St Jude Medical) and a BRK-1 needle. The ablation catheter was advanced through the same puncture into the LA. Following transeptal puncture and 5 minutes after intravenous administration of unfractionated heparin (using a bolus of 100 IU/kg), blood samples were simultaneously collected from the peripheral femoral venous sheath (FV, systemic sample), right atrial sheath (RA) and left atrial sheath (LA). Samples from the RA and LA were collected with care using a slow withdrawal technique with the sheath positioned in the mid chamber. Patients were then randomised either into the AF group, pacing group or to serve as controls.

AF was induced by burst atrial pacing in 14 patients commencing at a cycle length of 250ms and ramping down to loss of 1:1 capture. This process was repeated up to 3 times from 3 sites, as required. Another 14 patients underwent atrial pacing at 150 beats per minute. To control for the effects of procedure duration, 8 patients served as a control group, who neither underwent AF induction nor pacing. After 15 minutes of AF, atrial pacing or in controls, blood sampling was repeated from the LA, RA and FV. No ablation was performed prior to the completion of the study protocol.

4.3.4 Blood Analysis

Whole Blood Flow Cytometry

Blood was collected utilizing a slow withdrawal technique, with the first 10mLs discarded, and immediately transferred into citrated tubes. Flow cytometry was performed within 24 hours. The surface expression of the platelet activation receptors, CD62P (P-selectin) was determined by flow cytometry using specific monoclonal antibodies. Citrated whole blood was diluted 1:9 in tris-buffered saline (10mM tris, 0.15M sodium chloride) before 5µL antibody per 500µL tris-buffered blood was added. After incubation the sample was fixed by adding 400µL of CellFix solution (BD Biosciences). The presence of platelet expressing ligands was determined using flow cytometry (FACSCanto, Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). Forwards (size-dependent) scatter and 90° sideways (density-dependent) scatter were set at logarithmic gain and platelets were identified on the basis of size using a platelet immunoglobulin bead suspension. For each sample, platelets were further identified using the plateletspecific CD42b antibody. The control ligand (mouse IgG2a-monoclonal antibody FITC isotype control) was used to detect a nonspecific association and to define the threshold for activation-dependent binding.

All monoclonal antibodies were obtained from BD Biosciences. Data acquisition and analysis was performed with BD FACSDiva Software Version 4.1.2 (Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). The threshold for nonspecific binding (the percentage defined with the IgG-FITC conjugate) was set at 1%. The percentage of platelets expressing CD62P (Pselectin) monoclonal antibody was defined as the fraction exhibiting specific binding.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay

The obtained blood samples were centrifuged at 2500*g* for 15 min at 4°C and stored at -80°C for batch analysis utilising enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Thrombin generation was assessed by measuring Thrombin-antithrombin (TAT) complex (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, Marburg, Germany). Endothelial dysfunction was assessed by measuring asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) (Immunodiagnostik, Bensheim, Germany). Platelet-derived inflammation was assessed by measuring soluble CD40 ligand (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, USA), as per company instructions.

4.3.5 Statistical Analysis

All data are expressed as mean ± SEM or number (%) for continuous and categorical variables respectively unless otherwise stated. Data was tested for normality and log-transformed as appropriate. To compare changes in the outcome measures over time between the sites within each group a linear mixed effects model was fitted to the data. In the model, time, sampling site and the interaction between time and site were fitted as fixed effects while individual patients were fitted as a random effect. This model takes the repeated measurements over time into account. Where the interaction was not significant, this was removed from the model so that the main effects of time and site could be interpreted. To compare between treatment groups, data were pooled across sites. A linear mixed effects model was fitted to the data. In the model, treatment group and time and the interaction between treatment group

and time were fitted as fixed effects. Statistical significance was established at p<0.05. All data was analyzed using PASW Statistics 18 (version 18.0.0).

4.4 RESULTS

4.4.1 Patient Characteristics

There were no significant differences between the AF, pacing and control groups in age, comorbidities, medications and echocardiographic parameters, see Table 1. The control group had a higher proportion of females compared to the pacing group. There was no difference in mean ventricular rate between the AF and pacing groups.

4.4.2 Platelet Activation

Platelet P-selectin increased significantly with both AF induction (p<0.01) and pacing (<0.01) taking into consideration all sites but decreased in controls (p<0.01), as shown in Figures 1a, 1b and 1c. There was a significant difference between the sites measured (p=0.03) in the pacing group.

4.4.3 Thrombin Generation

Thrombin generation (TAT) increased significantly in the LA and RA compared to peripheral samples in both the AF group (p<0.01) and the pacing group (p<0.01), as shown in Figures 2a and 2b. Similar to the peripheral levels in the AF and pacing groups, TAT levels in the control group decreased with time (p<0.01), likely due to the administration of heparin, with no difference in sites (p=0.2), Figure 2c.

4.4.4 Endothelial Dysfunction

ADMA levels increased significantly over time with the onset of AF (p<0.01), see Figure 3a. However, there was no significant difference between the sites measured (p=0.3). There was no change in ADMA levels with atrial pacing (p=0.8, Figure 3b) or in controls (p=0.3, Figure 3c).

4.4.5 Platelet-derived Inflammation

Soluble CD40L levels increased significantly over time with acute AF (p<0.01), but was unchanged with atrial pacing (p=0.8) or in controls (p=0.5), as shown in Figures 4a, 4b and 4c. There was no significant difference between the sites measured in the AF group (p=0.6).

4.4.6 AF versus Pacing

We compared intracardiac levels (LA and RA) of thrombin generation and platelet activation between the AF, pacing and control groups over time, given the difference between intracardiac and peripheral levels. For ADMA and sCD40L levels, comparison was made between groups taking into account all sites given no significant difference in sites were found.

Intracardiac platelet activation was significantly elevated in the AF and pacing groups compared to controls (Figure 5a). However, the difference between AF and pacing was not significant (p=0.7). Intracardiac thrombin generation was significantly elevated in the AF and pacing groups compared to controls (p<0.05), but no significant difference

was found between AF and pacing groups (p=0.8), see Figure 5b. In contrast, endothelial dysfunction was significant in the AF group, compared to controls (p<0.01) and the pacing group (p<0.05), see Figure 5c. In addition, inflammatory mediator sCD40L was raised in the AF group compared to controls (p<0.01) and pacing (p<0.01), see Figure 5d.

4.5 DISCUSSION

This study provided new information on the relative contribution of atrial rate and rhythm to thrombogenesis due to atrial arrhythmias. By performing sampling from the LA, RA and the peripheral circulation it demonstrates the following:

- Rapid atrial rates are associated with increased platelet activation and thrombin generation.
- (ii) Atrial fibrillation while also demonstrating changes in platelet activation and thrombin generation, additionally leads to endothelial dysfunction and activation of the inflammatory cascade.
- (iii) Interestingly these factors occurred to a much greater extent in the human LA compared to the peripheral circulation.

4.5.1 Left Atrial Platelet Activation with AF and Pacing

Platelets play an essential role in thrombogenesis by interacting with the endothelium, inflammatory cells and proteins from the coagulation cascade.^{156, 188} Platelet expression of P-selectin is commonly used as a marker of platelet activation. In patients with AF platelet P-selectin expression has been associated with spontaneous

echo contrast (SEC), presence of LA thrombus or embolic events and silent cerebral infarction.^{163, 272}

Several studies have shown increased platelet activation in patients with AF compared to controls.^{138, 258, 264} However, other studies have shown that the difference could be attributed to patient comorbidities.¹⁰³ These inconsistent results could partly be explained by sampling from a heterogenous population of AF patients, sampling from peripheral versus central sites and by measuring at different times during AF rather than a predefined time period.^{138, 188} In this study, the effect of AF was compared to each patient's individual baseline state and sampling was performed in the LA at a predefined timeframe. We showed that AF per se and rapid atrial rates resulted in elevated platelet activation.

In addition, platelet P-selectin has been suggested to be more linked to acute changes in platelet activation.²⁷³ Although studies measuring patients at a baseline state have yielded varying results, studies examining patients with acute episodes of AF have consistently shown the involvement of platelets. Our present findings are consistent with other studies that platelet activation is enhanced in the setting of acute AF, after 3-12 hours from peripheral sampling,^{263, 264} and after 15 minutes from coronary sinus sampling.¹³⁸ Platelet activation may thus play a role in the initiation of various prothrombotic pathways in the acute or paroxysmal setting.

112

4.5.2 Left Atrial Thrombin Generation with AF and Pacing

Increased thrombin generation reflected by elevated TAT levels have been found in the LA in patients with mitral stenosis and AF.¹³⁶ In chronic non-valvular AF, increased peripheral levels of coagulation markers have been demonstrated.^{59, 128} Akar et al. found increased thrombin generation and platelet activation with AF induction from samples taken from the coronary sinus.¹³⁸ In this study, acutely elevated thrombin generation was observed specifically at the LA and RA with the onset of AF and rapid atrial rates, which was not seen in the peripheral circulation. This study demonstrates that with the onset of AF and rapid atrial rates, the LA is significantly more thrombogenic compared to the peripheral circulation, and may explain the propensity for LA thrombus formation and cardioembolic stroke seen in these patients.

4.5.3 Endothelial Dysfunction with AF Induction

ADMA is an endogenous inhibitor of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) and is known to result in endothelial dysfunction in experimental human studies.¹⁵⁴ Nitric oxide (NO) has potent antithrombotic properties on the endothelium and inhibits platelet and monocyte adhesion.¹⁵⁵ There is also evidence that ADMA mediates endothelial dysfunction through oxidative stress.¹⁵⁴ Clinically, ADMA is associated with numerous cardiovascular conditions and is a predictor of mortality in cardiovascular patients.^{153, 160}

The present study found that induction of AF was associated with increased ADMA levels both peripherally and in the human atria. The finding that induction of AF

upregulates ADMA is consistent with animal models, such as the porcine AF model by Goette et al.¹⁵³ In another animal study, Cai et al. demonstrated decreased atrial NO levels and eNOS expression in a rapid atrial pacing model of AF, which was not seen in controls of atrial pacing at 100 bpm.¹⁶¹ Minamino et al. found decreased NO levels with associated increased P-selectin expression on platelets in a canine model of AF.¹⁶³ These findings suggest that endothelial dysfunction induced by AF, mediated by ADMA and the NO pathway, with resultant loss of its antithrombotic properties, plays an important contributory role to thrombogenesis in patients with AF.

4.5.4 Inflammation with AF Induction

Inflammation is being increasingly recognized to play a significant role in the genesis and perpetuation of AF.^{150, 172} C-reactive protein (CRP) elevation is found in a stepwise fashion in patients with increasing AF burden.¹⁷⁴ Studies also show that highsensitivity-CRP decreases after successful ablation for long-standing persistent AF, suggesting that AF itself may cause an inflammatory response.¹⁷⁸

Soluble CD40 ligand is raised in a number of cardiovascular settings.¹⁰⁹ It is an important mediator in the pathogenesis of atherothrombotic disease and predicts mortality in patients with acute coronary syndromes.^{108, 109} CD40 ligand on activated platelets plays a pivotal role in inflammatory responses by inducing endothelial secretion of chemokines and expression of adhesion molecules, thereby promoting leukocyte recruitment.¹⁹⁰ The CD40/CD40 ligand system has been proposed to provide an important link between inflammation and thrombosis.¹⁰⁸ This study showed that

the onset of AF increased sCD40L levels, not seen with rapid atrial rates alone. This study newly demonstrates that induction of AF in humans evidently results in an increase in inflammatory signals. This provides further insight into the link between inflammation and thrombogenesis in patients with AF.

4.5.5 Mechanisms of Left Atrial Thrombogenesis in AF: the Fulfilment of Virchow's Triad

Left atrial thrombus formation in AF has traditionally been attributed to atrial mechanical dysfunction. Echocardiographic features such as decreased LA appendage emptying velocities (LAAEV) and SEC are well known to be associated with increased thromboembolic risk.⁶⁸ In a study by Sparks et al. SEC was observed within 30 seconds of the development of AF in patients with significant structural heart disease.⁸⁷ Schotten et al. demonstrated the reduced atrial contractility in patients with chronic AF was due to alterations in the L-type calcium channel and increased calcium extrusion from the cell due to upregulation of the sodium-calcium exchanger.^{90, 91} Contractile force was restored by high extracellular calcium, suggesting the atrial contractile apparatus was preserved.⁹⁰ This finding was further maintained by Sanders et al. who found that atrial mechanical stunning associated with short duration AF could be reversed by atrial pacing and isoproterenol.⁹² In that study, isoproterenol resulted in further improvement in atrial mechanical function beyond that seen with increased atrial rates.⁹² This raises the question whether the additional positive effects of isoproterenol seen were due to its β -adrenergic effects on the endothelium and NO synthesis, highlighting the influences of endothelial function.⁹⁴

Endothelial dysfunction (vessel wall damage) has previously been demonstrated in patients with AF from surgical and autopsy series.^{114, 150} In a study of atrial biopsies from lone AF patients, Frustaci et al. found increased inflammatory infiltrates and patchy fibrosis compared to controls.¹⁵⁰ Increased von Willebrand factor (vWF) has been detected in the endocardium of overloaded human atrial appendages, correlating with the degree of adherent platelet thrombi.¹¹⁴ In animal models, Cai et al. demonstrated decreased LA NO bioavailability with AF and Minamino et al. found decreased NO levels correlating with increased platelet P-selectin expression.^{161, 163} Nakamura et al. showed in LA appendages of patients with AF that atrial endothelial injury induced overexpression of tissue factor, a key component that triggers the coagulation cascade.¹²⁴ In the present study, induction of AF was found to result in a significant increase in ADMA levels, an endogenous inhibitor of eNOS, accompanied by a significant increase in atrial thrombin generation and platelet activation. Hence abnormal endothelial changes could potentially stimulate abnormal platelet activation and the procoagulant cascade, contributing to thrombogenesis in the LA.

Patients with AF are recognized to exhibit a prothrombotic state with abnormal blood constituents. Abnormal platelet activation and increased coagulation markers have been documented peripherally in various subsets of patients with AF.^{59, 128, 258} Furthermore, increased thrombin generation has been documented in the LA in patients with valvular AF.¹³⁶ This study is the first to document increased thrombin generation and platelet activation in the LA in patients with valvular AF.¹³⁶

induction of AF. Consequently, the combination of abnormal blood flow, endothelial dysfunction and abnormal blood consitituents fulfills Virchow's Triad for thrombogenesis in the LA in patients with AF.¹²³

4.5.6 Mechanisms of Thrombogenesis in Atrial Flutter

Thrombogenesis in atrial flutter is less well understood. A meta-analysis of the risk of thromboembolism in atrial flutter or after cardioversion to SR estimated the short term stroke risk ranging from 0-7.3%, and an annual stroke risk of 3% long term.²⁷⁴ The risk of thromboembolism in atrial flutter seems to increase with clinical risk factors of stroke such as that seen in AF, for example hypertension, heart failure and diabetes mellitus.²⁷⁵ From the perspective of Virchow's Triad, abnormal blood flow and atrial mechanical dysfunction has been documented in atrial flutter.^{73, 78, 93} Echocardiographic predictors of thromboembolic risk such as decreased LAAEV and increased SEC have been observed in patients with atrial flutter, but interestingly both at a lower degree compared to patients with AF.^{73, 78} Patients with atrial flutter and impaired LA appendage function are found to have higher levels of D-dimer and platelet activation.⁷³ This study revealed that with rapid atrial rates, atrial thrombin generation and platelet activation increased significantly. However, unlike AF, rapid atrial rates alone did not seem to induce endothelial dysfunction and inflammatory processes.

117

4.5.7 Clinical Implications

This study demonstrates that AF or abnormal rhythm per se confers additional prothombotic effect in the LA beyond the patient's comorbidities. These findings point towards the benefit of maintaining SR and provide an explanation for the results "on-treatment" analysis of the AFFIRM study which found the presence of SR associated with a lower risk of death.²⁷⁶ The current study also explains why increased AF burden (from implantable devices) is associated with increased thrombotic risk.²⁶¹

The finding that rapid atrial rates increase platelet and thrombotic markers in the LA provides mechanistic insight into thrombogenesis in atrial flutters and tachycardias, which may differ slightly from AF, but nevertheless confer increased risk of stroke.^{93,} ²⁷⁴ Furthermore, AF potentiates the thrombogenic risk over that of rate alone by activating other mechanisms such as endothelial dysfunction and the inflammatory cascade. This highlights the importance of other therapeutic modalities that improve endothelial function and mediate the inflammatory response, and the management of concomitant cardiovascular risk factors associated with AF.^{172, 277-284}

4.6 STUDY LIMITATIONS

With access to the human LA, the study would have been ethically impossible without the administration of heparin. Heparin is known to possibly increase TAT levels by initially enhancing binding before causing irreversible inhibition of thrombin's activity.²⁷¹ In our study, TAT levels at all sites in the control group and at peripheral sites in the AF and pacing groups decreased with time after the administration of

heparin, consistent with previous studies.¹³⁸ However, despite decreased TAT levels in controls and in peripheral samples with heparin, atrial levels significantly increased with AF and atrial pacing.

Underlying patient comorbidities could have contributed to the prothrombotic state. However, the study measured the effect of AF and pacing compared to each patient's baseline state. Hence, these results indicated that the effects of AF and high atrial rates were in addition to a patient's underlying comorbidities.

Ventricular rate in both AF and pacing groups were faster than the control group, and could have contributed to the increased effects seen. However, other studies have demonstrated that patients controlled for ventricular rate either in a paced setting or in paroxysmal SVT did not show any significant difference in prothrombotic markers.^{138, 153, 258, 263}

4.7 CONCLUSIONS

Rapid atrial rates and AF in humans both result in increased platelet activation and thrombin generation. Prothrombotic activation occurs to a greater extent in the human LA compared to the systemic circulation. AF also induces endothelial dysfunction and inflammation. These findings suggest that while rapid atrial rates increase the thrombogenic risk, abnormal rhythm may further potentiate this risk.

119

Table 1

	AF group	Pacing group	Control	p-value
	(n=14)	(n=14)	group (n=8)	
Age	58.7 ± 6.3	53.7 ± 16.0	56.3 ± 12.0	0.6
Male gender (%)	6 (42.9)	11 (78.6)	2 (25.0)	0.03
BMI	31.7 ± 9.6	25.3 ± 9.0	29.1 ± 5.3	0.2
<u>Comorbidities</u>				
Hypertension	8 (57.1)	4 (28.6)	4 (50.0)	0.3
Diabetes Mellitus	2 (14.3)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0.2
Stroke/ transient	0 (0)	1 (7.1%)	0 (0)	0.5
ischemic attack				
Usual medications				
Flecainide	5 (35.7)	5 (35.7)	6 (75.0)	0.2
Sotalol	3 (21.4)	4 (28.6)	0 (0)	0.2
Warfarin (usually)	13 (92.9)	10 (71.4)	5 (62.5)	0.1
Baseline heart rate	60.4 ± 12.7	68.1 ± 14.3	66.3 ± 11.1	0.3
(bpm)				
Atrial rate after 15 min	297.2 ± 58.6	150.0 ± 0	68.3 ± 10.4	<0.01*
(bpm)				
Ventricular rate after	107.2 ± 23.6	117.3 ± 30.7	68.3 ± 10.4	<0.01 ⁺
15 min (bpm)				

Baseline Characteristics of Patients in the AF, Pacing and Control Groups
Echocardiographic				
<u>parameters</u>				
LA diameter	38.2 ± 5.5	39.5 ± 7.7	40.5 ± 6.7	0.8
LA size	21. 8 ± 3.5	22.8 ± 3.8	22.7 ± 6.2	0.9
RA size	18.7 ± 2.8	19.6 ± 3.5	19.5 ± 6.0	0.9
LVEF	61.9 ± 6.7	60.0 ± 7.0	59.7 ± 4.5	0.7
LASEC grade	0 ± 0	0 ± 0	0 ± 0	-
LAAEV (cm/s)	70.3 ± 18.6	77.8 ± 31.0	67.0 ± 19.2	0.7

Data are mean ± SD or n (%).

BMI=body mass index; LA=left atrium; LVEF= left ventricular ejection fraction; LASEC=LA spontaneous echocardiographic contrast; LAAEV=LA appendage emptying velocity.

^{*}AF vs. Pacing group p<0.01, AF vs. controls p<0.01, Pacing vs. controls p<0.01 [†]AF vs. Pacing group p=0.3, AF vs. controls p<0.01, Pacing vs. controls p<0.01



Platelet Activation (P-selectin) Post AF Induction

p<0.01 (time effect)

p=0.1 (site effect)

P = peripheral (femoral vein); RA = right atrium; LA = left atrium (same applies to subsequent figures)





Platelet Activation (P-selectin) Post Pacing

p<0.01 (time effect)

p=0.03 (site effect); Post-hoc tests at 15 min, p<0.05 (LA vs. peripheral)

Figure 1c

Platelet Activation (P-selectin) in Controls



p<0.01 (time effect)

p=0.8 (site effect)





Thrombin generation (TAT) Post AF Induction

p<0.01 (site and time interaction)

Post-hoc tests at 15 min, p<0.01 (LA vs. peripheral), p<0.01 (RA vs. peripheral)

Figure 2b

Thrombin generation Post Pacing

p<0.01 (site and time interaction)

Post-hoc tests at 15 min, p<0.01 (LA vs. peripheral), p<0.01 (RA vs. peripheral)





P<0.01 (time effect)

p=0.2 (site effect)





p<0.01 (time effect)

p=0.3 (site effect)

Figure 3b





p=0.8 (time effect)

p=0.6 (site effect)





p=0.3 (time effect)

p=0.9 (site effect)





p<0.01 (time effect)

p=0.6 (site effect)

Figure 4b



p=0.8 (time effect)

p=0.5 (site effect)





p=0.5 (time effect)

p=1.0 (site effect)







p<0.01 (group and time interaction); Post-hoc tests: p=0.04 (AF vs. controls), p=0.02 (Pacing vs. controls), p=0.7 (AF vs pacing)

NB: Descriptive plot shown. Statistical analyses performed using mixed effects models in which statistical significance was achieved (same applies to subsequent figures)



Change in Intracardiac Thrombin Generation Between Groups



p<0.01 (group and time interaction); Post-hoc tests: p<0.05 (AF vs. controls), p=0.02 (Pacing vs. controls), p=0.8 (AF vs pacing)

Figure 5c

Change in ADMA Levels Between Groups



p<0.01 (group and time interaction); Post-hoc tests: p<0.01 (AF vs. controls), p=0.04 (AF vs. pacing), p=0.4 (Pacing vs. controls)



Figure 5d

p<0.01 (group and time interaction); Post-hoc tests: p<0.01 (AF vs. controls), p<0.01 (AF vs. pacing), p=0.8 (Pacing vs. controls)

CHAPTER FIVE

TIME COURSE OF INFLAMMATION, MYOCARDIAL INJURY AND PROTHROMBOTIC RESPONSE FOLLOWING RADIOFREQUENCY CATHETER ABLATION FOR ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

5.1 OVERVIEW

Introduction:

Inflammation has been linked to the genesis of atrial fibrillation (AF). The specific timecourse of inflammation, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers following radiofrequency (RF) ablation for AF has not been studied previously.

Methods:

Ninety consecutive patients undergoing RF ablation for AF were recruited prospectively. Clinical and procedural details were recorded. High-sensitivity CRP (hs-CRP), Troponin-T, creatine kinase-MB (CKMB), fibrinogen and D-Dimer concentrations were measured at baseline, 1, 2, 3, 7 days and 1 month post-ablation. AF recurrence was documented at 3 days, 1, 3 and 6-months follow-up.

Results:

The cohort comprised 53.3% paroxysmal AF patients. Hs-CRP peaked at day 3 (44.29 \pm 37.37 vs. 2.57 \pm 2.16 mg/L, p<0.05) post-ablation compared to baseline. Troponin-T (1.61 \pm 1.07 vs. 0.05 \pm 0.08 µg/L, p<0.05) and CKMB (10.65 \pm 5.10 vs. 3.21 \pm 1.20 µg/L) peaked at day 1 post-procedure. Fibrinogen (4.71 \pm 1.42 vs. 3.11 \pm 0.61 g/L, p<0.05) and D-Dimer (0.58 \pm 0.46 vs. 0.30 \pm 0.18 FEU, p<0.05) concentrations were significantly elevated at 1 week post-procedure. Hs-CRP elevation correlated with Troponin-T (r_s =0.35,p<0.02) and fibrinogen (r_s =0.59,p<0.01) elevation. Hs-CRP, Troponin-T and fibrinogen elevation predicted immediate AF recurrence within 3 days post-procedure (p<0.05), but not at 3 and 6 months.

Conclusions:

Patients undergoing RF ablation for AF exhibit an inflammatory response and myocardial injury within the first few days post ablation. Increased inflammatory response predicts immediate AF recurrence. Prothrombotic markers are elevated one week post ablation and may explain the increased thrombotic risk post-AF ablation. Targeting the inflammatory response during this time-frame could aid in maintenance of sinus rhythm post-ablation.

5.2 INTRODUCTION

Inflammation is increasingly recognized to play a significant role in the genesis and perpetuation of atrial fibrillation (AF).¹⁷² Markers of inflammation such as C-reactive protein (CRP) are elevated at baseline in AF patients, and found to be predictive of increased risk for future development of AF.^{174, 175} Inflammation as a cause of AF has also been suggested on the grounds of the time course of post-operative AF following cardiac surgery, when the inflammatory cascade is most activated, and several studies have linked the increase in inflammatory markers to incidence of post-operative AF.^{172, 172, 175}

Radiofrequency (RF) ablation for atrial arrhythmias is known to cause an increase in various markers of inflammation and myocardial injury.^{182, 286} A protracted elevation of CRP is seen after AF ablation at a median follow up of 49 days, and following successful ablation of long-lasting persistent AF, a decline in CRP at 3 months is observed.^{178, 287} Studies linking inflammation levels at baseline and after ablation with early and late AF recurrences following ablation have yielded varying results.^{180-182, 287, 288} Inflammation and thrombosis appear to be closely related, and inflammation could be a driver of the prothrombotic state in AF. Patients with AF undergoing catheter ablation are at increased risk of thromboembolic events, particularly in the first 2 weeks after the procedure, although the exact mechanism is still unclear.²²⁹

To date, no study has documented the specific time course of inflammation, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers following RF ablation for AF. We aimed to examine the inflammatory response and relation to AF recurrence post ablation, to facilitate the timing of future potential intervention to ameliorate the inflammatory response post ablation and investigate the relationship between inflammation and prothrombotic risk after ablation.

We hypothesized that inflammatory, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers would be elevated post catheter ablation for AF. We also hypothesized that the extent of elevation of these markers would correlate with early recurrence of AF. To test these hypotheses, we measured high-sensitivity CRP (hs-CRP), white cell count (WCC), neutrophil count, Troponin-T, creatine kinase (CK) and creatine kinase-MB (CKMB), fibrinogen and D-Dimer up to one month post RF ablation for AF.

5.3 METHODS

5.3.1 Patient Selection

We prospectively studied 90 consecutive patients undergoing elective RF catheter ablation for AF. All patients above the age of 18, with a history of paroxysmal, persistent or long-standing persistent AF were included. Exclusion criteria were: prior myocardial infarction, unstable angina, surgery or ablation procedure within the preceding 3 months, congenital heart disease, a history of connective tissue disease or chronic inflammatory condition, acute or chronic infection, chronic renal or liver failure. All patients provided informed consent to the study protocol, which was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of the Royal Adelaide Hospital.

Paroxysmal AF was defined according to the expert consensus statement as recurrent AF that terminates spontaneously within 7 days.²⁵⁵ Persistent AF was defined as AF which is sustained beyond seven days, or lasting less than seven days but necessitating pharmacologic or electrical cardioversion.²⁵⁵ Long-standing persistent AF was defined as continuous AF of greater than 6 months duration.²⁵⁵

5.3.2 Peri-procedural Care

Baseline clinical characteristics, trans-thoracic echocardiographic parameters and procedural details were prospectively recorded. Transesophageal echocardiography

was performed 2 days prior to the procedure to exclude the presence of left atrial thrombus. All antiarrhythmic agents, with the exception of amiodarone, were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure.

All patients underwent anticoagulation with warfarin to maintain their international normalized ratio (INR) between 2 and 3 for \geq 6 weeks prior to the procedure. Warfarin was stopped 7 days prior to the procedure and substituted with enoxaparin at a dose of 1 mg/kg twice a day until \geq 12 hours prior to the procedure. After ablation, warfarin anticoagulation was commenced the night of the procedure at twice the patient's normal dosage. Patients were administered enoxaparin 0.5mg/kg twice a day until warfarin INR levels were >2 for 2 consecutive days. Anticoagulation was continued for at least 6 months and throughout the length of the study.

Early AF recurrences within the first 3 days post procedure and at 1 month and 3 month follow up were noted on physician review. Further physician review was performed at 6 month follow up for AF recurrence, with a blanking period for the first 3 months used. AF recurrence was defined as an episode lasting more than 30 seconds and confirmed by electrocardiography or Holter monitoring.

5.3.3 Ablation Procedure

Electrophysiological study and ablation was performed with sedation utilizing midazolam and fentanyl. The left atrium (LA) was accessed using a single transseptal puncture after which repeated bolus unfractionated heparin was utilized to maintain

the activated clotting time between 300 to 350s. All patients underwent wide encircling pulmonary vein ablation with an end point of isolation confirmed by circumferential mapping (Lasso, Biosense-Webster, Diamond Bar, California) with either elimination or dissociation of pulmonary venous potentials. Ablation of the pulmonary veins was performed using a 4mm tip irrigated catheter delivering 30W of power with irrigation rates of 30ml/min (Thermocool, Biosense-Webster). Additional substrate modification was performed in patients with an episode of AF \geq 48hours or with an LA size \geq 57mm (longest diameter). This took the form of linear ablation along the LA roof and/or mitral isthmus and/or ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms (CFAE). Linear ablation and CFAE ablation was performed with a delivered power of 30 to 35W with irrigation rates of 30 to 60 ml/min.

5.3.4 Blood Collection

Blood samples were taken peripherally for total white cell count, neutrophil count, hs-CRP, Troponin-T, CK, CKMB, Fibrinogen and D-Dimer measurements at baseline at the start of the procedure, and at 1, 2 and 3 days, 1 week and 1 month post procedure. Samples were analyzed immediately.

5.3.5 Markers of Inflammation, Myocardial Injury and Thrombosis

Hs-CRP was analyzed with an immunoturbimetric latex CRP assay (Olympus Diagnostics, Melville, NY). Total WCC and neutrophil count was analyzed using the Sysmex XE2100 (Sysmex, Kobe, Japan). Cardiac troponin-T was analyzed with the Elecsys Troponin T immunoassay (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN). CK was

analyzed using a kinetic UV serum test (Olympus, Ireland). CKMB was analyzed with the Elecsys CKMB immunoassay (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN). Fibrinogen and D-Dimer were analyzed using the STAR coagulation analyzer (Diagnostica Stago, Parsippany, NJ). Normal reference ranges for the markers analyzed were as follows: WCC: 4.0-11.0 (x10⁹/L), neutrophils: 1.8-7.5 (x10⁹/L), hs-CRP: lower limit of detection 0.08 mg/L, Troponin-T: 0-0.1 μ g/L (lower limit of detection 0.01 μ g/L), CK: <150 U/L (lower limit of detection 3 U/L), CKMB: <7.0 μ g/L (lower limit of detection 0.1 μ g/L), Fibrinogen: 1.5-4.0 g/L, D-Dimer: <0.5 FEU.

5.3.6 Statistical Analysis

Continuous variables were expressed as mean ± standard deviation, and categorical data expressed as counts and percentages, except where indicated. Correlations between the evaluated markers were analyzed using Spearman's correlation coefficient. Data was tested for normality and log-transformed as appropriate. Linear mixed effects models were created to examine the temporal trends in biochemical marker rise following AF ablation in which time was included as a fixed effect and individual patients were fitted as a random effect. This model takes the repeated measurements over time into account. If the time main effect was significant, post-hoc testing was used to reveal where the significant differences lied.

Univariate linear regression analyses were used to determine the predictors of rise in hs-CRP, WCC, neutrophil count, Troponin-T, CK, CKMB, Fibrinogen and D-Dimer and the following variables were considered: age, male gender, BMI (body mass index),

hypertension, diabetes mellitus, congestive heart failure, history of stroke/TIA (transient ischemic attack), left ventricular hypertrophy, LA diameter, statin therapy, type of AF (paroxysmal vs. persistent vs. long-standing persistent), ablation approach [PVI (pulmonary vein isolation) only vs. additional linear ablation vs. additional CFAE ablation, de novo vs. repeat procedure, RF ablation time, total procedural time, fluoroscopy time and fluoroscopy dose. Univariate logistic regression models were developed to predict AF recurrence at 3 days, 1, 3 and 6 months from the rise in the biochemical markers (continuous variable). All calculated p-values were 2-sided and p-values<0.05 were considered statistically significant. Statistical analyses were performed using PASW Statistics 18 (version 18.0.0).

5.4 RESULTS

5.4.1 Patient and Procedural Characteristics

Patient demographics and procedural characteristics are shown in table 1. The percentages of patients with paroxysmal, persistent and long-standing persistent AF were 53.3%, 34.4% and 12.2% respectively. RF ablation time averaged 6101 ± 1907 seconds. The majority of patients had substrate-based ablation in addition to pulmonary vein isolation.

5.4.2 Time Course of Inflammation, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic Markers

All measured markers increased significantly over time following RF ablation for AF (p<0.001), see table 2. Hs-CRP peaked at days 2 and 3 and was significantly elevated at days 1, 2, 3 and 1 week post RF ablation (Figure 1). There were no significant

differences in hs-CRP at 1 month post ablation vs. baseline. Total WCC and neutrophil count peaked similarly at day 1 post ablation, and were significantly elevated days 1, 2 and 3 post procedure (Figures 2 and 3). Troponin-T peaked at day 1 post procedure, and was significantly elevated up to day 3 post procedure (Figure 4). CKMB peaked similarly at day 1 post procedure, and was significantly elevated up to day 2 post procedure (Figure 5). CK levels were significantly elevated compared to baseline days 1 to 3 post ablation (Figure 6). Fibrinogen levels were significantly elevated compared to baseline at days 2, 3 and 1 week post procedure (Figure 7). D-Dimer levels were significantly elevated and peaked at 1 week post procedure (Figure 8).

5.4.3 Correlation between Inflammatory, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic Markers

Hs-CRP elevation mildly correlated with Troponin-T elevation (r_s =0.35, p<0.02), and moderately with CKMB elevation (r_s =0.51, p<0.01) and fibrinogen elevation (r_s =0.59, p<0.01). There was a significant correlation seen between WCC elevation and neutrophil elevation (r_s =0.93, p<0.01), but no significant correlation between these two markers and hs-CRP. CKMB elevation correlated with CK elevation ((r_s =0.55, p<0.01).

5.4.4 Predictors of Rise for Inflammatory, Myocardial Injury and Prothrombotic Markers

Univariate predictors with p-value <0.05 were as follows: hs-CRP elevation: total procedural time (coefficient=0.34, p<0.05); Troponin-T elevation: RF ablation time

(coefficient=0.48, p<0.01), total procedural time (coefficient=0.32, p<0.05), nonparoxysmal AF (coefficient=0.30, p<0.05) and de novo procedure (coefficient=0.49, p<0.01); CK elevation: de novo procedure (coefficient=0.59, p<0.01); CKMB elevation: de novo procedure (coefficient=0.16, p<0.05).

5.4.5 AF Recurrence

There were 19 patients (21.1%) that had immediate AF recurrence within 3 days post ablation. At 1 month post ablation, 41 patients (45.6%) had AF recurrence, at 3 months 42 patients (46.7%) and at 6 months with a 3-month blanking period, 35 patients (39.8%) had AF recurrence. Follow up rate was 97.8% at 6 months. Patients with immediate AF recurrence (within 3 days) post procedure had a significantly higher elevation in hs-CRP, Troponin-T, CKMB and fibrinogen levels compared to patients without immediate AF recurrence (Figures 9, 10, 11 and 12). Patients with AF recurrence at 1 month also had a higher level of fibrinogen elevation (Figure 13). The extent of hs-CRP elevation significantly predicted AF recurrence at 3 days [OR 1.06 (0.28-1.84), p<0.01] but not at 1, 3 and 6 months post procedure. Similarly Troponin-T elevation significantly predicted AF recurrence at 3 days [OR 1.15 (0.07-2.23), p<0.05] but not at later dates. Interestingly, total procedural time (p=0.1) and ablation time (p=0.1) did not predict immediate AF recurrence. Extent of fibrinogen elevation was a predictor of AF recurrences at 3 days [OR 1.29 (0.29-2.28), p=0.01] and 1 month [OR 1.19 (0.29-2.08), p=0.01] but not at 3 and 6 months. One patient with a history of persistent AF, previous stroke and left ventricular hypertrophy was diagnosed with a transient ischemic attack 4 days post procedure, with complete neurological recovery.

5.5 DISCUSSION

5.5.1 Main Findings

This study presents new information on the specific time course of inflammation, myocardial injury and prothrombotic response following RF ablation for AF. The main findings were as follows:

- 1. Patients undergoing RF catheter ablation for AF exhibited an inflammatory response and myocardial injury within the first 3 days post ablation.
- 2. The extent of inflammatory response correlates with myocardial injury and corresponds to immediate AF recurrence.
- 3. Prothrombotic markers are elevated at 1 week post AF ablation, correlates with inflammatory response and early AF recurrence, and may explain the increased risk of early thromboembolic events post ablation.

5.5.2 Inflammation Post RF ablation for AF

We demonstrated a consistent inflammatory response post RF ablation for AF within the first 3 days post ablation. It is speculated whether this response post ablation is systemic or localized. The rise in WCC, neutrophil count and hs-CRP measured in peripheral samples suggests a process of systemic inflammation on top of local inflammation post RF ablation for AF. Total procedural time and fluoroscopy dose predicted the extent of hs-CRP elevation, but ablation time did not.

Under different settings, studies trying to localize the exact origin of inflammation have yielded contrasting results.^{177, 186, 289} Marcus et al. found a positive trans-cardiac

gradient in hs-CRP between LA and coronary sinus when patients are in AF compared to sinus rhythm, suggesting local sequestration of inflammatory cytokines.²⁸⁹ In contrast, Liuba et al. did not find a difference in hs-CRP, but found increased interleukin-8 in the coronary sinus, right atrium and periphery but not in the pulmonary veins of permanent AF patients, suggesting a systemic source.¹⁸⁶

5.5.3 Myocardial injury post RF ablation for AF

In our study, the pattern of troponin-T elevation peaked slightly earlier (at day 1) compared to hs-CRP. Other studies on mixed cohort of patients undergoing RF ablation have found a peak in markers of myocardial injury within the first few hours post ablation, and elevated at 4 hours post RF ablation for AF.^{286, 290, 291} The finding that RF ablation time was a significant predictor of Troponin-T elevation is consistent with previous studies of patients undergoing RF ablation for various atrial and ventricular arrhythmias.^{286, 292, 293} In these previous studies, increased levels of troponin post RF ablation correlated with the number of RF lesions and discharges applied and maximum power used.^{286, 290, 292} In the cardiac surgical setting, Knayzer et al. showed a significant correlation between post-operative troponin-I levels and clinical inflammation associated parameters.²⁹⁴ Our study yielded similar results, where markers of myocardial injury were significantly correlated to hs-CRP elevation post ablation.

144

A de novo procedure was a significant predictor of increased Troponin-T elevation in our study. This could be explained by increased RF ablation to isolate the pulmonary veins in a de novo procedure compared to repeat procedures.

5.5.4 Inflammation and AF recurrence

Previous studies have shown that baseline pre-procedural hs-CRP and interleukin-6 (IL-6) levels were independently predictive of AF recurrence following RF ablation for AF.^{288, 295} Higher baseline hs-CRP levels in AF patients undergoing ablation were also associated with abnormal left atrial substrate and high incidence of non-pulmonary vein AF foci.²⁸⁸

Our study found that the extent of elevation in hs-CRP post ablation was significantly associated with immediate AF recurrence (within 3 days post procedure), but did not predict AF recurrence at 1, 3 and 6 months. This finding is consistent with Koyama et al. who found that immediate AF recurrence post AF ablation was associated with an increased CRP response, and that acute inflammatory changes after ablation may be responsible for immediate AF recurrence.¹⁸⁰ Patients with a higher Troponin-T elevation were also associated with increased immediate AF recurrence within 3 days. With the positive correlation between hs-CRP elevation and markers of myocardial injury, this inflammatory response could be in part explained by local myocardial injury.

Interestingly, the patient cohort that experienced immediate AF recurrence in the study by Koyama et al. subsequently had a greater AF-free rate at 6 months.¹⁸⁰ In contrast, Richter et al. reported AF recurrence within 48 hours of ablation as a significant predictor of poor long term outcome.¹⁸¹ In a separate study, Lellouche et al. found that patients post AF ablation with a higher CRP level were associated with lower early arrhythmic recurrences within one month, but was not associated with late recurrences, concluding that systemic inflammation induced during AF ablation was associated with fewer early recurrences.¹⁸² These studies suggest a mechanism behind immediate and early AF recurrence that may be different compared to long term recurrence, but may still have an impact on long term outcome. Two preliminary studies have found that ameliorating this post ablation inflammatory response by steroids and anti-inflammatories reduces the incidence of early arrhythmic recurrences.^{184, 185} Of note, a recent study by Koyama et al. showed transient administration of steroids for 3 days after ablation (which coincides with the peak inflammatory hs-CRP response documented in our study), not only reduces immediate AF recurrence but also AF recurrence at 14 months.¹⁸³

5.5.5 Thrombotic Risk Post Ablation

Raised D-dimer levels have been shown to predict thromboembolic events even in anticoagulated AF patients and abnormal fibrinogen levels are linked to spontaneous echocardiogaphic contrast.^{65, 296} Our study documented a delayed elevation in these prothrombotic markers compared to inflammation and myocardial injury at about 1 week post ablation. This coincides with the finding that the majority of thromboembolic complications following AF ablation occur within the first 2 weeks post procedure.²²⁹ This increased prothrombotic tendency may explain the increased thromboembolic events during this post-procedural time frame.

Furthermore, fibrinogen elevation was significantly associated with AF recurrence at 3 days and 1 month. In our study, fibrinogen elevation positively correlated with hs-CRP elevation. Inflammation and thrombosis appear to be inter-related, CRP levels are positively correlated with clinical and transesophageal risk factors of stroke and cardiovascular events.^{297, 298} In another study, IL-6 levels were also increased in AF patients with higher stroke risk and were an independent predictor of stroke,^{179, 299} and fibrinogen was found to be independently associated with CRP among AF patients, indicative of a relationship between inflammation and thrombotic markers.²⁹⁹ The positive correlation and the elevation in prothrombotic markers following the peak inflammatory response suggest that inflammation could be a contributing factor to the prothrombotic state in AF post ablation.

5.5.6 Clinical Implications

This study demonstrated a consistent increased inflammatory response exhibited post RF ablation for AF. The extent of inflammatory response was associated with immediate AF recurrence. There is emerging evidence that immediate AF recurrence may have a different underlying mechanism, but may still influence long term recurrence. Understanding this time course could help direct the timing and regimen of future potential interventions aimed at ameliorating the inflammatory response post AF ablation, such as usage of steroid therapy and various anti-inflammatory agents. ¹⁸³⁻¹⁸⁵

Furthermore, our study documented increased prothrombotic tendency at about one week post AF ablation. This may explain the increased thromboembolic rates within the first 2 weeks post catheter ablation for AF.²²⁹ More aggressive antithrombotic measures will be needed specifically during this time frame to further decrease thromboembolic events.

5.6 STUDY LIMITATIONS

Firstly, the lack of significant predictors for the elevation in the various inflammatory, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers could be due to the study limited by numbers. Alternatively, the mechanism of this documented inflammatory response could be multifactorial. Secondly, the earliest measurement made after ablation was at post-procedural day 1, which may have missed the exact peak for myocardial injury.

5.7 CONCLUSIONS

Patients undergoing catheter ablation for AF exhibit an inflammatory response and myocardial injury within the first few days post ablation. The extent of inflammatory response is linked to immediate and early AF recurrence. Targeting the inflammatory response during this peri-procedural time frame could aid in maintenance of sinus rhythm post AF ablation. Prothrombotic markers are elevated one week post catheter ablation, associated with inflammation and may contribute to the increased risk of early thrombotic events post AF ablation.

Table 1

Baseline Clinical, Echocardiographic and Procedural Characteristics of AF Cohort

Characteristics	Patient cohort (n=90)
Age (years)	64.2 ± 16.5
Male gender	58 (64.4)
BMI	29.4 ± 4.7
<u>Comorbidities</u>	
Congestive heart failure	4 (4.4)
Hypertension	47 (52.2)
Diabetes mellitus	8 (8.9)
Dyslipidaemia	29 (32.2)
Current or ex-smoker	25 (27.8)
Coronary artery disease	8 (8.9)
Valvular disease	2 (2.2)
Obstructive sleep apnoea	22 (24.4)
Previous stroke/TIA	10 (11.1)
Type of AF	
Paroxysmal AF	48 (53.3)
Persistent AF	31 (34.4)
Long-standing persistent AF	11 (12.2)
Lone AF	34 (37.8)
Previous AF ablation	37 (41.1)

Usual Medications				
No. of AAD	0.8 ± 0.4			
Amiodarone	7 (7.8)			
Sotalol	23 (25.6)			
Flecainide	34 (37.8)			
Statin therapy	31 (34.4)			
ACE-inhibitor or ARB	60 (66.7)			
Echocardiographic parameters				
LA diameter, parasternal view (mm)	40.0 ± 6.0			
LA size (cm ²)	23.2 ± 4.0			
RA size (cm ²)	22.4 ± 12.9			
LVEF (%)	58.0 ± 10.4			
Procedural details				
PVI only	11 (12.2)			
PVI and linear ablation	35 (38.9)			
PVI, linear ablation and CFAE ablation	43 (47.8)			

PVI and linear ablation	35 (38.9)
PVI, linear ablation and CFAE ablation	43 (47.8)
RF ablation time (s)	6100.9 ± 1906.6
Total procedural time (min)	210.3 ± 55.7
Fluoroscopy time (min)	57.2 ± 16.2
Fluoroscopy exposure (Gycm ²)	250.5 ± 126.4

Data are mean ± SD or n (%) unless otherwise stated.

BMI = body mass index; TIA = transient ischemic attack; PVI = pulmonary vein isolation; AAD = antiarrhythmic drugs; CFAE = complex fractionated atrial electrograms; ACE = angiotensin converting enzyme; ARB = angiotensin receptor blocker.

Table 2

Inflammatory, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers following RF ablation

for AF

	Baseline	Day 1	Day 2	Day 3	1 week	1 month
Hs-CRP	2.57 ±	12.14 ±	36.89 ±	44.29 ±	11.65 ±	1.29 ±
(mg/L)	2.16	12.09*	34.87*	37.37*	16.39*	0.81
WCC	6.14 ±	8.91 ±	7.37 ±	7.42 ±	7.01 ±	6.71 ±
(x10 ⁹ /L)	1.98	2.37*	2.18*	2.11*	2.14*	1.85
Neutrophil	3.95 ±	6.78 ±	5.13 ±	5.14 ±	4.66 ±	3.97 ±
(x10 ⁹ /L)	1.76	2.10*	1.85*	1.82*	1.70	1.20
Troponin-T	0.05 ±	1.61 ±	1.01 ±	0.54 ±	0.11 ±	0.07 ±
(µg/L)	0.08	1.07*	0.75*	0.46*	0.13	0.19
CK (U/L)	101.25 ±	216.31 ±	182.59 ±	207.25 ±	105.75 ±	72.33 ±
	53.91	141.03*	190.57*	275.46*	60.55	30.83
СКМВ	3.21 ±	10.65 ±	4.95 ±	3.54 ±	2.66 ±	2.27 ±
(µg/L)	1.20	5.10*	2.27*	1.10	0.72	0.29
Fibrinogen	3.11 ±	3.21 ±	4.12 ±	4.71 ±	4.71 ±	3.10 ±
(g/L)	0.61	0.55	0.76*	0.86*	1.42*	0.75
D-Dimer	0.28 ±	0.32 ±	0.32 ±	0.44 ±	0.58 ±	0.41 ±
(FEU)	0.13	0.24	0.29	0.30*	0.46*	0.24*

Data presented as mean \pm SD. All markers demonstrated a significant increase over time (p<0.001). *p<0.05 compared to baseline values. Note: Statistical analyses performed using mixed effects models on logged data as appropriate, in which statistical significance was achieved.

Figure 1

Time course of hs-CRP elevation after RF ablation for AF



(same applies to subsequent figures).

High-sensitivity CRP



White Cell Count

Time course of WCC elevation after RF ablation for AF


Time course of neutrophil elevation after RF ablation for AF



Neutrophil Count

Time course of Troponin-T elevation after RF ablation for AF



Time course of CKMB elevation after RF ablation for AF



СКМВ

Time course of CK elevation after RF ablation for AF





Time course of Fibrinogen elevation after RF ablation for AF

Time course of D-Dimer elevation after RF ablation for AF



162

Hs-CRP response and immediate AF recurrence



Hs-CRP and Immediate AF Recurrence



Troponin-T response and immediate AF recurrence





CKMB response and immediate AF recurrence





Fibrinogen response and immediate AF recurrence





Fibrinogen response and AF recurrence at 1 month



CHAPTER SIX

SUCCESSFUL CATHETER ABLATION AND MAINTENANCE OF SINUS RHYTHM DECREASES PLATELET ACTIVATION AND IMPROVES ENDOTHELIAL FUNCTION IN PATIENTS WITH ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

6.1 OVERVIEW

Introduction:

Platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction contribute to thrombotic risk in atrial fibrillation (AF) by virtue of Virchow's Triad. The long term effects of catheter ablation (CA) for AF on these hemostatic mechanisms are unknown.

Methods:

Fifty seven patients undergoing CA for AF were prospectively studied. Blood samples were obtained at baseline prior to the procedure and at 6 months follow-up post ablation. Platelet activation was assessed by measuring CD62P (platelet P-selectin) and PAC-1 (glycoprotein IIb/IIIa) expression using whole blood flow cytometry. Endothelial function was assessed by measuring asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) levels utilizing ELISA. Physician follow-up was performed at 6 weeks, 3 months and 6 months post single procedure. Recurrence of AF was noted by ECG and 7 day Holter monitoring at each review.

Results:

Of the 57 patients who underwent CA for AF (27 paroxysmal, 22 persistent, and 8 longstanding persistent), 37 patients remained in sinus rhythm (SR group) at 6 months and 20 sustained recurrence of AF (AF recurrence group). Patients with AF recurrence were older, had a higher proportion of hypertension and long-standing persistent AF. There were no significant differences in CD62P (p=0.3), PAC-1 (p=0.1) and ADMA (p=0.8) levels at baseline between the two groups. In the SR group, markers of platelet activation decreased significantly at 6 month follow-up compared to baseline; log CD62P % 0.79±0.28 vs. 1.03±0.27 (p<0.05) and log PAC-1 % 0.22±0.58 vs. 0.89±0.31 (p<0.01). This was not significant in the AF recurrence group; log CD62P % 0.84±0.19 vs. 0.91±0.32 (p=0.8); log PAC-1 % 0.32±0.66 vs. 0.65±0.47 (p=0.1). For endothelial function, ADMA levels decreased significantly at 6 months compared to baseline in the SR group (log ADMA microM/L -0.40±0.07 vs. -0.34±0.11; p<0.05), but did not alter significantly in the group with AF recurrence (log ADMA microM/L -0.37±0.09 vs. - 0.35±0.08; p=0.4).

Conclusions:

Catheter ablation and successful maintenance of SR leads to a decrease in platelet activation and improvement in endothelial function in patients with AF. These findings suggest that the prothrombotic state in patients with AF can be reduced following successful catheter ablation and maintenance of SR.

6.2 INTRODUCTION

Patients with atrial fibrillation (AF) are known to exhibit a prothrombotic state with evidence of increased platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction.^{59, 138, 188} Abnormal platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction play intrinsic roles in thrombus formation and are known to contribute to the risk of stroke in AF.¹²³

It is unclear whether increased platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction are a cause or a consequence of AF. Cardiovascular comorbidities associated with AF can themselves result in platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction.³⁰⁰ Several studies in patients with AF successfully cardioverted to sinus rhythm (SR) have shown a subsequent decrease in platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction.^{100, 140, 301} These findings imply that AF itself may be a cause of the abnormal platelet and endothelial function. However, data on the response of these indices following catheter ablation are limited.

We hypothesized that successful reversion of AF and maintenance of SR by catheter ablation would lead to a decrease in platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction, by measuring platelet expression of P-selectin (CD62P) and glycoprotein IIb/IIIa (PAC-1) as markers of platelet activation and asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) as a marker of endothelial dysfunction.

6.3 METHODS

6.3.1 Study Population

Fifty seven consecutive patients undergoing elective catheter ablation for paroxysmal, persistent or long-standing persistent AF were prospectively recruited. Patients were excluded from the study if they had an acute cause of AF (e.g., infection, alcohol excess, pulmonary emboli), valvular or congenital heart disease, renal impairment (estimated glomerular filtration rate <60 mL/min \cdot 1.73 m²), chronic liver disease, chronic infection or inflammatory condition, left ventricular dysfunction, acute cardiovascular or cerebrovascular events (e.g., myocardial infarction, acute coronary syndrome, stroke) within the last 3 months, had intracardiac thrombus on transesophageal evaluation, or were on antiplatelet medications. All patients underwent baseline transthoracic echocardiography and trans-esophageal echocardiography was performed within 2 days prior to the procedure to exclude LA thrombus. All antiarrhythmics were ceased 5 half-lives prior to the procedure. All patients underwent anticoagulation with warfarin to maintain their international normalized ratio (INR) between 2 and 3 for ≥ 6 weeks prior to the procedure. Warfarin was stopped 7 days prior to the procedure and substituted with enoxaparin at a dose of 1 mg/kg twice a day until \geq 12 hours prior to the procedure. All patients provided written informed consent to the study protocol, which was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Royal Adelaide Hospital.

Paroxysmal AF was defined according to the expert consensus statement as recurrent AF that terminates spontaneously within 7 days.²⁵⁵ Persistent AF was defined as AF which is sustained beyond seven days, or lasting less than seven days but necessitating pharmacologic or electrical cardioversion.²⁵⁵ Long-standing persistent AF was defined as continuous AF of greater than 1 year duration.²⁵⁵

6.3.2 Catheter Ablation Procedure

Electrophysiological study and ablation was performed with sedation utilizing midazolam and fentanyl. The technique used for mapping and ablation of AF in our

laboratory have been previously described.²⁵⁴ In brief, the LA was accessed using a single transseptal puncture after which repeated bolus unfractionated heparin was utilized to maintain the activated clotting time between 300 to 350 s. The following catheters were utilized for the procedure: (i) 10 pole catheter (Daig Electrophysiology) positioned within the coronary sinus; (ii) 10 pole circumferential catheter (Lasso; Biosense-Webster) to map the pulmonary veins; and (iii) 3.5 mm tip externally irrigated ablation catheter (Thermocool, Biosense-Webster) for ablation. All patients underwent circumferential ablation of the pulmonary veins with the endpoint of isolation. Additional substrate modification using either linear ablation (roofline and/or mitral isthmus) and/or ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms (CFAE) was undertaken in patients with long episodes of AF (>48 hours), evidence of structural heart disease or with large LA (largest dimension >57mm). Cavo-tricuspid isthmus ablation with an end point of bidirectional isthmus block was performed only in patients with a history of typical flutter or if mapping confirmed typical flutter during the procedure. Ablation of the pulmonary veins was performed using a delivered power of 30 W with irrigation rates of 30 ml/min. Linear ablation was performed with a delivered power of 30 to 35 W with irrigation rates of 30 to 60 ml/min.

6.3.3 Post Ablation Follow-up

All patients were prospectively followed-up at 6 weeks, 3 months and 6 months after a single procedure by physician review. All patients remained on the same medications at baseline and throughout the study period, including warfarin anticoagulation. One

week Holter monitoring was performed on all patients at 6 weeks, 3 months and 6 months prior to follow-up. An electrocardiography (ECG) was also performed at each follow-up and patients were instructed to present for ECG analysis should any symptoms occur. AF recurrence during this 6 month follow-up period was noted with a blanking period for the first 3 months used. AF recurrence was defined as an episode lasting more than 30 seconds and confirmed by ECG or Holter monitoring.

6.3.4 Blood Sampling and Analysis

Peripheral blood samples were obtained from all patients prior to the catheter ablation procedure at baseline and at 6 month follow-up. Laboratory personnel who conducted the platelet and endothelial function testing were blinded to patient characteristics.

Whole Blood Flow Cytometry

Blood was collected utilizing a slow withdrawal technique, with the first 10mLs discarded, and immediately transferred into citrated tubes. Flow cytometry was performed within 24 hours. The surface expression of the platelet activation receptors, CD62P (P-selectin) and PAC-1 (glycoprotein IIb/IIIa activity) were determined by flow cytometry using specific monoclonal antibodies. Citrated whole blood was diluted 1:9 in tris-buffered saline (10mM tris, 0.15M sodium chloride) before 5µL antibody per 500µL tris-buffered blood was added. After incubation the sample was fixed by adding 400µL of CellFix solution (BD Biosciences). The presence of platelet expressing ligands was determined using flow cytometry (FACSCanto, Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK).

Forwards (size-dependent) scatter and 90° sideways (density-dependent) scatter were set at logarithmic gain and platelets were identified on the basis of size using a platelet immunoglobulin bead suspension. For each sample, platelets were further identified using the platelet-specific CD42b antibody. The control ligand (mouse IgG2amonoclonal antibody FITC isotype control) was used to detect a nonspecific association and to define the threshold for activation-dependent binding.

All monoclonal antibodies were obtained from BD Biosciences (San Jose, CA, USA). Data acquisition and analysis was performed with BD FACSDiva Software Version 4.1.2 (Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK). The threshold for nonspecific binding (the percentage defined with the IgG-FITC conjugate) was set at 1%. The percentage of platelets expressing CD62P (P-selectin) and PAC-1 monoclonal antibodies were defined as the fraction exhibiting specific binding.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay

The obtained blood samples were centrifuged at 2500*g* for 15 min at 4°C and stored at -80°C for batch analysis utilising enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Endothelial dysfunction was assessed by measuring asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) (Immunodiagnostik, Bensheim, Germany) as per company instructions.

6.3.5 Statistical Analysis

Continuous variables were expressed as means ± standard deviation, and categorical data were expressed as counts and percentages, except where indicated. Continuous

variables were assessed using *t*-tests, and categorical variables were compared using Fisher's exact or Pearson's chi-square tests as appropriate. Data was tested for normality using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test and log transformed as appropriate. Comparison of baseline biomarkers between groups was performed using the independent t-test. Analyses before and after ablation in each group were performed using the paired t-test. All calculated p-values were 2-sided and p-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism Version 5.0 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA).

6.4 RESULTS

6.4.1 Baseline Patient and Procedural Characteristics

Patient demographics and procedural characteristics are shown in table 1. There were no significant differences in gender, body mass index (BMI), duration of AF diagnosis, medication profile and echocardiographic parameters between the group that successfully maintained SR and the group with AF recurrence. The group with AF recurrence was older, consisted of more patients with long-standing persistent AF and had a higher proportion of hypertension. Ablation approach was similar but more radiofrequency ablation was employed in the group with AF recurrence.

All patients underwent a single procedure during the course of the study. Follow-up rate was 100% at 6 months. At 6 month follow-up, 37 patients (64.9%) were free from any arrhythmia (maintenance of SR group) and 20 patients (35.1%) sustained a recurrence of AF (AF recurrence group).

6.4.2 Platelet Activation Following Catheter Ablation

There were no significant differences in platelet P-selectin expression (log CD62P % 1.03 ± 0.27 vs. 0.91 ± 0.32 ; p=0.3) and PAC-1 binding (log PAC-1 0.89 ± 0.31 vs. 0.65 ± 0.47 ; p=0.1) between the two groups at baseline. In the group that underwent catheter ablation with successful maintenance of SR, platelet activation measured by platelet P-selectin expression decreased significantly at 6 month follow-up; log CD62P % 0.79 ± 0.28 vs. 1.03 ± 0.27 (p<0.05), Figure 1a. This was also reflected by glycoprotein IIb/IIIa expression (PAC-1 binding), which decreased significantly at 6 month follow-up compared to baseline; log PAC-1 % 0.22 ± 0.58 vs. 0.89 ± 0.31 (p<0.01), Figure 2a.

In the group that sustained AF recurrence following catheter ablation, no significant difference in platelet P-selectin expression was found at 6 month follow-up; log CD62P % 0.84 \pm 0.19 vs. 0.91 \pm 0.32 (p=0.8), Figure 1b. Similarly, there was no significant improvement in glycoprotein IIb/IIIa expression at 6 month follow-up in this cohort; log PAC-1 % 0.32 \pm 0.66 vs. 0.65 \pm 0.47 (p=0.1), Figure 2b.

6.4.3 Endothelial Function Following Catheter Ablation

There was no significant difference in ADMA (log ADMA microM/L -0.34 \pm 0.11 vs. - 0.35 \pm 0.08; p=0.8) levels at baseline between the two groups. Following catheter ablation and successful maintenance of SR, endothelial dysfunction measured by ADMA levels decreased at 6 month follow-up (log ADMA microM/L -0.40 \pm 0.07 vs. -

0.34 \pm 0.11; p<0.05), as shown in Figure 3a. However, no significant improvement in ADMA levels was seen in the group that sustained AF recurrence (log ADMA microM/L -0.37 \pm 0.09 vs. -0.35 \pm 0.08; p=0.4), see Figure 3b.

6.5 DISCUSSION

The major findings in this study are:

- 1. Successful catheter ablation and maintenance of SR decreases platelet activation and improves endothelial function in patients with AF;
- 2. The group with AF recurrence was older, had more concurrent comorbidities and a higher proportion of persistent and long-standing persistent AF;
- 3. Patients that sustained AF recurrence following catheter ablation did not display an improvement in platelet activation and endothelial function.

6.5.1 Platelet Activation after Successful Reversion to Sinus Rhythm

Atrial fibrillation is known to confer a prothrombotic state, with evidence of platelet activation, increased coagulation markers, endothelial dysfunction and abnormal blood flow fulfilling Virchow's Triad for thrombogenesis and increased thromboembolic risk.^{92, 123} Several studies have shown that patients with AF display increased platelet activation, ^{59, 188, 253, 258, 264} including patients with lone AF.^{59, 143, 253} Animal and human studies have also shown that the induction of AF leads to increased platelet activation, showing a direct link to the arrhythmia itself.^{138, 163} Minamino et al. demonstrated in a canine model that the onset of AF resulted in an increase in the

expression of P-selectin on platelets.¹⁶³ Akar et al. demonstrated in humans that AF caused increased local cardiac platelet activation from coronary sinus sampling.¹³⁸

Platelet expression of P-selectin is commonly used as a marker of platelet activation. Platelet expression of P-selectin has been shown to be involved in the process of thrombogenesis and atherogenesis in the setting of coronary artery disease.²⁵⁶ In patients with AF platelet P-selectin expression has been associated with spontaneous echo contrast (SEC) and the presence of LA thrombus or embolic events.²⁷² Increased expression of P-selectin on platelets has also been documented in patients with chronic sustained AF and was found to be a risk factor for silent cerebral infarction.¹⁶³

This study demonstrated that with successful catheter ablation and maintenance of SR for patients with AF, there was a significant decrease in platelet activation measured by platelet P-selectin expression and PAC-1 expression at follow-up. Our findings indicate that the prothombotic risk of AF modulated by abnormal platelet activation can be reduced with successful catheter ablation and maintenance of SR. These findings are supported by previous studies examining patients with AF undergoing cardioversion.^{100, 263} In a study of patients with paroxysmal, persistent and permanent AF, Kamath et al. demonstrated that among the patients with persistent AF who remained in SR following successful cardioversion, there was a significant decrease in platelet activation measured by plasma soluble P-selectin at 2 month follow-up.¹⁰⁰ Furthermore, Atalar et al. demonstrated significantly decreased beta-thromboglobulin

and platelet factor 4 levels, markers of platelet activation, in patients with paroxysmal AF 24 hours after successful reversion to SR.²⁶³

6.5.2 Endothelial Function after Successful Reversion to Sinus Rhythm

Patients with AF are increasingly recognized to exhibit endothelial dysfunction. Impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation, decreased plasma nitric oxide (NO) levels and increased ADMA levels have all been documented in patients with AF.^{138, 153,} ^{163, 301} ADMA is an endogenous inhibitor of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) and is known to result in endothelial dysfunction in experimental human studies.¹⁵⁴ In the clinical setting, ADMA is associated with numerous cardiovascular risk factors and is a predictor of total mortality in cardiovascular patients.^{153, 160} Nitric oxide has potent antithrombotic properties on the endothelium and inhibits platelet and monocyte adhesion.¹⁵⁵ Animal studies have shown decreased nitric oxide (NO) bioavailability and eNOS expression with the onset of AF.¹⁶¹ In addition, there is evidence that ADMA mediates endothelial dysfunction through oxidative stress.¹⁵⁴

Several studies in post cardioversion AF patients have demonstrated the improvement of endothelial function following successful reversion to SR.^{140, 153, 302} Skalidis et al. demonstrated improvement in endothelium-dependent flow mediated dilatation in patients with AF at 24 hours and 1 month after successful cardioversion and restoration of SR.¹⁴⁰ Guazzi et al. studied the effect of cardioversion on endothelial function in patients with AF and AF with concurrent hypertension or diabetes and found that flow mediated dilatation improved in the lone AF group and AF associated with hypertension in patients with enduring SR at 3 month follow-up.³⁰² Results from the study concur with our findings that although concurrent cardiovascular comorbidities such as hypertension contribute to endothelial dysfunction in patients with AF, successful reversion and maintenance of SR in these patients leads to significant improvement in endothelial function.³⁰² In addition, Goette et al. demonstrated decreased ADMA levels following successful cardioversion in patients with persistent AF for more than 4 months.¹⁵³

Studies examining the changes in endothelial function in patients undergoing catheter ablation for AF, however, are limited. One previous study by Shin et al. demonstrated improved flow-mediated dilatation in patients with paroxysmal and persistent AF following maintenance of SR by catheter ablation.³⁰³ At 6 month follow-up, endothelial function measured by flow-mediated dilatation improved significantly in the patients with successful maintenance of SR.³⁰³ In another study by Rotter et al., a decline in Creactive protein was demonstrated after successful ablation of long-lasting persistent AF, but no significant change in von-Willebrand factor, a marker of endothelial dysfunction, was found at 3 month follow-up.¹⁷⁸ Decreased inflammatory markers have been shown following curative catheter ablation of atrial flutter.¹⁷⁷ The present study is in agreement with previous limited data that the successful restoration and maintenance of SR by catheter ablation in patients with AF leads to improvement in endothelial dysfunction by a decrease in ADMA levels.

6.6 STUDY LIMITATIONS

There are several limitations to this study. First, individual patient medications may have had an effect on platelet activation and endothelial function. However, there were no significant differences in medication profile between the SR group and the AF recurrence group. Furthermore, patients remained on the same medications throughout the study and comparison was made between each individual's baseline and follow-up state. In addition, patients on antiplatelet agents were excluded. Second, the study cohort consisted of different subtypes of AF. Hence the study findings cannot be generalized to specific subtypes of AF. Third, this study demonstrated decreased indices of platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction in patients following successful catheter ablation and maintenance of SR. However, whether these findings translate to clinically reduced thromboembolic events remains to be determined.

6.7 CONCLUSIONS

Catheter ablation and successful maintenance of SR leads to a decrease in platelet activation and improvement in endothelial function in patients with AF. The present findings suggest that the prothrombotic state in patients with AF can be reduced following successful catheter ablation and maintenance of SR.

Table 1

	SR maintenance	AF recurrence	P-value
	(n=37)	(n=20)	
Age (years)	53.8 ± 10.5	61.2 ± 9.4	<0.05
Male gender	27 (73.0)	13 (65.0)	0.5
ВМІ	28.8 ± 5.2	28.9 ± 4.3	1.0
AF diagnosis (months)*	48 (18-72)	46 (20-60)	0.9
AF subtype			
Paroxysmal AF	22 (59.5)	5 (25.0)	0.01
Persistent AF	13 (35.1)	9 (45.0)	0.5
Long-standing persistent	2 (5.4)	6 (30.0)	0.01
AF			
<u>Comorbidities</u>			
Congestive heart failure	0 (0)	1 (5.0)	0.3
Hypertension	8 (21.6)	12 (60.0)	<0.01
Diabetes mellitus	2 (5.4)	2 (10.0)	0.5
Previous stroke/TIA	2 (5.4)	0 (0)	0.5
Current or Ex-smoker	9 (24.3)	4 (20.0)	1.0
Coronary artery disease	1 (2.7)	2 (10.0)	0.3
Renal failure†	0 (0)	0 (0)	NS
<u>Medications</u>			

Baseline Patient Characteristics, Echocardiographic Parameters and Procedural

Details

No. of AAD	0.8 ± 0.5	0.8 ± 0.5	0.7
Sotalol	13 (35.1)	9 (45.0)	0.5
Flecainide	9 (24.3)	3 (15.0)	0.5
Amiodarone	4 (10.8)	2 (10.0)	1.0
ACE-inhibitor therapy	8 (21.6)	8 (40.0)	0.2
Statin therapy	7 (18.9)	6 (30.0)	0.5
<u>Echocardiographic</u>			
<u>parameters</u>			
LA diameter, parasternal	41.7 ± 6.7	42.4 ± 6.2	0.8
view (mm)			
LA size (cm²)	24.7 ± 4.9	25.1 ± 6.6	0.8
RA size (cm ²)	21.0 ± 4.6	20.1 ± 4.5	0.6
Left ventricular	7 (18.9)	7 (35.0)	0.3
hypertrophy			
LVEF (%)	62.2 ± 7.3	61.4 ± 7.7	0.8
Procedural details			
PVI	37 (100.0)	20 (100.0)	NS
Additional linear ablation	30 (81.1)	19 (95.0)	0.5
Additional CFAE ablation	10 (27.0)	5 (25.0)	0.9
Radiofrequency duration	5221.7 ± 1819.6	7542.6 ± 4061.6	<0.05
(sec)			

Data are mean ± SD or n (%) unless otherwise stated. *Median and interquartile range (25th-75th percentile). †Renal failure defined as baseline creatinine >0.20 mmol/l. SR = sinus rhythm; AF = atrial fibrillation; TIA = transient ischemic attack; AAD = antiarrhythmic drugs; ACE = angiotensin converter enzyme; LA = left atrial; RA = right atrial; LVEF = left ventricular ejection fraction; PVI = pulmonary vein isolation; CFAE = complex fractionated atrial electrograms.



P-selectin Levels Following Successful Maintenance of Sinus Rhythm





P-selectin Levels Following Recurrence of AF





PAC-1 Levels Following Successful Maintenance of Sinus Rhythm





PAC-1 Levels Following Recurrence of AF





ADMA Levels Following Successful Maintenance of Sinus Rhythm





ADMA Levels Following Recurrence of AF



CHAPTER SEVEN

SUMMARY

This thesis investigated the mechanisms responsible for thrombus formation in patients with atrial fibrillation (AF). Particular emphasis has been placed on studying the thrombogenic effects within the human left atrium (LA), where the majority of thrombi form before resulting in thromboembolic stroke. Studies sampling directly from the LA in human non-valvular AF are lacking and the findings from this thesis add to previous knowledge from human and animal studies. The insights gained into the mechanisms of thrombogenesis in patients with AF may contribute to further strategies and therapeutic modalities aimed at preventing the most devastating complication of AF – thromboembolic stroke.

The commonest sustained cardiac arrhythmia encountered in clinical practice is AF. The lifetime risk for developing AF is 1 in 4 for men and women aged forty years and older. The incidence of AF increases significantly with age and prevalence of AF is expected to rise substantially due to our ageing population. The major complication of AF is stroke, yet our understanding of the underlying pathophysiology remains limited. Stroke causes approximately 10% of all deaths worldwide. Fifteen to twenty percent of all ischaemic strokes and almost half of all embolic strokes are attributed to AF. Notably, in patients over the age of seventy-five, AF is the most important single cause of ischaemic stroke. Ischaemic stroke in AF is mainly due to thromboembolic phenomenon from the LA. There are several potential underlying mechanisms 186 contributing to thrombus formation in patients with AF. It is well known that atrial mechanical dysfunction contributes to thrombogenesis. However, patients with AF are also known to exhibit a prothrombotic state, with increased platelet activation and coagulation markers. Furthermore, there is increasing evidence that patients with AF are complicated by endothelial dysfunction or alterations of the atrial myocardium itself that may further contribute to this heightened risk. The combination of abnormal blood flow, abnormal blood constituents conferring a prothrombotic state and endothelial dysfunction fulfil Virchow's Triad for thrombogenesis in patients with AF. This thesis investigated these various underlying mechanisms of thrombogenesis in AF, with the aim of developing further strategies and modalities to prevent stroke in these patients.

While AF is associated with increased thromboembolic risk it is still unclear whether this increased risk is due to AF per se or the accompanying comorbidities. To study the effects of the arrhythmia itself and minimize the influence of concurrent comorbidities, patients with lone AF were recruited. Furthermore, the LA blood milieu specifically in patients with lone non-valvular AF has not been studied previously. Studies in patients with valvular AF and from coronary sinus sampling have indicated that the intracardiac milieu may be distinct to the peripheral circulation. **Chapter 2** examined the LA milieu in patients with lone non-valvular AF compared to patients with AF and concurrent comorbidities and controls. The study demonstrated increased platelet activation in the LA compared to the periphery in patients with lone AF. Furthermore, there was a significant step-wise increase in endothelial dysfunction from controls to patients with lone AF and then patients with AF with comorbidities, indicating that both AF per se and its concurrent comorbidities contribute to endothelial dysfunction and prothrombotic risk. This study highlights the importance of targeting AF itself and its associated cardiovascular risk factors.

Although AF is known to be associated with increased risk of thromboembolic stroke, the exact mechanisms of thrombogenesis in AF remain poorly characterised. **Chapter 3** investigated the effect of rapid atrial rates on patients with AF compared to patients with supraventricular tachycardia. The effect of rapid atrial rates and atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony on prothrombotic markers in the human LA in patients with AF has not been characterised previously. Patients with AF undergoing catheter ablation who presented in sinus rhythm were compared with patients with supraventricular tachycardia due to a left sided accessory pathway. The study demonstrated that rapid atrial rates increased LA platelet activation and thrombin generation in patients with AF. Furthermore, LA thrombogenesis was markedly accentuated with atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony. In contrast, rapid atrial rates did not result in abnormal changes in the LA in patients with supraventricular tachycardia. These findings suggest rapid atrial rates, atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony and the abnormal substrate in patients with AF contribute to LA thrombogenesis in these patients.

The relative contribution of the atrial rate or rhythm to LA thrombogenesis is not known. **Chapter 4** examined the effects of atrial rate and abnormal rhythm on LA thrombogenesis in humans. The study demonstrated both rapid atrial rates and AF

result in increased platelet activation and thrombin generation in the LA. Prothrombotic activation occurred to a greater extent in the human LA compared to the systemic circulation. Thrombin generation increased significantly at the atrial level with the onset of AF and rapid atrial pacing, but this was not reflected in peripheral sampling. Interestingly, AF also induced endothelial dysfunction and inflammation, not seen with rapid atrial rates alone. These findings suggest that while rapid atrial rates increase the thrombogenic risk, abnormal rhythm may further potentiate this risk. These findings provide mechanistic insight into thrombogenesis in atrial flutters and tachycardias, which may differ slightly from AF, but nevertheless confer increased risk of stroke. The finding that AF further triggers other mechanisms such as endothelial dysfunction and the inflammatory cascade points towards other potential therapeutic modalities that aim to decrease this thrombogenic risk by improving endothelial function and mediating the inflammatory response.

Catheter ablation therapy has emerged as an effective strategy for rhythm control in patients with AF. However, radiofrequency ablation for atrial arrhythmias is known to cause an increase in various markers of inflammation and myocardial injury. Inflammation has been linked to the genesis of AF and appears to be closely linked to thrombosis. Moreover, patients with AF undergoing catheter ablation are at increased risk of peri-procedural thromboembolic events particularly in the first two weeks after the procedure. **Chapter 5** evaluated patients with AF undergoing catheter ablation therapy and examined inflammatory, myocardial injury and prothrombotic markers during the peri-procedural and follow up time period. The study demonstrated that patients undergoing radiofrequency ablation for AF exhibit an inflammatory response and myocardial injury within the first few days post ablation. The extent of inflammatory response was linked to immediate and early AF recurrence. Understanding this time course could help direct future potential interventions aimed at ameliorating the inflammatory response post AF ablation, such as usage of steroid therapy and various anti-inflammatory agents. Furthermore, prothrombotic markers were elevated at one week post catheter ablation. This heightened prothombotic state may contribute to the increased risk of early thrombotic events post AF ablation. Targeted and aggressive antithrombotic measures will be needed during this time frame to further decrease peri-procedural thromboembolic complications.

At present catheter ablation for AF is performed in patients who are symptomatic or drug-refractory. Whether catheter ablation for AF confers a benefit on prevention of future thromboembolic stroke is a vital question. Abnormal platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction play intrinsic roles in thrombus formation and are known to contribute to stroke risk in AF. The long term effects of catheter ablation for AF on these haemostatic mechanisms are unknown. **Chapter 6** demonstrated that successful catheter ablation and maintenance of sinus rhythm leads to a decrease in platelet activation and improvement in endothelial function. These findings suggest that the prothrombotic state in patients with AF can be reduced with successful maintenance of sinus rhythm following catheter ablation. Future studies are awaited to determine whether successful maintenance of sinus rhythm following catheter ablation for AF

CHAPTER EIGHT

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The study of various mechanisms underlying thrombus formation in AF presented in this thesis has provided important insights into potential strategies for reducing thromboembolic risk in these patients. Several key messages and further avenues for research are highlighted here.

Atrial fibrillation is a disease with a wide spectrum of clinical presentations and heterogeneous subtypes. Furthermore, it is difficult to distinguish between the effects due to AF and the accompanying effects of patient cardiovascular comorbidities. Future studies need to focus on specific cohorts of AF patients and patients with "lone" AF, to determine the precise effects of the arrhythmia per se.

The thesis has highlighted the importance of both AF per se and patient cardiovascular risk factors in contributing towards thrombotic risk. Therefore our approach towards managing patients with AF should always be two-fold – managing the arrhythmia and treating the accompanying cardiovascular risk factors.

The demonstration that thrombotic markers are elevated following the induction of AF in this thesis has significant implications towards the management of patients with intermittent episodes of AF. These findings should provoke us to improve our strategies and techniques for more effective rhythm control of this arrhythmia. The studies on rapid atrial rates, abnormal rhythm and atrio-ventricular dyssynchrony have provided mechanistic insight into the influence of these factors on thrombogenesis. These findings shed light on the prothrombotic mechanisms underlying AF and other atrial arrhythmias. However, further studies are required to extricate the complex interplay between these factors and other influences, for example, the effect of different rates on thrombogenesis, the influence of comorbid conditions, and how these effects may be moderated.

In addition, this thesis clearly demonstrates in a controlled human setting that induction of AF results in endothelial dysfunction and inflammation, processes that were not observed with rapid atrial rates alone. Hence future therapies should also aim at augmenting endothelial function and decreasing inflammation.

Clinical studies performed in this thesis have proven that the LA milieu in humans is distinct from the periphery. As such, future research should focus on changes in the LA milieu, to better understand the local mechanisms contributing towards thrombus formation and cardioembolic phenomenon in these patients.

The studies on catheter ablation have provided insights into the underlying mechanisms behind thrombotic complications and AF recurrence in the periprocedural period. More promising is the fact that the prothrombotic state in patients with AF may be reduced following catheter ablation and successful maintenance of
sinus rhythm. Future research and randomized trials are needed to demonstrate an effective decrease in thromboembolic events in these patients utilizing this strategy.

The mechanisms underlying thrombogenesis in patients with AF are multifaceted. The mission of stroke prevention in AF will become more realizable as additional insights into these underlying mechanisms are unravelled.

CHAPTER NINE

REFERENCES

- 1. Go AS, Hylek EM, Phillips KA, Chang Y, Henault LE, Selby JV, Singer DE. Prevalence of diagnosed atrial fibrillation in adults: National implications for rhythm management and stroke prevention: The anticoagulation and risk factors in atrial fibrillation (atria) study. *Jama*. 2001;285:2370-2375
- Kannel WB, Benjamin EJ. Status of the epidemiology of atrial fibrillation. *Med Clin North Am*. 2008;92:17-40, ix
- 3. Miyasaka Y, Barnes ME, Gersh BJ, Cha SS, Bailey KR, Abhayaratna WP, Seward JB, Tsang TS. Secular trends in incidence of atrial fibrillation in olmsted county, minnesota, 1980 to 2000, and implications on the projections for future prevalence. *Circulation*. 2006;114:119-125
- 4. Lake FR, Cullen KJ, de Klerk NH, McCall MG, Rosman DL. Atrial fibrillation and mortality in an elderly population. *Aust N Z J Med*. 1989;19:321-326
- Eikelboom JW, Hankey GJ. The beginning of the end of warfarin? *Med J Aust*.
 2004;180:549-551
- 6. Feinberg WM, Blackshear JL, Laupacis A, Kronmal R, Hart RG. Prevalence, age distribution, and gender of patients with atrial fibrillation. Analysis and implications. *Archives of internal medicine*. 1995;155:469-473
- Lloyd-Jones DM, Wang TJ, Leip EP, Larson MG, Levy D, Vasan RS, D'Agostino RB,
 Massaro JM, Beiser A, Wolf PA, Benjamin EJ. Lifetime risk for development of

atrial fibrillation: The framingham heart study. *Circulation*. 2004;110:1042-1046

- 8. Heeringa J, van der Kuip DA, Hofman A, Kors JA, van Herpen G, Stricker BH, Stijnen T, Lip GY, Witteman JC. Prevalence, incidence and lifetime risk of atrial fibrillation: The rotterdam study. *European heart journal*. 2006;27:949-953
- Kannel WB, Wolf PA, Benjamin EJ, Levy D. Prevalence, incidence, prognosis, and predisposing conditions for atrial fibrillation: Population-based estimates. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1998;82:2N-9N
- 10. Furberg CD, Psaty BM, Manolio TA, Gardin JM, Smith VE, Rautaharju PM. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in elderly subjects (the cardiovascular health study). *The American journal of cardiology*. 1994;74:236-241
- 11. Benjamin EJ, Levy D, Vaziri SM, D'Agostino RB, Belanger AJ, Wolf PA. Independent risk factors for atrial fibrillation in a population-based cohort. The framingham heart study. *Jama*. 1994;271:840-844
- 12. Stewart S, Murphy NF, Walker A, McGuire A, McMurray JJ. Cost of an emerging epidemic: An economic analysis of atrial fibrillation in the uk. *Heart (British Cardiac Society)*. 2004;90:286-292
- 13. Spodick DH. The role of alcohol in new-onset atrial fibrillation. *Archives of internal medicine*. 1984;144:862-863
- 14. Mukamal KJ, Tolstrup JS, Friberg J, Jensen G, Gronbaek M. Alcohol consumption and risk of atrial fibrillation in men and women: The copenhagen city heart study. *Circulation*. 2005;112:1736-1742

- 15. Djousse L, Levy D, Benjamin EJ, Blease SJ, Russ A, Larson MG, Massaro JM, D'Agostino RB, Wolf PA, Ellison RC. Long-term alcohol consumption and the risk of atrial fibrillation in the framingham study. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2004;93:710-713
- 16. Wang TJ, Parise H, Levy D, D'Agostino RB, Sr., Wolf PA, Vasan RS, Benjamin EJ.Obesity and the risk of new-onset atrial fibrillation. *JAMA*. 2004;292:2471-2477
- 17. Kanagala R, Murali NS, Friedman PA, Ammash NM, Gersh BJ, Ballman KV, Shamsuzzaman AS, Somers VK. Obstructive sleep apnea and the recurrence of atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2003;107:2589-2594
- 18. Gami AS, Pressman G, Caples SM, Kanagala R, Gard JJ, Davison DE, Malouf JF, Ammash NM, Friedman PA, Somers VK. Association of atrial fibrillation and obstructive sleep apnea. *Circulation*. 2004;110:364-367
- Vaziri SM, Larson MG, Benjamin EJ, Levy D. Echocardiographic predictors of nonrheumatic atrial fibrillation. The framingham heart study. *Circulation*. 1994;89:724-730
- 20. Psaty BM, Manolio TA, Kuller LH, Kronmal RA, Cushman M, Fried LP, White R, Furberg CD, Rautaharju PM. Incidence of and risk factors for atrial fibrillation in older adults. *Circulation*. 1997;96:2455-2461
- 21. Brugada R, Tapscott T, Czernuszewicz GZ, Marian AJ, Iglesias A, Mont L, Brugada J, Girona J, Domingo A, Bachinski LL, Roberts R. Identification of a genetic locus for familial atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 1997;336:905-911

- 22. Chen YH, Xu SJ, Bendahhou S, Wang XL, Wang Y, Xu WY, Jin HW, Sun H, Su XY, Zhuang QN, Yang YQ, Li YB, Liu Y, Xu HJ, Li XF, Ma N, Mou CP, Chen Z, Barhanin J, Huang W. Kcnq1 gain-of-function mutation in familial atrial fibrillation. *Science*. 2003;299:251-254
- Fox CS, Parise H, D'Agostino RB, Sr., Lloyd-Jones DM, Vasan RS, Wang TJ, Levy
 D, Wolf PA, Benjamin EJ. Parental atrial fibrillation as a risk factor for atrial fibrillation in offspring. *JAMA*. 2004;291:2851-2855
- 24. Arnar DO, Thorvaldsson S, Manolio TA, Thorgeirsson G, Kristjansson K, Hakonarson H, Stefansson K. Familial aggregation of atrial fibrillation in iceland. *European heart journal*. 2006;27:708-712
- 25. Wolf PA, Abbott RD, Kannel WB. Atrial fibrillation as an independent risk factor for stroke: The framingham study. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1991;22:983-988
- 26. Stewart S, Hart CL, Hole DJ, McMurray JJ. Population prevalence, incidence, and predictors of atrial fibrillation in the renfrew/paisley study. *Heart (British Cardiac Society)*. 2001;86:516-521
- 27. Benjamin EJ, Wolf PA, D'Agostino RB, Silbershatz H, Kannel WB, Levy D. Impact of atrial fibrillation on the risk of death: The framingham heart study. *Circulation*. 1998;98:946-952
- 28. Murray CJ, Lopez AD. Alternative projections of mortality and disability by cause 1990-2020: Global burden of disease study. *Lancet*. 1997;349:1498-1504
- 29. Broderick J, Brott T, Kothari R, Miller R, Khoury J, Pancioli A, Gebel J, Mills D, Minneci L, Shukla R. The greater cincinnati/northern kentucky stroke study:

Preliminary first-ever and total incidence rates of stroke among blacks. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1998;29:415-421

- 30. Senes. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. 2006
- 31. Thrift AG, Dewey HM, Macdonell RA, McNeil JJ, Donnan GA. Stroke incidence on the east coast of australia: The north east melbourne stroke incidence study (nemesis). *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2000;31:2087-2092
- 32. Sacco RL, Benjamin EJ, Broderick JP, Dyken M, Easton JD, Feinberg WM, Goldstein LB, Gorelick PB, Howard G, Kittner SJ, Manolio TA, Whisnant JP, Wolf PA. American heart association prevention conference. Iv. Prevention and rehabilitation of stroke. Risk factors. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1997;28:1507-1517
- 33. Begg SJ, Vos T, Barker B, Stanley L, Lopez AD. Burden of disease and injury in australia in the new millennium: Measuring health loss from diseases, injuries and risk factors. *Med J Aust*. 2008;188:36-40
- 34. Hardie K, Hankey GJ, Jamrozik K, Broadhurst RJ, Anderson C. Ten-year survival after first-ever stroke in the perth community stroke study. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2003;34:1842-1846
- 35. Hardie K, Hankey GJ, Jamrozik K, Broadhurst RJ, Anderson C. Ten-year risk of first recurrent stroke and disability after first-ever stroke in the perth community stroke study. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2004;35:731-735
- 36. Mathers CD, Vos ET, Stevenson CE, Begg SJ. The burden of disease and injury in australia. *Bull World Health Organ*. 2001;79:1076-1084

- Wolf PA, D'Agostino RB, O'Neal MA, Sytkowski P, Kase CS, Belanger AJ, Kannel
 WB. Secular trends in stroke incidence and mortality. The framingham study.
 Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation. 1992;23:1551-1555
- 38. Rosamond W, Flegal K, Furie K, Go A, Greenlund K, Haase N, Hailpern SM, Ho M, Howard V, Kissela B, Kittner S, Lloyd-Jones D, McDermott M, Meigs J, Moy C, Nichol G, O'Donnell C, Roger V, Sorlie P, Steinberger J, Thom T, Wilson M, Hong Y. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2008 update: A report from the american heart association statistics committee and stroke statistics subcommittee. *Circulation*. 2008;117:e25-146
- 39. Brown RD, Whisnant JP, Sicks JD, O'Fallon WM, Wiebers DO. Stroke incidence, prevalence, and survival: Secular trends in rochester, minnesota, through 1989. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1996;27:373-380
- 40. Goldstein LB, Adams R, Alberts MJ, Appel LJ, Brass LM, Bushnell CD, Culebras A, DeGraba TJ, Gorelick PB, Guyton JR, Hart RG, Howard G, Kelly-Hayes M, Nixon JV, Sacco RL. Primary prevention of ischemic stroke: A guideline from the american heart association/american stroke association stroke council: atherosclerotic Cosponsored by the peripheral vascular disease interdisciplinary working group; cardiovascular nursing council; clinical cardiology council; nutrition, physical activity, and metabolism council; and the quality of care and outcomes research interdisciplinary working group. *Circulation*. 2006;113:e873-923

- 41. Kiely DK, Wolf PA, Cupples LA, Beiser AS, Myers RH. Familial aggregation of stroke. The framingham study. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1993;24:1366-1371
- 42. Vasan RS, Larson MG, Leip EP, Evans JC, O'Donnell CJ, Kannel WB, Levy D. Impact of high-normal blood pressure on the risk of cardiovascular disease. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2001;345:1291-1297
- 43. Burchfiel CM, Curb JD, Rodriguez BL, Abbott RD, Chiu D, Yano K. Glucose intolerance and 22-year stroke incidence. The honolulu heart program. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1994;25:951-957
- 44. Wolf PA, Dawber TR, Thomas HE, Jr., Kannel WB. Epidemiologic assessment of chronic atrial fibrillation and risk of stroke: The framingham study. *Neurology*. 1978;28:973-977
- 45. Fang MC, Singer DE, Chang Y, Hylek EM, Henault LE, Jensvold NG, Go AS. Gender differences in the risk of ischemic stroke and peripheral embolism in atrial fibrillation: The anticoagulation and risk factors in atrial fibrillation (atria) study. *Circulation*. 2005;112:1687-1691
- 46. Risk factors for stroke and efficacy of antithrombotic therapy in atrial fibrillation. Analysis of pooled data from five randomized controlled trials. *Archives of internal medicine*. 1994;154:1449-1457
- 47. Hart RG, Benavente O, McBride R, Pearce LA. Antithrombotic therapy to prevent stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation: A meta-analysis. *Annals of internal medicine*. 1999;131:492-501

- 48. Lip GY, Lim HS. Atrial fibrillation and stroke prevention. *Lancet neurology*. 2007;6:981-993
- 49. Albers GW, Amarenco P, Easton JD, Sacco RL, Teal P. Antithrombotic and thrombolytic therapy for ischemic stroke. *Chest*. 2001;119:300S-320S
- 50. Blackshear JL, Odell JA. Appendage obliteration to reduce stroke in cardiac surgical patients with atrial fibrillation. *The Annals of thoracic surgery*. 1996;61:755-759
- 51. Gage BF, Waterman AD, Shannon W, Boechler M, Rich MW, Radford MJ. Validation of clinical classification schemes for predicting stroke: Results from the national registry of atrial fibrillation. *JAMA*. 2001;285:2864-2870
- 52. Lin HJ, Wolf PA, Kelly-Hayes M, Beiser AS, Kase CS, Benjamin EJ, D'Agostino RB. Stroke severity in atrial fibrillation. The framingham study. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1996;27:1760-1764
- 53. Wattigney WA, Mensah GA, Croft JB. Increasing trends in hospitalization for atrial fibrillation in the united states, 1985 through 1999: Implications for primary prevention. *Circulation*. 2003;108:711-716
- 54. Coyne KS, Paramore C, Grandy S, Mercader M, Reynolds M, Zimetbaum P. Assessing the direct costs of treating nonvalvular atrial fibrillation in the united states. *Value Health*. 2006;9:348-356
- 55. Wolf PA, Mitchell JB, Baker CS, Kannel WB, D'Agostino RB. Impact of atrial fibrillation on mortality, stroke, and medical costs. *Archives of internal medicine*. 1998;158:229-234

- 56. Cadilhac DA, Carter R, Thrift AG, Dewey HM. Estimating the long-term costs of ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke for australia: New evidence derived from the north east melbourne stroke incidence study (nemesis). *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2009;40:915-921
- 57. Virchow R. Phlogose and thrombose in gerasystem. In: Virchow R, ed. *Gesammelte abhandlungen zur wissenchaftichen medicin*. Frankfurt: Von Meidinger Sohn; 1856:458-636.
- 58. Sanfilippo AJ, Abascal VM, Sheehan M, Oertel LB, Harrigan P, Hughes RA, Weyman AE. Atrial enlargement as a consequence of atrial fibrillation. A prospective echocardiographic study. *Circulation*. 1990;82:792-797
- 59. Mondillo S, Sabatini L, Agricola E, Ammaturo T, Guerrini F, Barbati R, Pastore M, Fineschi D, Nami R. Correlation between left atrial size, prothrombotic state and markers of endothelial dysfunction in patients with lone chronic nonrheumatic atrial fibrillation. *International journal of cardiology*. 2000;75:227-232
- 60. Keren G, Etzion T, Sherez J, Zelcer AA, Megidish R, Miller HI, Laniado S. Atrial fibrillation and atrial enlargement in patients with mitral stenosis. *American heart journal*. 1987;114:1146-1155
- 61. Predictors of thromboembolism in atrial fibrillation: Ii. Echocardiographic features of patients at risk. The stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation investigators. *Annals of internal medicine*. 1992;116:6-12

- 62. Pollick C, Taylor D. Assessment of left atrial appendage function by transesophageal echocardiography. Implications for the development of thrombus. *Circulation*. 1991;84:223-231
- 63. Neilson GH, Galea EG, Hossack KF. Thromboembolic complications of mitral valve disease. *Aust N Z J Med*. 1978;8:372-376
- 64. Nakagami H, Yamamoto K, Ikeda U, Mitsuhashi T, Goto T, Shimada K. Mitral regurgitation reduces the risk of stroke in patients with nonrheumatic atrial fibrillation. *American heart journal*. 1998;136:528-532
- 65. Rastegar R, Harnick DJ, Weidemann P, Fuster V, Coller B, Badimon JJ, Chesebro J, Goldman ME. Spontaneous echo contrast videodensity is flow-related and is dependent on the relative concentrations of fibrinogen and red blood cells. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2003;41:603-610
- 66. Fatkin D, Herbert E, Feneley MP. Hematologic correlates of spontaneous echo contrast in patients with atrial fibrillation and implications for thromboembolic risk. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1994;73:672-676
- 67. Fatkin D, Kelly RP, Feneley MP. Relations between left atrial appendage blood flow velocity, spontaneous echocardiographic contrast and thromboembolic risk in vivo. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1994;23:961-969
- 68. Black IW, Chesterman CN, Hopkins AP, Lee LC, Chong BH, Walsh WF. Hematologic correlates of left atrial spontaneous echo contrast and thromboembolism in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1993;21:451-457

- 69. Asinger RW, Koehler J, Pearce LA, Zabalgoitia M, Blackshear JL, Fenster PE, Strauss R, Hess D, Pennock GD, Rothbart RM, Halperin JL. Pathophysiologic correlates of thromboembolism in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: Ii. Dense spontaneous echocardiographic contrast (the stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation [spaf-iii] study). *J Am Soc Echocardiogr*. 1999;12:1088-1096
- 70. Mikael Kortz RA, Delemarre BJ, van Dantzig JM, Bot H, Kamp O, Visser CA. Left atrial appendage blood flow determined by transesophageal echocardiography in healthy subjects. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1993;71:976-981
- 71. Garcia-Fernandez MA, Torrecilla EG, San Roman D, Azevedo J, Bueno H, Moreno MM, Delcan JL. Left atrial appendage doppler flow patterns: Implications on thrombus formation. *American heart journal*. 1992;124:955-961
- 72. Goldman ME, Pearce LA, Hart RG, Zabalgoitia M, Asinger RW, Safford R, Halperin JL. Pathophysiologic correlates of thromboembolism in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: I. Reduced flow velocity in the left atrial appendage (the stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation [spaf-iii] study). *J Am Soc Echocardiogr*. 1999;12:1080-1087
- 73. Sakurai K, Hirai T, Nakagawa K, Kameyama T, Nozawa T, Asanoi H, Inoue H. Left atrial appendage function and abnormal hypercoagulability in patients with atrial flutter. *Chest*. 2003;124:1670-1674
- 74. Leung DY, Davidson PM, Cranney GB, Walsh WF. Thromboembolic risks of left atrial thrombus detected by transesophageal echocardiogram. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1997;79:626-629

- 75. Black IW, Fatkin D, Sagar KB, Khandheria BK, Leung DY, Galloway JM, Feneley MP, Walsh WF, Grimm RA, Stollberger C, et al. Exclusion of atrial thrombus by transesophageal echocardiography does not preclude embolism after cardioversion of atrial fibrillation. A multicenter study. *Circulation*. 1994;89:2509-2513
- 76. Fatkin D, Kuchar DL, Thorburn CW, Feneley MP. Transesophageal echocardiography before and during direct current cardioversion of atrial fibrillation: Evidence for "atrial stunning" as a mechanism of thromboembolic complications. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1994;23:307-316
- 77. Weiss R, Marcovitz P, Knight BP, Bahu M, Souza JJ, Zivin A, Goyal R, Daoud EG, Man KC, Strickberger SA, Armstrong WF, Morady F. Acute changes in spontaneous echo contrast and atrial function after cardioversion of persistent atrial flutter. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1998;82:1052-1055
- 78. Grimm RA, Stewart WJ, Arheart K, Thomas JD, Klein AL. Left atrial appendage "stunning" after electrical cardioversion of atrial flutter: An attenuated response compared with atrial fibrillation as the mechanism for lower susceptibility to thromboembolic events. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1997;29:582-589
- 79. Manning WJ, Silverman DI, Katz SE, Douglas PS. Atrial ejection force: A noninvasive assessment of atrial systolic function. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1993;22:221-225
- 80. Khan IA. Atrial stunning: Determinants and cellular mechanisms. *American heart journal*. 2003;145:787-794

- 81. Fuster V, Ryden LE, Cannom DS, Crijns HJ, Curtis AB, Ellenbogen KA, Halperin JL, Le Heuzey JY, Kay GN, Lowe JE, Olsson SB, Prystowsky EN, Tamargo JL, Wann S, Smith SC, Jr., Jacobs AK, Adams CD, Anderson JL, Antman EM, Hunt SA, Nishimura R, Ornato JP, Page RL, Riegel B, Priori SG, Blanc JJ, Budaj A, Camm AJ, Dean V, Deckers JW, Despres C, Dickstein K, Lekakis J, McGregor K, Metra M, Morais J, Osterspey A, Zamorano JL. Acc/aha/esc 2006 guidelines for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation: A report of the american college of cardiology/american heart association task force on practice guidelines and the european society of cardiology committee for practice guidelines (writing committee to revise the 2001 guidelines for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation): Developed in collaboration with the european heart rhythm association and the heart rhythm society. *Circulation*. 2006;114:e257-354
- 82. Falk RH. Atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2001;344:1067-1078
- Stoddard MF. Risk of thromboembolism in acute atrial fibrillation or atrial flutter. *Echocardiography*. 2000;17:393-405
- 84. Stoddard MF, Dawkins PR, Prince CR, Ammash NM. Left atrial appendage thrombus is not uncommon in patients with acute atrial fibrillation and a recent embolic event: A transesophageal echocardiographic study. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1995;25:452-459

- 85. Altemose GT, Zipes DP, Weksler J, Miller JM, Olgin JE. Inhibition of the na(+)/h(+) exchanger delays the development of rapid pacing-induced atrial contractile dysfunction. *Circulation*. 2001;103:762-768
- 86. Louie EK, Liu D, Reynertson SI, Loeb HS, McKiernan TL, Scanlon PJ, Hariman RJ. "Stunning" of the left atrium after spontaneous conversion of atrial fibrillation to sinus rhythm: Demonstration by transesophageal doppler techniques in a canine model. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1998;32:2081-2086
- 87. Sparks PB, Jayaprakash S, Mond HG, Vohra JK, Grigg LE, Kalman JM. Left atrial mechanical function after brief duration atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1999;33:342-349
- 88. Daoud EG, Marcovitz P, Knight BP, Goyal R, Man KC, Strickberger SA, Armstrong WF, Morady F. Short-term effect of atrial fibrillation on atrial contractile function in humans. *Circulation*. 1999;99:3024-3027
- 89. Manning WJ, Silverman DI, Katz SE, Riley MF, Doherty RM, Munson JT, Douglas PS. Temporal dependence of the return of atrial mechanical function on the mode of cardioversion of atrial fibrillation to sinus rhythm. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1995;75:624-626
- Schotten U, Ausma J, Stellbrink C, Sabatschus I, Vogel M, Frechen D, Schoendube F, Hanrath P, Allessie MA. Cellular mechanisms of depressed atrial contractility in patients with chronic atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2001;103:691-698

- 91. Schotten U, Greiser M, Benke D, Buerkel K, Ehrenteidt B, Stellbrink C, Vazquez-Jimenez JF, Schoendube F, Hanrath P, Allessie M. Atrial fibrillation-induced atrial contractile dysfunction: A tachycardiomyopathy of a different sort. *Cardiovasc Res*. 2002;53:192-201
- 92. Sanders P, Morton JB, Kistler PM, Vohra JK, Kalman JM, Sparks PB. Reversal of atrial mechanical dysfunction after cardioversion of atrial fibrillation: Implications for the mechanisms of tachycardia-mediated atrial cardiomyopathy. *Circulation*. 2003;108:1976-1984
- 93. Sanders P, Morton JB, Morgan JG, Davidson NC, Spence SJ, Vohra JK, Kalman JM, Sparks PB. Reversal of atrial mechanical stunning after cardioversion of atrial arrhythmias: Implications for the mechanisms of tachycardia-mediated atrial cardiomyopathy. *Circulation*. 2002;106:1806-1813
- 94. Cardillo C, Kilcoyne CM, Quyyumi AA, Cannon RO, 3rd, Panza JA. Decreased vasodilator response to isoproterenol during nitric oxide inhibition in humans. *Hypertension*. 1997;30:918-921
- 95. Dawes M, Chowienczyk PJ, Ritter JM. Effects of inhibition of the l-arginine/nitric oxide pathway on vasodilation caused by beta-adrenergic agonists in human forearm. *Circulation*. 1997;95:2293-2297
- 96. Willoughby S, Holmes A, Loscalzo J. Platelets and cardiovascular disease. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2002;1:273-288
- 97. Hawiger J. Formation and regulation of platelet and fibrin hemostatic plug. *Hum Pathol.* 1987;18:111-122

- 98. Yamauchi K, Furui H, Taniguchi N, Sotobata I. Plasma beta-thromboglobulin and platelet factor 4 concentrations in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Japanese heart journal*. 1986;27:481-487
- 99. Kunishima S, Hattori M, Kobayashi S, Hattori H, Iwama Y, Imai Y, Ogawa K, Naoe T, Ohno R. Activation and destruction of platelets in patients with rheumatic heart disease. *European heart journal*. 1994;15:335-338
- 100. Kamath S, Chin BS, Blann AD, Lip GY. A study of platelet activation in paroxysmal, persistent and permanent atrial fibrillation. *Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis*. 2002;13:627-636
- 101. Kamath S, Blann AD, Chin BS, Lanza F, Aleil B, Cazenave JP, Lip GY. A study of platelet activation in atrial fibrillation and the effects of antithrombotic therapy. *European heart journal*. 2002;23:1788-1795
- 102. Li-Saw-Hee FL, Blann AD, Lip GY. A cross-sectional and diurnal study of thrombogenesis among patients with chronic atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2000;35:1926-1931
- 103. Choudhury A, Chung I, Blann AD, Lip GY. Platelet surface cd62p and cd63, mean platelet volume, and soluble/platelet p-selectin as indexes of platelet function in atrial fibrillation: A comparison of "healthy control subjects" and "disease control subjects" in sinus rhythm. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2007;49:1957-1964
- 104. Li-Saw-Hee FL, Blann AD, Gurney D, Lip GY. Plasma von willebrand factor, fibrinogen and soluble p-selectin levels in paroxysmal, persistent and

permanent atrial fibrillation. Effects of cardioversion and return of left atrial function. *European heart journal*. 2001;22:1741-1747

- 105. Kamath S, Blann AD, Caine GJ, Gurney D, Chin BS, Lip GY. Platelet p-selectin levels in relation to plasma soluble p-selectin and beta-thromboglobulin levels in atrial fibrillation. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2002;33:1237-1242
- 106. Ederhy S, Di Angelantonio E, Mallat Z, Hugel B, Janower S, Meuleman C, Boccara F, Freyssinet JM, Tedgui A, Cohen A. Levels of circulating procoagulant microparticles in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2007;100:989-994
- 107. Choudhury A, Chung I, Blann AD, Lip GY. Elevated platelet microparticle levels in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: Relationship to p-selectin and antithrombotic therapy. *Chest*. 2007;131:809-815
- 108. Anand SX, Viles-Gonzalez JF, Badimon JJ, Cavusoglu E, Marmur JD. Membraneassociated cd40l and scd40l in atherothrombotic disease. *Thrombosis and haemostasis*. 2003;90:377-384
- 109. Heeschen C, Dimmeler S, Hamm CW, van den Brand MJ, Boersma E, Zeiher AM, Simoons ML. Soluble cd40 ligand in acute coronary syndromes. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2003;348:1104-1111
- 110. Varo N, de Lemos JA, Libby P, Morrow DA, Murphy SA, Nuzzo R, Gibson CM, Cannon CP, Braunwald E, Schonbeck U. Soluble cd40l: Risk prediction after acute coronary syndromes. *Circulation*. 2003;108:1049-1052

- Thou L, Stordeur P, de Lavareille A, Thielemans K, Capel P, Goldman M, Pradier
 O. Cd40 engagement on endothelial cells promotes tissue factor-dependent
 procoagulant activity. *Thrombosis and haemostasis*. 1998;79:1025-1028
- 112. Blann AD, Choudhury A, Freestone B, Patel J, Lip GY. Soluble cd40 ligand and atrial fibrillation: Relationship to platelet activation, and endothelial damage/dysfunction. *International journal of cardiology*. 2008;127:135-137
- Choudhury A, Chung I, Blann A, Lip GY. Platelet adhesion in atrial fibrillation.
 Thrombosis research. 2007;120:623-629
- 114. Fukuchi M, Watanabe J, Kumagai K, Katori Y, Baba S, Fukuda K, Yagi T, Iguchi A, Yokoyama H, Miura M, Kagaya Y, Sato S, Tabayashi K, Shirato K. Increased von willebrand factor in the endocardium as a local predisposing factor for thrombogenesis in overloaded human atrial appendage. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2001;37:1436-1442
- 115. Hart RG, Pearce LA, Aguilar MI. Meta-analysis: Antithrombotic therapy to prevent stroke in patients who have nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2007;146:857-867
- 116. Connolly SJ, Pogue J, Hart RG, Hohnloser SH, Pfeffer M, Chrolavicius S, Yusuf S. Effect of clopidogrel added to aspirin in patients with atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2009;360:2066-2078
- 117. Helgason CM, Hoff JA, Kondos GT, Brace LD. Platelet aggregation in patients with atrial fibrillation taking aspirin or warfarin. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 1993;24:1458-1461

- 118. Ben-Dor I, Kleiman NS, Lev E. Assessment, mechanisms, and clinical implication of variability in platelet response to aspirin and clopidogrel therapy. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2009;104:227-233
- 119. Moake JL, Turner NA, Stathopoulos NA, Nolasco L, Hellums JD. Shear-induced platelet aggregation can be mediated by vwf released from platelets, as well as by exogenous large or unusually large vwf multimers, requires adenosine diphosphate, and is resistant to aspirin. *Blood*. 1988;71:1366-1374
- 120. Weiss HJ, Turitto VT, Baumgartner HR. Effect of shear rate on platelet interaction with subendothelium in citrated and native blood. I. Shear rate-dependent decrease of adhesion in von willebrand's disease and the bernardsoulier syndrome. *J Lab Clin Med*. 1978;92:750-764
- 121. Best LC, Holland TK, Jones PB, Russell RG. The interrelationship between thromboxane biosynthesis, aggregation and 5-hydroxytryptamine secretion in human platelets in vitro. *Thrombosis and haemostasis*. 1980;43:38-40
- 122. Becker RC. Thrombogenesis in atrial fibrillation contributing mechanisms and natural history. *Journal of thrombosis and thrombolysis*. 2009;27:119-121
- 123. Watson T, Shantsila E, Lip GYH. Mechanisms of thrombogenesis in atrial fibrillation: Virchow's triad revisited. *The Lancet*. 2009;373:155-166
- 124. Nakamura Y, Nakamura K, Fukushima-Kusano K, Ohta K, Matsubara H, Hamuro T, Yutani C, Ohe T. Tissue factor expression in atrial endothelia associated with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: Possible involvement in intracardiac thrombogenesis. *Thrombosis research*. 2003;111:137-142

- 125. Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Parekh A, Pogue J, Reilly PA, Themeles E, Varrone J, Wang S, Alings M, Xavier D, Zhu J, Diaz R, Lewis BS, Darius H, Diener HC, Joyner CD, Wallentin L. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2009;361:1139-1151
- 126. Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, Pan G, Singer DE, Hacke W, Breithardt G, Halperin JL, Hankey GJ, Piccini JP, Becker RC, Nessel CC, Paolini JF, Berkowitz SD, Fox KA, Califf RM. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2011
- 127. Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJ, Lopes RD, Hylek EM, Hanna M, Al-Khalidi HR, Ansell J, Atar D, Avezum A, Bahit MC, Diaz R, Easton JD, Ezekowitz JA, Flaker G, Garcia D, Geraldes M, Gersh BJ, Golitsyn S, Goto S, Hermosillo AG, Hohnloser SH, Horowitz J, Mohan P, Jansky P, Lewis BS, Lopez-Sendon JL, Pais P, Parkhomenko A, Verheugt FW, Zhu J, Wallentin L. Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2011
- 128. Lip GY, Lowe GD, Rumley A, Dunn FG. Increased markers of thrombogenesis in chronic atrial fibrillation: Effects of warfarin treatment. *British heart journal*. 1995;73:527-533
- 129. Kumagai K, Fukunami M, Ohmori M, Kitabatake A, Kamada T, Hoki N. Increased intracardiovascular clotting in patients with chronic atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1990;16:377-380
- 130. Tsai LM, Chen JH, Tsao CJ. Relation of left atrial spontaneous echo contrast with prethrombotic state in atrial fibrillation associated with systemic

hypertension, idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy, or no identifiable cause (lone). *The American journal of cardiology*. 1998;81:1249-1252

- 131. Igarashi Y, Kashimura K, Makiyama Y, Sato T, Ojima K, Aizawa Y. Left atrial appendage dysfunction in chronic nonvalvular atrial fibrillation is significantly associated with an elevated level of brain natriuretic peptide and a prothrombotic state. *Jpn Circ J.* 2001;65:788-792
- Habara S, Dote K, Kato M, Sasaki S, Goto K, Takemoto H, Hasegawa D, Matsuda
 O. Prediction of left atrial appendage thrombi in non-valvular atrial fibrillation. *European heart journal*. 2007;28:2217-2222
- 133. Somloi M, Tomcsanyi J, Nagy E, Bodo I, Bezzegh A. D-dimer determination as a screening tool to exclude atrial thrombi in atrial fibrillation. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2003;92:85-87
- 134. Mahe I, Drouet L, Chassany O, Mazoyer E, Simoneau G, Knellwolf AL, Caulin C, Bergmann JF. D-dimer: A characteristic of the coagulation state of each patient with chronic atrial fibrillation. *Thrombosis research*. 2002;107:1-6
- 135. Nozawa T, Inoue H, Hirai T, Iwasa A, Okumura K, Lee JD, Shimizu A, Hayano M, Yano K. D-dimer level influences thromboembolic events in patients with atrial fibrillation. *International journal of cardiology*. 2006;109:59-65
- 136. Yamamoto K, Ikeda U, Seino Y, Mito H, Fujikawa H, Sekiguchi H, Shimada K. Coagulation activity is increased in the left atrium of patients with mitral stenosis. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1995;25:107-112

- 137. Yamashita T, Sekiguchi A, Iwasaki YK, Sagara K, Hatano S, Iinuma H, Aizawa T, Fu LT. Thrombomodulin and tissue factor pathway inhibitor in endocardium of rapidly paced rat atria. *Circulation*. 2003;108:2450-2452
- 138. Akar JG, Jeske W, Wilber DJ. Acute onset human atrial fibrillation is associated with local cardiac platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2008;51:1790-1793
- 139. Conway DS, Pearce LA, Chin BS, Hart RG, Lip GY. Plasma von willebrand factor and soluble p-selectin as indices of endothelial damage and platelet activation in 1321 patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: Relationship to stroke risk factors. *Circulation*. 2002;106:1962-1967
- 140. Skalidis EI, Zacharis EA, Tsetis DK, Pagonidis K, Chlouverakis G, Yarmenitis S, Hamilos M, Manios EG, Vardas PE. Endothelial cell function during atrial fibrillation and after restoration of sinus rhythm. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2007;99:1258-1262
- 141. Freestone B, Chong AY, Nuttall S, Lip GY. Impaired flow mediated dilatation as evidence of endothelial dysfunction in chronic atrial fibrillation: Relationship to plasma von willebrand factor and soluble e-selectin levels. *Thrombosis research*. 2008;122:85-90
- 142. Freestone B, Gustafsson F, Chong AY, Corell P, Kistorp C, Hildebrandt P, Lip GY. Influence of atrial fibrillation on plasma von willebrand factor, soluble eselectin, and n-terminal pro b-type natriuretic peptide levels in systolic heart failure. *Chest*. 2008;133:1203-1208

- 143. Fu R, Wu S, Wu P, Qiu J. A study of blood soluble p-selectin, fibrinogen, and von willebrand factor levels in idiopathic and lone atrial fibrillation. *Europace*. 2011;13:31-36
- 144. Wong CX, Lim HS, Schultz CD, Sanders P, Worthley MI, Willoughby SR. Assessment of endothelial function in atrial fibrillation: Utility of peripheral arterial tonometry. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol*. 2011
- 145. Conway DS, Pearce LA, Chin BS, Hart RG, Lip GY. Prognostic value of plasma von willebrand factor and soluble p-selectin as indices of endothelial damage and platelet activation in 994 patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2003;107:3141-3145
- 146. Noris M, Morigi M, Donadelli R, Aiello S, Foppolo M, Todeschini M, Orisio S, Remuzzi G, Remuzzi A. Nitric oxide synthesis by cultured endothelial cells is modulated by flow conditions. *Circulation research*. 1995;76:536-543
- 147. Kochiadakis GE, Skalidis EI, Kalebubas MD, Igoumenidis NE, Chrysostomakis SI, Kanoupakis EM, Simantirakis EN, Vardas PE. Effect of acute atrial fibrillation on phasic coronary blood flow pattern and flow reserve in humans. *European heart journal*. 2002;23:734-741
- 148. Lowe GD. Virchow's triad revisited: Abnormal flow. *Pathophysiology of haemostasis and thrombosis*. 2003;33:455-457
- 149. Goldsmith I, Kumar P, Carter P, Blann AD, Patel RL, Lip GY. Atrial endocardial changes in mitral valve disease: A scanning electron microscopy study. *American heart journal*. 2000;140:777-784

- 150. Frustaci A, Chimenti C, Bellocci F, Morgante E, Russo MA, Maseri A. Histological substrate of atrial biopsies in patients with lone atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 1997;96:1180-1184
- 151. Masawa N, Yoshida Y, Yamada T, Joshita T, Ooneda G. Diagnosis of cardiac thrombosis in patients with atrial fibrillation in the absence of macroscopically visible thrombi. *Virchows Archiv*. 1993;422:67-71
- 152. Shirani J, Alaeddini J. Structural remodeling of the left atrial appendage in patients with chronic non-valvular atrial fibrillation: Implications for thrombus formation, systemic embolism, and assessment by transesophageal echocardiography. *Cardiovasc Pathol.* 2000;9:95-101
- 153. Goette A, Hammwohner M, Bukowska A, Scalera F, Martens-Lobenhoffer J, Dobrev D, Ravens U, Weinert S, Medunjanin S, Lendeckel U, Bode-Boger SM. The impact of rapid atrial pacing on adma and endothelial nos. *International journal of cardiology*. 2010
- 154. Stuhlinger MC, Oka RK, Graf EE, Schmolzer I, Upson BM, Kapoor O, Szuba A, Malinow MR, Wascher TC, Pachinger O, Cooke JP. Endothelial dysfunction induced by hyperhomocyst(e)inemia: Role of asymmetric dimethylarginine. *Circulation*. 2003;108:933-938
- 155. Stamler J, Mendelsohn ME, Amarante P, Smick D, Andon N, Davies PF, Cooke JP, Loscalzo J. N-acetylcysteine potentiates platelet inhibition by endotheliumderived relaxing factor. *Circulation research*. 1989;65:789-795

- 156. Freedman JE, Loscalzo J, Barnard MR, Alpert C, Keaney JF, Michelson AD. Nitric oxide released from activated platelets inhibits platelet recruitment. *J Clin Invest*. 1997;100:350-356
- 157. Chambers JC, McGregor A, Jean-Marie J, Obeid OA, Kooner JS. Demonstration of rapid onset vascular endothelial dysfunction after hyperhomocysteinemia: An effect reversible with vitamin c therapy. *Circulation*. 1999;99:1156-1160
- 158. Suda O, Tsutsui M, Morishita T, Tasaki H, Ueno S, Nakata S, Tsujimoto T, Toyohira Y, Hayashida Y, Sasaguri Y, Ueta Y, Nakashima Y, Yanagihara N. Asymmetric dimethylarginine produces vascular lesions in endothelial nitric oxide synthase-deficient mice: Involvement of renin-angiotensin system and oxidative stress. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology. 2004;24:1682-1688
- 159. Miyazaki H, Matsuoka H, Cooke JP, Usui M, Ueda S, Okuda S, Imaizumi T. Endogenous nitric oxide synthase inhibitor: A novel marker of atherosclerosis. *Circulation*. 1999;99:1141-1146
- 160. Meinitzer A, Seelhorst U, Wellnitz B, Halwachs-Baumann G, Boehm BO, Winkelmann BR, Marz W. Asymmetrical dimethylarginine independently predicts total and cardiovascular mortality in individuals with angiographic coronary artery disease (the ludwigshafen risk and cardiovascular health study). *Clin Chem*. 2007;53:273-283
- 161. Cai H, Li Z, Goette A, Mera F, Honeycutt C, Feterik K, Wilcox JN, Dudley SC, Jr., Harrison DG, Langberg JJ. Downregulation of endocardial nitric oxide synthase

expression and nitric oxide production in atrial fibrillation: Potential mechanisms for atrial thrombosis and stroke. *Circulation*. 2002;106:2854-2858

- 162. Liu H, Qu X, Liang Z, Chen W, Xia W, Song Y. Variance of ddah/prmt/adma pathway in atrial fibrillation dogs. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 2008;377:884-888
- 163. Minamino T, Kitakaze M, Sanada S, Asanuama H, Kurotobi T, Koretsune Y, Fukunami M, Kuzuya T, Hoki N, Hori M. Increased expression of p-selectin on platelets is a risk factor for silent cerebral infarction in patients with atrial fibrillation: Role of nitric oxide. *Circulation*. 1998;98:1721-1727
- 164. Allessie M, Ausma J, Schotten U. Electrical, contractile and structural remodeling during atrial fibrillation. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2002;54:230-246
- 165. Nattel S, Burstein B, Dobrev D. Atrial remodeling and atrial fibrillation: Mechanisms and implications. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol*. 2008;1:62-73
- 166. Davies MJ, Pomerance A. Pathology of atrial fibrillation in man. *British heart journal*. 1972;34:520-525
- 167. Thiedemann KU, Ferrans VJ. Left atrial ultrastructure in mitral valvular disease.Am J Pathol. 1977;89:575-604
- 168. Ausma J, van der Velden HM, Lenders MH, van Ankeren EP, Jongsma HJ, Ramaekers FC, Borgers M, Allessie MA. Reverse structural and gap-junctional remodeling after prolonged atrial fibrillation in the goat. *Circulation*. 2003;107:2051-2058

- 169. Marin F, Roldan V, Climent V, Garcia A, Marco P, Lip GY. Is thrombogenesis in atrial fibrillation related to matrix metalloproteinase-1 and its inhibitor, timp-1? *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2003;34:1181-1186
- 170. Tziakas DN, Chalikias GK, Papanas N, Stakos DA, Chatzikyriakou SV, Maltezos E. Circulating levels of collagen type i degradation marker depend on the type of atrial fibrillation. *Europace*. 2007;9:589-596
- 171. Li X, Ma C, Dong J, Liu X, Long D, Tian Y, Yu R. The fibrosis and atrial fibrillation:
 Is the transforming growth factor-beta 1 a candidate etiology of atrial fibrillation. *Med Hypotheses*. 2008;70:317-319
- 172. Issac TT, Dokainish H, Lakkis NM. Role of inflammation in initiation and perpetuation of atrial fibrillation: A systematic review of the published data. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2007;50:2021-2028
- 173. Kamiyama N. Expression of cell adhesion molecules and the appearance of adherent leukocytes on the left atrial endothelium with atrial fibrillation:
 Rabbit experimental model. *Jpn Circ J.* 1998;62:837-843
- 174. Chung MK, Martin DO, Sprecher D, Wazni O, Kanderian A, Carnes CA, Bauer JA, Tchou PJ, Niebauer MJ, Natale A, Van Wagoner DR. C-reactive protein elevation in patients with atrial arrhythmias: Inflammatory mechanisms and persistence of atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2001;104:2886-2891
- 175. Aviles RJ, Martin DO, Apperson-Hansen C, Houghtaling PL, Rautaharju P, Kronmal RA, Tracy RP, Van Wagoner DR, Psaty BM, Lauer MS, Chung MK. Inflammation as a risk factor for atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2003;108:3006-3010

- 176. Kallergis EM, Manios EG, Kanoupakis EM, Mavrakis HE, Kolyvaki SG, Lyrarakis GM, Chlouverakis GI, Vardas PE. The role of the post-cardioversion time course of hs-crp levels in clarifying the relationship between inflammation and persistence of atrial fibrillation. *Heart (British Cardiac Society)*. 2008;94:200-204
- 177. Marcus GM, Smith LM, Glidden DV, Wilson E, McCabe JM, Whiteman D, Tseng ZH, Badhwar N, Lee BK, Lee RJ, Scheinman MM, Olgin JE. Markers of inflammation before and after curative ablation of atrial flutter. *Heart Rhythm*. 2008;5:215-221
- 178. Rotter M, Jais P, Vergnes MC, Nurden P, Takahashi Y, Sanders P, Rostock T, Hocini M, Sacher F, Haissaguerre M. Decline in c-reactive protein after successful ablation of long-lasting persistent atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2006;47:1231-1233
- 179. Conway DS, Buggins P, Hughes E, Lip GY. Prognostic significance of raised plasma levels of interleukin-6 and c-reactive protein in atrial fibrillation. *American heart journal*. 2004;148:462-466
- 180. Koyama T, Sekiguchi Y, Tada H, Arimoto T, Yamasaki H, Kuroki K, Machino T, Tajiri K, Zhu XD, Kanemoto M, Sugiyasu A, Kuga K, Aonuma K. Comparison of characteristics and significance of immediate versus early versus no recurrence of atrial fibrillation after catheter ablation. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2009;103:1249-1254

- 181. Richter B, Gwechenberger M, Socas A, Marx M, Gossinger HD. Frequency of recurrence of atrial fibrillation within 48 hours after ablation and its impact on long-term outcome. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2008;101:843-847
- 182. Lellouche N, Sacher F, Wright M, Nault I, Brottier J, Knecht S, Matsuo S, Lomas O, Hocini M, Haissaguerre M, Jais P. Usefulness of c-reactive protein in predicting early and late recurrences after atrial fibrillation ablation. *Europace*. 2009;11:662-664
- 183. Koyama T, Tada H, Sekiguchi Y, Arimoto T, Yamasaki H, Kuroki K, Machino T, Tajiri K, Zhu XD, Kanemoto-Igarashi M, Sugiyasu A, Kuga K, Nakata Y, Aonuma K. Prevention of atrial fibrillation recurrence with corticosteroids after radiofrequency catheter ablation: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2010;56:1463-1472
- 184. Melby DP, Gornick CC, Katsiyiannis WT, et al. Steroid injection for reduction of severe arrhythmias following af ablation. *Heart Rhythm Society 2010 Scientific Sessions*. May 14 2010
- 185. Messano L, Parisi Q, Santamaria M, et al. Administration of indomethacin soon after atrial fibrillation ablation is effective to reduce the incidence of early recurrences. *Heart Rhythm*. May 2010;7:S109
- 186. Liuba I, Ahlmroth H, Jonasson L, Englund A, Jonsson A, Safstrom K, Walfridsson H. Source of inflammatory markers in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Europace*. 2008;10:848-853

- 187. Marcus GM, Smith LM, Ordovas K, Scheinman MM, Kim AM, Badhwar N, Lee RJ, Tseng ZH, Lee BK, Olgin JE. Intracardiac and extracardiac markers of inflammation during atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm*. 2010;7:149-154
- 188. Willoughby SR, Roberts-Thomson RL, Lim HS, Schultz C, Prabhu A, De Sciscio P, Wong CX, Worthley MI, Sanders P. Atrial platelet reactivity in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm*. 2010;7:1178-1183
- 189. Hammwohner M, Ittenson A, Dierkes J, Bukowska A, Klein HU, Lendeckel U, Goette A. Platelet expression of cd40/cd40 ligand and its relation to inflammatory markers and adhesion molecules in patients with atrial fibrillation. *Experimental biology and medicine (Maywood, N.J.* 2007;232:581-589
- 190. Henn V, Slupsky JR, Grafe M, Anagnostopoulos I, Forster R, Muller-Berghaus G, Kroczek RA. Cd40 ligand on activated platelets triggers an inflammatory reaction of endothelial cells. *Nature*. 1998;391:591-594
- 191. McGregor L, Martin J, McGregor JL. Platelet-leukocyte aggregates and derived microparticles in inflammation, vascular remodelling and thrombosis. *Front Biosci*. 2006;11:830-837
- 192. Lip GY. Does atrial fibrillation confer a hypercoagulable state? *Lancet*. 1995;346:1313-1314
- 193. Jaumdally R, Varma C, Macfadyen RJ, Lip GY. Coronary sinus blood sampling: An insight into local cardiac pathophysiology and treatment? *European heart journal*. 2007;28:929-940

- 194. Chen MC, Wu CJ, Yip HK, Chang HW, Fang CY, Yu TH, Fu M. Left atrial platelet activity with rheumatic mitral stenosis: Correlation study of severity and platelet p-selectin expression by flow cytometry. *Chest*. 2003;124:1663-1669
- 195. Wyse DG, Waldo AL, DiMarco JP, Domanski MJ, Rosenberg Y, Schron EB, Kellen JC, Greene HL, Mickel MC, Dalquist JE, Corley SD. A comparison of rate control and rhythm control in patients with atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2002;347:1825-1833
- 196. Roy D, Talajic M, Nattel S, Wyse DG, Dorian P, Lee KL, Bourassa MG, Arnold JM, Buxton AE, Camm AJ, Connolly SJ, Dubuc M, Ducharme A, Guerra PG, Hohnloser SH, Lambert J, Le Heuzey JY, O'Hara G, Pedersen OD, Rouleau JL, Singh BN, Stevenson LW, Stevenson WG, Thibault B, Waldo AL. Rhythm control versus rate control for atrial fibrillation and heart failure. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2008;358:2667-2677
- 197. Carlsson J, Miketic S, Windeler J, Cuneo A, Haun S, Micus S, Walter S, Tebbe U. Randomized trial of rate-control versus rhythm-control in persistent atrial fibrillation: The strategies of treatment of atrial fibrillation (staf) study. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2003;41:1690-1696
- 198. Van Gelder IC, Hagens VE, Bosker HA, Kingma JH, Kamp O, Kingma T, Said SA, Darmanata JI, Timmermans AJ, Tijssen JG, Crijns HJ. A comparison of rate control and rhythm control in patients with recurrent persistent atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2002;347:1834-1840
- 199. Opolski G, Torbicki A, Kosior DA, Szulc M, Wozakowska-Kaplon B, Kolodziej P, Achremczyk P. Rate control vs rhythm control in patients with nonvalvular

persistent atrial fibrillation: The results of the polish how to treat chronic atrial fibrillation (hot cafe) study. *Chest*. 2004;126:476-486

- 200. Hohnloser SH, Kuck KH, Lilienthal J. Rhythm or rate control in atrial fibrillation-pharmacological intervention in atrial fibrillation (piaf): A randomised trial. *Lancet*. 2000;356:1789-1794
- 201. Disertori M, Lombardi F, Barlera S, Maggioni AP, Favero C, Franzosi MG, Lucci D, Staszewsky L, Fabbri G, Quintarelli S, Bianconi L, Latini R. Clinical characteristics of patients with asymptomatic recurrences of atrial fibrillation in the gruppo italiano per lo studio della sopravvivenza nell'infarto miocardico-atrial fibrillation (gissi-af) trial. *American heart journal*. 2011;162:382-389
- 202. Ezekowitz MD, James KE, Nazarian SM, Davenport J, Broderick JP, Gupta SR, Thadani V, Meyer ML, Bridgers SL. Silent cerebral infarction in patients with nonrheumatic atrial fibrillation. The veterans affairs stroke prevention in nonrheumatic atrial fibrillation investigators. *Circulation*. 1995;92:2178-2182
- 203. Steinberg JS, Sadaniantz A, Kron J, Krahn A, Denny DM, Daubert J, Campbell WB, Havranek E, Murray K, Olshansky B, O'Neill G, Sami M, Schmidt S, Storm R, Zabalgoitia M, Miller J, Chandler M, Nasco EM, Greene HL. Analysis of cause-specific mortality in the atrial fibrillation follow-up investigation of rhythm management (affirm) study. *Circulation*. 2004;109:1973-1980
- 204. Haissaguerre M, Jais P, Shah DC, Takahashi A, Hocini M, Quiniou G, Garrigue S, Le Mouroux A, Le Metayer P, Clementy J. Spontaneous initiation of atrial fibrillation by ectopic beats originating in the pulmonary veins. *The New England journal of medicine*. 1998;339:659-666

- 205. O'Neill MD, Jais P, Hocini M, Sacher F, Klein GJ, Clementy J, Haissaguerre M. Catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2007;116:1515-1523
- 206. Hocini M, Sanders P, Jais P, Hsu LF, Takahashi Y, Rotter M, Clementy J, Haissaguerre M. Techniques for curative treatment of atrial fibrillation. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2004;15:1467-1471
- 207. Mainigi SK, Sauer WH, Cooper JM, Dixit S, Gerstenfeld EP, Callans DJ, Russo AM, Verdino RJ, Lin D, Zado ES, Marchlinski FE. Incidence and predictors of very late recurrence of atrial fibrillation after ablation. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2007;18:69-74
- 208. Oral H, Knight BP, Tada H, Ozaydin M, Chugh A, Hassan S, Scharf C, Lai SW, Greenstein R, Pelosi F, Jr., Strickberger SA, Morady F. Pulmonary vein isolation for paroxysmal and persistent atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2002;105:1077-1081
- 209. Marrouche NF, Martin DO, Wazni O, Gillinov AM, Klein A, Bhargava M, Saad E, Bash D, Yamada H, Jaber W, Schweikert R, Tchou P, Abdul-Karim A, Saliba W, Natale A. Phased-array intracardiac echocardiography monitoring during pulmonary vein isolation in patients with atrial fibrillation: Impact on outcome and complications. *Circulation*. 2003;107:2710-2716
- 210. Wright M, Haissaguerre M, Knecht S, Matsuo S, O'Neill MD, Nault I, Lellouche N, Hocini M, Sacher F, Jais P. State of the art: Catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2008;19:583-592
- 211. Jais P, Hocini M, Hsu LF, Sanders P, Scavee C, Weerasooriya R, Macle L, Raybaud F, Garrigue S, Shah DC, Le Metayer P, Clementy J, Haissaguerre M.

Technique and results of linear ablation at the mitral isthmus. *Circulation*. 2004;110:2996-3002

- Brooks AG, Stiles MK, Laborderie J, Lau DH, Kuklik P, Shipp NJ, Hsu LF, Sanders
 P. Outcomes of long-standing persistent atrial fibrillation ablation: A systematic
 review. *Heart Rhythm*. 2010;7:835-846
- 213. Nademanee K, Schwab MC, Kosar EM, Karwecki M, Moran MD, Visessook N, Michael AD, Ngarmukos T. Clinical outcomes of catheter substrate ablation for high-risk patients with atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2008;51:843-849
- 214. Oral H, Chugh A, Good E, Wimmer A, Dey S, Gadeela N, Sankaran S, Crawford T, Sarrazin JF, Kuhne M, Chalfoun N, Wells D, Frederick M, Fortino J, Benloucif-Moore S, Jongnarangsin K, Pelosi F, Jr., Bogun F, Morady F. Radiofrequency catheter ablation of chronic atrial fibrillation guided by complex electrograms. *Circulation*. 2007;115:2606-2612
- 215. Willems S, Klemm H, Rostock T, Brandstrup B, Ventura R, Steven D, Risius T, Lutomsky B, Meinertz T. Substrate modification combined with pulmonary vein isolation improves outcome of catheter ablation in patients with persistent atrial fibrillation: A prospective randomized comparison. *European heart journal*. 2006;27:2871-2878
- 216. Fassini G, Riva S, Chiodelli R, Trevisi N, Berti M, Carbucicchio C, Maccabelli G, Giraldi F, Bella PD. Left mitral isthmus ablation associated with pv isolation: Long-term results of a prospective randomized study. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2005;16:1150-1156

- 217. Kottkamp H, Tanner H, Kobza R, Schirdewahn P, Dorszewski A, Gerds-Li JH, Carbucicchio C, Piorkowski C, Hindricks G. Time courses and quantitative analysis of atrial fibrillation episode number and duration after circular plus linear left atrial lesions: Trigger elimination or substrate modification: Early or delayed cure? *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2004;44:869-877
- 218. Jais P, Hocini M, Sanders P, Hsu LF, Takahashi Y, Rotter M, Rostock T, Sacher F, Clementy J, Haissaguerre M. Long-term evaluation of atrial fibrillation ablation guided by noninducibility. *Heart Rhythm*. 2006;3:140-145
- 219. Haissaguerre M, Sanders P, Hocini M, Takahashi Y, Rotter M, Sacher F, Rostock T, Hsu LF, Bordachar P, Reuter S, Roudaut R, Clementy J, Jais P. Catheter ablation of long-lasting persistent atrial fibrillation: Critical structures for termination. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2005;16:1125-1137
- 220. Calo L, Lamberti F, Loricchio ML, De Ruvo E, Colivicchi F, Bianconi L, Pandozi C, Santini M. Left atrial ablation versus biatrial ablation for persistent and permanent atrial fibrillation: A prospective and randomized study. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2006;47:2504-2512
- 221. Ouyang F, Ernst S, Chun J, Bansch D, Li Y, Schaumann A, Mavrakis H, Liu X, Deger FT, Schmidt B, Xue Y, Cao J, Hennig D, Huang H, Kuck KH, Antz M. Electrophysiological findings during ablation of persistent atrial fibrillation with electroanatomic mapping and double lasso catheter technique. *Circulation*. 2005;112:3038-3048
- 222. Oral H, Pappone C, Chugh A, Good E, Bogun F, Pelosi F, Jr., Bates ER, Lehmann MH, Vicedomini G, Augello G, Agricola E, Sala S, Santinelli V, Morady F.
Circumferential pulmonary-vein ablation for chronic atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2006;354:934-941

- 223. Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen SA, Davies W, Iesaka Y, Kalman J, Kim YH, Klein G, Packer D, Skanes A. Worldwide survey on the methods, efficacy, and safety of catheter ablation for human atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2005;111:1100-1105
- 224. Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen SA, Davies W, Iesaka Y, Kalman J, Kim YH, Klein G, Natale A, Packer D, Skanes A, Ambrogi F, Biganzoli E. Updated worldwide survey on the methods, efficacy, and safety of catheter ablation for human atrial fibrillation. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol*. 2010;3:32-38
- 225. Bunch TJ, Asirvatham SJ, Friedman PA, Monahan KH, Munger TM, Rea RF, Sinak LJ, Packer DL. Outcomes after cardiac perforation during radiofrequency ablation of the atrium. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2005;16:1172-1179
- 226. Packer DL, Keelan P, Munger TM, Breen JF, Asirvatham S, Peterson LA, Monahan KH, Hauser MF, Chandrasekaran K, Sinak LJ, Holmes DR, Jr. Clinical presentation, investigation, and management of pulmonary vein stenosis complicating ablation for atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2005;111:546-554
- 227. Di Biase L, Fahmy TS, Wazni OM, Bai R, Patel D, Lakkireddy D, Cummings JE, Schweikert RA, Burkhardt JD, Elayi CS, Kanj M, Popova L, Prasad S, Martin DO, Prieto L, Saliba W, Tchou P, Arruda M, Natale A. Pulmonary vein total occlusion following catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation: Clinical implications after longterm follow-up. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2006;48:2493-2499

- 228. Ren JF, Marchlinski FE, Callans DJ. Left atrial thrombus associated with ablation for atrial fibrillation: Identification with intracardiac echocardiography. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2004;43:1861-1867
- 229. Oral H, Chugh A, Ozaydin M, Good E, Fortino J, Sankaran S, Reich S, Igic P, Elmouchi D, Tschopp D, Wimmer A, Dey S, Crawford T, Pelosi F, Jr., Jongnarangsin K, Bogun F, Morady F. Risk of thromboembolic events after percutaneous left atrial radiofrequency ablation of atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2006;114:759-765
- 230. Ren JF, Marchlinski FE, Callans DJ, Gerstenfeld EP, Dixit S, Lin D, Nayak HM, Hsia HH. Increased intensity of anticoagulation may reduce risk of thrombus during atrial fibrillation ablation procedures in patients with spontaneous echo contrast. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2005;16:474-477
- 231. Wazni OM, Rossillo A, Marrouche NF, Saad EB, Martin DO, Bhargava M, Bash D, Beheiry S, Wexman M, Potenza D, Pisano E, Fanelli R, Bonso A, Themistoclakis S, Erciyes D, Saliba WI, Schweikert RA, Brachmann J, Raviele A, Natale A. Embolic events and char formation during pulmonary vein isolation in patients with atrial fibrillation: Impact of different anticoagulation regimens and importance of intracardiac echo imaging. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2005;16:576-581
- 232. Cauchemez B, Extramiana F, Cauchemez S, Cosson S, Zouzou H, Meddane M, d'Allonnes LR, Lavergne T, Leenhardt A, Coumel P, Houdart E. High-flow perfusion of sheaths for prevention of thromboembolic complications during

complex catheter ablation in the left atrium. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2004;15:276-283

- 233. Themistoclakis S, Corrado A, Marchlinski FE, Jais P, Zado E, Rossillo A, Di Biase L, Schweikert RA, Saliba WI, Horton R, Mohanty P, Patel D, Burkhardt DJ, Wazni OM, Bonso A, Callans DJ, Haissaguerre M, Raviele A, Natale A. The risk of thromboembolism and need for oral anticoagulation after successful atrial fibrillation ablation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2010;55:735-743
- 234. Hunter RJ, McCready J, Diab I, Page SP, Finlay M, Richmond L, French A, Earley MJ, Sporton S, Jones M, Joseph JP, Bashir Y, Betts TR, Thomas G, Staniforth A, Lee G, Kistler P, Rajappan K, Chow A, Schilling RJ. Maintenance of sinus rhythm with an ablation strategy in patients with atrial fibrillation is associated with a lower risk of stroke and death. *Heart (British Cardiac Society)*. 2011
- 235. Bunch TJ, Crandall BG, Weiss JP, May HT, Bair TL, Osborn JS, Anderson JL, Muhlestein JB, Horne BD, Lappe DL, Day JD. Patients treated with catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation have long-term rates of death, stroke, and dementia similar to patients without atrial fibrillation. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2011;22:839-845
- 236. van Walraven C, Hart RG, Singer DE, Laupacis A, Connolly S, Petersen P, Koudstaal PJ, Chang Y, Hellemons B. Oral anticoagulants vs aspirin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: An individual patient meta-analysis. JAMA. 2002;288:2441-2448

- 237. Connolly S, Pogue J, Hart R, Pfeffer M, Hohnloser S, Chrolavicius S, Yusuf S. Clopidogrel plus aspirin versus oral anticoagulation for atrial fibrillation in the atrial fibrillation clopidogrel trial with irbesartan for prevention of vascular events (active w): A randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2006;367:1903-1912
- 238. Fang MC, Go AS, Chang Y, Hylek EM, Henault LE, Jensvold NG, Singer DE. Death and disability from warfarin-associated intracranial and extracranial hemorrhages. *The American journal of medicine*. 2007;120:700-705
- 239. Olsson SB. Stroke prevention with the oral direct thrombin inhibitor ximelagatran compared with warfarin in patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation (sportif iii): Randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2003;362:1691-1698
- 240. Albers GW, Diener HC, Frison L, Grind M, Nevinson M, Partridge S, Halperin JL, Horrow J, Olsson SB, Petersen P, Vahanian A. Ximelagatran vs warfarin for stroke prevention in patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: A randomized trial. *JAMA*. 2005;293:690-698
- 241. Bungard TJ, Ghali WA, Teo KK, McAlister FA, Tsuyuki RT. Why do patients with atrial fibrillation not receive warfarin? *Archives of internal medicine*. 2000;160:41-46
- 242. Hylek EM, Go AS, Chang Y, Jensvold NG, Henault LE, Selby JV, Singer DE. Effect of intensity of oral anticoagulation on stroke severity and mortality in atrial fibrillation. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2003;349:1019-1026
- 243. Connolly SJ, Pogue J, Eikelboom J, Flaker G, Commerford P, Franzosi MG, Healey JS, Yusuf S. Benefit of oral anticoagulant over antiplatelet therapy in

atrial fibrillation depends on the quality of international normalized ratio control achieved by centers and countries as measured by time in therapeutic range. *Circulation*. 2008;118:2029-2037

- 244. Hylek EM, Evans-Molina C, Shea C, Henault LE, Regan S. Major hemorrhage and tolerability of warfarin in the first year of therapy among elderly patients with atrial fibrillation. *Circulation*. 2007;115:2689-2696
- 245. Fang MC, Stafford RS, Ruskin JN, Singer DE. National trends in antiarrhythmic and antithrombotic medication use in atrial fibrillation. *Archives of internal medicine*. 2004;164:55-60
- 246. Nagarakanti R, Ezekowitz MD, Oldgren J, Yang S, Chernick M, Aikens TH, Flaker G, Brugada J, Kamensky G, Parekh A, Reilly PA, Yusuf S, Connolly SJ. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation: An analysis of patients undergoing cardioversion. *Circulation*. 2011;123:131-136
- 247. Eikelboom JW, Wallentin L, Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz M, Healey JS, Oldgren J, Yang S, Alings M, Kaatz S, Hohnloser SH, Diener HC, Franzosi MG, Huber K, Reilly P, Varrone J, Yusuf S. Risk of bleeding with 2 doses of dabigatran compared with warfarin in older and younger patients with atrial fibrillation: An analysis of the randomized evaluation of long-term anticoagulant therapy (re-ly) trial. *Circulation*. 2011;123:2363-2372
- 248. Bousser MG, Bouthier J, Buller HR, Cohen AT, Crijns H, Davidson BL, Halperin J, Hankey G, Levy S, Pengo V, Prandoni P, Prins MH, Tomkowski W, Torp-Pedersen C, Wyse DG. Comparison of idraparinux with vitamin k antagonists

for prevention of thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation: A randomised, open-label, non-inferiority trial. *Lancet*. 2008;371:315-321

- 249. Broukhim M, Halperin JL. Stroke prevention in the high-risk atrial fibrillation patient: Medical management. *Curr Cardiol Rep*. 2011;13:9-17
- 250. Eikelboom JW, O'Donnell M, Yusuf S, Diaz R, Flaker G, Hart R, Hohnloser S, Joyner C, Lawrence J, Pais P, Pogue J, Synhorst D, Connolly SJ. Rationale and design of averroes: Apixaban versus acetylsalicylic acid to prevent stroke in atrial fibrillation patients who have failed or are unsuitable for vitamin k antagonist treatment. *American heart journal*. 2010;159:348-353 e341
- 251. Holmes DR, Reddy VY, Turi ZG, Doshi SK, Sievert H, Buchbinder M, Mullin CM, Sick P. Percutaneous closure of the left atrial appendage versus warfarin therapy for prevention of stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation: A randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet*. 2009;374:534-542
- 252. Feng D, D'Agostino RB, Silbershatz H, Lipinska I, Massaro J, Levy D, Benjamin EJ, Wolf PA, Tofler GH. Hemostatic state and atrial fibrillation (the framingham offspring study). *The American journal of cardiology*. 2001;87:168-171
- 253. Freestone B, Chong AY, Nuttall S, Blann AD, Lip GY. Soluble e-selectin, von willebrand factor, soluble thrombomodulin, and total body nitrate/nitrite product as indices of endothelial damage/dysfunction in paroxysmal, persistent, and permanent atrial fibrillation. *Chest*. 2007;132:1253-1258
- 254. Stiles MK, John B, Wong CX, Kuklik P, Brooks AG, Lau DH, Dimitri H, Roberts-Thomson KC, Wilson L, De Sciscio P, Young GD, Sanders P. Paroxysmal lone atrial fibrillation is associated with an abnormal atrial substrate: Characterizing

the "second factor". *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2009;53:1182-1191

- 255. Calkins H, Brugada J, Packer DL, Cappato R, Chen SA, Crijns HJ, Damiano RJ, Jr., Davies DW, Haines DE, Haissaguerre M, Iesaka Y, Jackman W, Jais P, Kottkamp H, Kuck KH, Lindsay BD, Marchlinski FE, McCarthy PM, Mont JL, Morady F, Nademanee K, Natale A, Pappone C, Prystowsky E, Raviele A, Ruskin JN, Shemin RJ. Hrs/ehra/ecas expert consensus statement on catheter and surgical ablation of atrial fibrillation: Recommendations for personnel, policy, procedures and follow-up. A report of the heart rhythm society (hrs) task force on catheter and surgical ablation of atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm*. 2007;4:816-861
- 256. Dole VS, Bergmeier W, Mitchell HA, Eichenberger SC, Wagner DD. Activated platelets induce weibel-palade-body secretion and leukocyte rolling in vivo: Role of p-selectin. *Blood*. 2005;106:2334-2339
- 257. Yetkin E, Erbay AR, Turhan H, Ileri M, Ayaz S, Atak R, Senen K, Cehreli S. Decreased platelet activation and endothelial dysfunction after percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty. *International journal of cardiology*. 2003;91:221-225
- 258. Goette A, Ittenson A, Hoffmanns P, Reek S, Hartung W, Klein H, Ansorge S, Geller JC. Increased expression of p-selectin in patients with chronic atrial fibrillation. *Pacing Clin Electrophysiol*. 2000;23:1872-1875
- 259. Minamino T, Kitakaze M, Sato H, Asanuma H, Funaya H, Koretsune Y, Hori M. Plasma levels of nitrite/nitrate and platelet cgmp levels are decreased in

patients with atrial fibrillation. *Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology*. 1997;17:3191-3195

- 260. Glotzer TV, Hellkamp AS, Zimmerman J, Sweeney MO, Yee R, Marinchak R, Cook J, Paraschos A, Love J, Radoslovich G, Lee KL, Lamas GA. Atrial high rate episodes detected by pacemaker diagnostics predict death and stroke: Report of the atrial diagnostics ancillary study of the mode selection trial (most). *Circulation*. 2003;107:1614-1619
- 261. Glotzer TV, Daoud EG, Wyse DG, Singer DE, Ezekowitz MD, Hilker C, Miller C, Qi D, Ziegler PD. The relationship between daily atrial tachyarrhythmia burden from implantable device diagnostics and stroke risk: The trends study. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol*. 2009;2:474-480
- 262. Goette A, Bukowska A, Lendeckel U, Erxleben M, Hammwohner M, Strugala D, Pfeiffenberger J, Rohl FW, Huth C, Ebert MP, Klein HU, Rocken C. Angiotensin ii receptor blockade reduces tachycardia-induced atrial adhesion molecule expression. *Circulation*. 2008;117:732-742
- 263. Atalar E, Haznedaroglu IC, Acil T, Ozer N, Kilic H, Ovunc K, Aksoyek S, Nazli N, Kes S, Kabakci G, Kirazli S, Ozmen F. Patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation but not paroxysmal supraventricular tachycardia display evidence of platelet activation during arrhythmia. *Platelets*. 2003;14:407-411
- 264. Sohara H, Amitani S, Kurose M, Miyahara K. Atrial fibrillation activates platelets and coagulation in a time-dependent manner: A study in patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1997;29:106-112

- Serebruany VL, Malinin AI, Bhatt DL. Paradoxical rebound platelet activation after painkillers cessation: Missing risk for vascular events? *Am J Med*.
 2006;119:707 e711-706
- 266. Kitakaze M, Weisman HF, Marban E. Contractile dysfunction and atp depletion after transient calcium overload in perfused ferret hearts. *Circulation*. 1988;77:685-695
- 267. Greiser M, Neuberger HR, Harks E, El-Armouche A, Boknik P, de Haan S, Verheyen F, Verheule S, Schmitz W, Ravens U, Nattel S, Allessie MA, Dobrev D, Schotten U. Distinct contractile and molecular differences between two goat models of atrial dysfunction: Av block-induced atrial dilatation and atrial fibrillation. *Journal of molecular and cellular cardiology*. 2009;46:385-394
- 268. Benjamin EJ, D'Agostino RB, Belanger AJ, Wolf PA, Levy D. Left atrial size and the risk of stroke and death. The framingham heart study. *Circulation*. 1995;92:835-841
- 269. Predictors of thromboembolism in atrial fibrillation: I. Clinical features of patients at risk. The stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation investigators. *Annals of internal medicine*. 1992;116:1-5
- 270. Lim HS, Willoughby SR, Schultz C, Gan C, Brooks AG, Alasady M, Lau DH, Worthley MI, Young G D, Sanders P. The effect of acute onset atrial fibrillation and rapid atrial rates on markers of thrombogenesis in the human left atrium. *European Society of Cardiology Congress*. 2011

- 271. Rosenberg RD. Biochemistry of heparin antithrombin interactions, and the physiologic role of this natural anticoagulant mechanism. *The American journal of medicine*. 1989;87:2S-9S
- 272. Pongratz G, Brandt-Pohlmann M, Henneke KH, Pohle C, Zink D, Gehling G, Bachmann K. Platelet activation in embolic and preembolic status of patients with nonrheumatic atrial fibrillation. *Chest*. 1997;111:929-933
- 273. Ferroni P, Pulcinelli FM, Lenti L, Gazzaniga PP. Is soluble p-selectin determination a more reliable marker of in vivo platelet activation than cd62p flow cytometric analysis? *Thrombosis and haemostasis*. 1999;81:472-473
- 274. Ghali WA, Wasil BI, Brant R, Exner DV, Cornuz J. Atrial flutter and the risk of thromboembolism: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *The American journal of medicine*. 2005;118:101-107
- 275. Seidl K, Hauer B, Schwick NG, Zellner D, Zahn R, Senges J. Risk of thromboembolic events in patients with atrial flutter. *The American journal of cardiology*. 1998;82:580-583
- 276. Corley SD, Epstein AE, DiMarco JP, Domanski MJ, Geller N, Greene HL, Josephson RA, Kellen JC, Klein RC, Krahn AD, Mickel M, Mitchell LB, Nelson JD, Rosenberg Y, Schron E, Shemanski L, Waldo AL, Wyse DG. Relationships between sinus rhythm, treatment, and survival in the atrial fibrillation followup investigation of rhythm management (affirm) study. *Circulation*. 2004;109:1509-1513

- 277. Siu CW, Lau CP, Tse HF. Prevention of atrial fibrillation recurrence by statin therapy in patients with lone atrial fibrillation after successful cardioversion. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2003;92:1343-1345
- 278. Young-Xu Y, Jabbour S, Goldberg R, Blatt CM, Graboys T, Bilchik B, Ravid S. Usefulness of statin drugs in protecting against atrial fibrillation in patients with coronary artery disease. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2003;92:1379-1383
- 279. Dernellis J, Panaretou M. Effect of c-reactive protein reduction on paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. *American heart journal*. 2005;150:1064
- 280. Madrid AH, Peng J, Zamora J, Marin I, Bernal E, Escobar C, Munos-Tinoco C, Rebollo JM, Moro C. The role of angiotensin receptor blockers and/or angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors in the prevention of atrial fibrillation in patients with cardiovascular diseases: Meta-analysis of randomized controlled clinical trials. *Pacing Clin Electrophysiol*. 2004;27:1405-1410
- 281. Madrid AH, Bueno MG, Rebollo JM, Marin I, Pena G, Bernal E, Rodriguez A, Cano L, Cano JM, Cabeza P, Moro C. Use of irbesartan to maintain sinus rhythm in patients with long-lasting persistent atrial fibrillation: A prospective and randomized study. *Circulation*. 2002;106:331-336
- 282. Zaman AG, Kearney MT, Schecter C, Worthley SG, Nolan J. Angiotensinconverting enzyme inhibitors as adjunctive therapy in patients with persistent atrial fibrillation. *American heart journal*. 2004;147:823-827
- 283. Maggioni AP, Latini R, Carson PE, Singh SN, Barlera S, Glazer R, Masson S, Cere E, Tognoni G, Cohn JN. Valsartan reduces the incidence of atrial fibrillation in

patients with heart failure: Results from the valsartan heart failure trial (valheft). American heart journal. 2005;149:548-557

- 284. Pfeffer MA, Swedberg K, Granger CB, Held P, McMurray JJ, Michelson EL, Olofsson B, Ostergren J, Yusuf S, Pocock S. Effects of candesartan on mortality and morbidity in patients with chronic heart failure: The charm-overall programme. *Lancet*. 2003;362:759-766
- 285. Engelmann MD, Svendsen JH. Inflammation in the genesis and perpetuation of atrial fibrillation. *European heart journal*. 2005;26:2083-2092
- 286. Katritsis D, Hossein-Nia M, Anastasakis A, Poloniecki I, Holt DW, Camm AJ, Ward DE, Rowland E. Use of troponin-t concentration and kinase isoforms for quantitation of myocardial injury induced by radiofrequency catheter ablation. *European heart journal*. 1997;18:1007-1013
- 287. McCabe JM, Smith LM, Tseng ZH, Badhwar N, Lee BK, Lee RJ, Scheinman MM, Olgin JE, Marcus GM. Protracted crp elevation after atrial fibrillation ablation. *Pacing Clin Electrophysiol*. 2008;31:1146-1151
- 288. Lin YJ, Tsao HM, Chang SL, Lo LW, Tuan TC, Hu YF, Udyavar AR, Tsai WC, Chang CJ, Tai CT, Lee PC, Suenari K, Huang SY, Nguyen HT, Chen SA. Prognostic implications of the high-sensitive c-reactive protein in the catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. *The American journal of cardiology*.105:495-501
- 289. Marcus GM, Smith LM, Ordovas K, Scheinman MM, Kim AM, Badhwar N, Lee RJ, Tseng ZH, Lee BK, Olgin JE. Intracardiac and extracardiac markers of inflammation during atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm*.7:149-154

- 290. Madrid AH, del Rey JM, Rubi J, Ortega J, Gonzalez Rebollo JM, Seara JG, Ripoll E, Moro C. Biochemical markers and cardiac troponin i release after radiofrequency catheter ablation: Approach to size of necrosis. *American heart journal*. 1998;136:948-955
- 291. Haegeli LM, Kotschet E, Byrne J, Adam DC, Lockwood EE, Leather RA, Sterns LD, Novak PG. Cardiac injury after percutaneous catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. *Europace*. 2008;10:273-275
- 292. Manolis AS, Vassilikos V, Maounis T, Melita-Manolis H, Psarros L, Haliasos A, Cokkinos DV. Detection of myocardial injury during radiofrequency catheter ablation by measuring serum cardiac troponin i levels: Procedural correlates. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 1999;34:1099-1105
- 293. Emkanjoo Z, Mottadayen M, Givtaj N, Alasti M, Arya A, Haghjoo M, Fazelifar AF, Alizadeh A, Sadr-Ameli MA. Evaluation of post-radiofrequency myocardial injury by measuring cardiac troponin i levels. *International journal of cardiology*. 2007;117:173-177
- 294. Knayzer B, Abramov D, Natalia B, Tovbin D, Ganiel A, Katz A. Atrial fibrillation and plasma troponin i elevation after cardiac surgery: Relation to inflammation-associated parameters. *Journal of cardiac surgery*. 2007;22:117-123
- 295. Henningsen KM, Nilsson B, Bruunsgaard H, Chen X, Pedersen BK, Svendsen JH. Prognostic impact of hs-crp and il-6 in patients undergoing radiofrequency catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. *Scand Cardiovasc J*. 2008:1-7

- 296. Vene N, Mavri A, Kosmelj K, Stegnar M. High d-dimer levels predict cardiovascular events in patients with chronic atrial fibrillation during oral anticoagulant therapy. *Thrombosis and haemostasis*. 2003;90:1163-1172
- 297. Lip GY, Patel JV, Hughes E, Hart RG. High-sensitivity c-reactive protein and soluble cd40 ligand as indices of inflammation and platelet activation in 880 patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation: Relationship to stroke risk factors, stroke risk stratification schema, and prognosis. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*. 2007;38:1229-1237
- 298. Thambidorai SK, Parakh K, Martin DO, Shah TK, Wazni O, Jasper SE, Van Wagoner DR, Chung MK, Murray RD, Klein AL. Relation of c-reactive protein correlates with risk of thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation. *The American journal of cardiology*. 2004;94:805-807
- 299. Conway DS, Buggins P, Hughes E, Lip GY. Relationship of interleukin-6 and creactive protein to the prothrombotic state in chronic atrial fibrillation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*. 2004;43:2075-2082
- 300. Willoughby SR, Stewart S, Holmes AS, Chirkov YY, Horowitz JD. Platelet nitric oxide responsiveness: A novel prognostic marker in acute coronary syndromes. *Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology*. 2005;25:2661-2666
- 301. Takahashi N, Ishibashi Y, Shimada T, Sakane T, Ohata S, Sugamori T, Ohta Y, Inoue S, Nakamura K, Shimizu H, Katoh H, Sano K, Murakami Y, Hashimoto M. Atrial fibrillation impairs endothelial function of forearm vessels in humans. J Card Fail. 2001;7:45-54

- 302. Guazzi M, Belletti S, Lenatti L, Bianco E, Guazzi MD. Effects of cardioversion of atrial fibrillation on endothelial function in hypertension or diabetes. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 2007;37:26-34
- 303. Shin SY, Na JO, Lim HE, Choi CU, Choi JI, Kim SH, Kim EJ, Park SW, Rha SW, Park CG, Seo HS, Oh DJ, Kim YH. Improved endothelial function in patients with atrial fibrillation through maintenance of sinus rhythm by successful catheter ablation. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 2011;22:376-382